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SECTION 202: PRESENT PROBLEMS-PROPOSED
ALTERNATIVES

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 11, 1984

Housa OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON AGING,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND CONSUMER INTERESTS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room
2212, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Don Bonker (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members present Representatives Bonker, Hammerschmidt,
Evans, and Ridge.

Staff present: Rebecca Beauregard, staff director; Gretchen Sor-
ensen, research assistant; Nancy Mu lry, staff assistant; Pat Law-
rence, minority staff director; and Chris Green, minority research
assistant.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN DON BONKER

Mr. BONKER. The committee will come to order.
This is the Subcommittee on Housing and Consumer Interests of

the House Select Committee on Aging, and today the subcommittee
is meeting for the purpose of reviewing section 202 program oper-
ations.

Through the testimony this morning we hope to learn more
about specific program problems and HUD's efforts to solve them.
Some of our witnesses will propose additional policies that they be-
lieve could improve the effectiveness and efficiency of the program.

The section 202 Direct Loan Program for the elderly and handi-
capped is one of the more popular and successful of the Federal
Government's housing efforts. Since its revamping in 1974, over
95,000 units of section 202 elderly housing have been constructed,
with an outstanding record of only one foreclosure.

Section 202 satisfies more than the basic need for shelter. Special
design features such as congregate space, nonslip floors, lower
shelves, and emergency call systems are incorporated into these
housing projects. A supportive environment is created where social,
physical, and emotional needs can be met without 4...opardizing
one's independence.

The section 202 program is of immeasurable value to older Amer-
icans. But it's also important to the Federal Government. Through
this and other programs we can help avoid the unnecessary place-
ment of frail individuals in costly institutions.

(1)
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Today's hearing is being held in response to concerns expressed
by aging and housing constituencies about the section 202 pro-
grams' growing inability to function as Congress intended under
current HUD policies.

Since this administration took office in 1981, it has proposed and
implemented several policy changes to reduce section 202 program
costs. Now, I think everybody on this panel can agree that cost re-
duction ought to be an imperative in any Federal housing program.
But what is disturbing is the one-sided burden HUD has placed on
section 202 sponsors to achieve savings. The burden has become so
great that many of us have begun to seriously question the admin-
istration's commitment to the production of housing under this pro-
gram.

We are particularly disturbed by the Department's lack of atten-
tion to problems relating to fair market rents, interest rates, and
processing time.

I think this is an appropriate time to mention that as chairman
of the subcommittee I am sending a letter to GAO which will re-
quest an evaluation of the process used to select sponsors for par-

'..ticipation in the section 202 program.
Last year HUD changed the system under which section 202

funding applications are weighted and ranked. Prior to this change
all applications were rated and ranked by HUD's area offices and
then sent to Washington, DC, for final selection. These final selec-
tions were made taking into consideration other national goals as
well as the, Elva offices' technical ratings.

Under HUD's this new selection procedure, project applications
are rated by the area offices. Then they are submitted to one of the
10 regional offices where they are rated once again. At that time
the regional administrator can assign a rating of up to 10 addition-
al points per application for overall feasibility of a project.

Unfortunately, there are no guidelines in place for use by the re-
gional administrator in applying the 10 additional points. Thus,
latitude exists for some political consideration for any one of a va-
riety of reasons. I'm not necessarily making this charge, but it is a
potential problem not only for this administration but future ad-
ministrations using this selection system.

During these past several months my subcommittee staff has re-
ceived several complaints about new project selection procedures.
The most serious of these involves the alleged selection of projects
on a political rather than merit basis.

I think the best way to handle this situation is to submit re-
quests to GAO asking for an evaluation of these new procedures.
Perhaps the witnesses this morning from the administration can
enlighten us on the new procedure.

And that brings us to our first witness, who is one of HUD's
Deputy Assistant Secretaries. We were to have Assistant Secretary
Maurice Barksdale, but, I understand he is ill. He will be replaced
today by Deputy Assistant Secretary Silvio DeBartolomeis. I hope
that's the right pronunciation. If not, the witness can correct me,
or maybe Mr. Hammerschmidt has a better grasp of the Italian
language and he can help me.
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I would like to at this time call upon the distinguished ranking
member of this subcommittee, Mr. Hammerschmidt, for any open-
ing comments he may have.

STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE JOHN PAUL
HAMMERSCHMIDT

Mr. HAMMERSCHMIDT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I think that it's an excellent idea to convene this

hearing on the section 202 program. Since its revision in 1974, this
has been one of HUD's most successful housing production pro-
grams, providing about 100,000 units for low and moderate income
handicapped and older persons. Because of the enormous cost,
HUD requested and Congress authorized the elimination of the sec-
tion 8 new construction program and new public housing starts. In
general, HUD has stated that there is no longer a need for more
section 8 new construction or public housing, because efficient
rental housing is on the market.

HUD maintains that the principal problem is housing affordabil-
ity, and that what is needed instead is a housing payment program.

In its fiscal year 1985 budget and in the 4 previous years, HUD
has requested 10,000 units of section 202. This is, however, almost
30 percent less than the 14,000 units for which Congress has appro-
priated funds. The overall decrease in Federal housing production,
the small number of section 202 units requested, and some deci-
sions made by HUD in the last few years, have given rise to ques-
tions about HUD's commitment to continuing a viable production
program for elderly and handicapped housing. These decisions in-
clude the original cancellation policy, problems with increased 202
interest rates, and insufficient fair market rent increases.

We have convened this hearing so that we can gain a better
sense of HUD's commitment to the 202 program. There are some
intrinsic problems with the program, such as the 1984 expiration of
the 91/4 percent interest rate. We are, therefore, interested in hear-
ing HUD's concepts on how this program must be changed to
remain feasible to produce housing for low and moderate income
elderly and handicapped persons.

Mr. Chairman, I would note this morning that we have a distin-
guished member of the full committee with us, Mr. Cooper Evans,
who has a decided interest in the activities of this subcommittee.
Welcome to this subcommittee hearing, Cooper.

And I would also like to join you in welcoming Mr. DeBartolo-
meis to our committee, in lieu of Mr. Barksdale, and welcome all of
our witnesses whom we're going to hear from later. Thank you,
Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BONKER. Thank you, Mr. Hammerschmidt.
Mr. Evans, do you have any opening comments?
Mr. EVANS. No remarks.
Mr. BONKER. Welcome to the committee this morning.
Mr. DeBartolomeis, if you would begin. You may submit your

full statement for the record and summarize it for the subcommit-
tee, or you may read your entire statement.
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STATEMENT OF SILVIO DeBARTOLOMEIS, DEPUTY ASSISTANT
SECRETARY FOR MULTIFAMILY HOUSING, U.S. DEPARTMENT
OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT

Mr. DEBAwroLomzis. Thank you very much. As you know, Mr.
Barksdale is in the hospital and is having some tests taken and has
asked that I step in instead.

I am pleased to have the opportunity to testify before the sub-
committee and to discuss the section 202 program for the elderly
and handicapped housing. As you know, this program is one of the
oldest and most successful programs the Department operates. It is
a key component of HUD's efforts to address elderly housing needs,
efforts which are reflected not only in the subsidized housing pro-
grams such as public housing, section 8, and section 202, but in the
insured housing and our institutional programs as well.

At this time HUD and the administration are taking steps to
provide a new approach to basic rental housing assistance. Our
move toward housing vouchers underpins a strategy to develop effi-
cient subsidy mechanisms and to make as full use as possible of the
existing rental housing stock on the private market. We are
moving away from the traditional production-oriented subsidy pro-
grams of the past simply because they are too expensive.

Nevertheless, we continue to recognize the special nature of and
unique need for housing designed for the elderly and handicapped.
This is the reaso.1 that we intend to continue the production of sub-
sidized elderly housing under section 202 at the same time that we
are terminating or phasing out other subsidy programs for new
construction. I believe this clearly helps to demonstrate our com-
mitment to the elderly.

You have asked me to give you a brief overview of how the sec-
tion 202 program evolved, and I am glad to do this. The section 202
program was authorized by the Housing Act of 1959. The program
provided direct Federal loans at below market interest rates, gener-
ally 3 percent, for the construction or substantial rehabilitation of
rental housing for the elderly or handicapped, whose incomes were
above the level set for admission to public housing, but below that
needed to pay rents for adequate private housing. No new loans
were reserved under the original section 202 program after 1970,
because it was superseded by the section 236 Rental Housing As-
sistance Program enacted in 1968. It was felt that elderly needs
could be met through the interest subsidies provided under section
236. As you know, in 1973 the then current subsidy programs un-
derwent intense reevaluation. All subsidized programs, including
section 236, were subject to a moratorium. Again, the needs of the
Nation's elderly were reviewed in conjunction with existing hous-
ing programs.

The Housing and Community Development Act of 1974 revived
and revised the section 202 program for the elderly. The act made
several key changes including: One, providing for direct loans
based on Treasury's average borrowing rate on all debt, plus an al-
lowance to cover administrative costs, and two, directing that the
program be utilized in conjunction with the section 8 Housing As-
sistance Payments Program, by requiring that the availability of
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monthly assistance payments under section 8 be considered when
determining project feasibility and marketabilit-

The form of the program now is familiar to .iiost of you. Section
202 provides direct loans to private, nonprofit organizations, spon-
soring the construction or rehabilitation of rental or cooperative
housing for the elderly or handicapped. These projects also receive
section 8 .subsidies to enable low-income households to afford the
rents. The housing projects must be designed to provide access to
an assured range of necessary services for their occupants. These
services may include health facilities, continuing education, recrea-
tion, counseling, referral services, transportation to social services,
and programs to encourage and assist occupants to use the services
and facilities made available. Projects also may include essential
services facilities such as dining facilities or multipurpose commu-
nity rooms.

Also, section 202 funds are used for nonelderly handicapped
projects. Funds are provided for housing which can be utilized to
demonstrate innovative methods of meeting the special needs of
the nonelderly handicapped by providing a variety of housing op-
tions ranging from small group homes to independent living com-
plexes. Such housing is required to provide for access to the resi-
dential community at large, including employment opportunities.

The Housing and Community Development Act of 1980 changed
the definition of development costs for the 202 program to permit
the acquisition of existing housing and related facilities with or
without moderate rehabilitation, for the purpose of providing group
homes for the nonelderly handicapped. By authorizing the pur-
chase of existing housing requiring little or no rehabilitation, the
supply of eligible properties should be increased and processing
time reduced. We also believe that community acceptance of
projects for the handicapped should be enhanced, since few changes
in the exterior of such acquired homes usually should occur in
their conversion to group homes.

I should also remark on two other aspects of the program. First,
section 106(b), nonprofit sponsor assistance loans, can provide a
portion of the startup funds which many nonprofit sponsors lack
for such expenses as legal and consulting fees, organizational ex-
penses, preliminary site engineering architectural fees and site
control. These loans are interest free and may be used to cover the
cost of planning the construction and rehabilitation of section 202
projects.

&cond, the Congregate Housing Services Program is being con-
ducted in existing and newly constructed section 202 projects on a
demonstration basis. It was started in 1980 pursuant to authority
provided in the Housing and Community Development Amend-
ments of 1978. The demonstration program includes full meal serv-
ices, and those additional supportive services such as housekeeping
aid, personal assistance or other services deemed essential for tem-
porarily disabled, handicapped elderly, or other handicapped per-
sons to maintain independent living standards and aid in prevent-
ing premature or unnecessary institutionalization. The Hebrew Re-
habilitation Center for the Aged, in Boston, is now conducting an
evaluation of the cost-effectiveness of this type of care compared to
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the cost of traditional institutionalization. The evaluation is due for
completion in December of this year.

In summary, the section 202 program has been both durable and
responsive to a wide range of elderly needs. SiIIC3 reactivation of
the program in 1976 through fiscal year 1988, almost $6 billion has
been reserved, representing 2,451 projects, and 147,070 units. For
fiscal year 1983, 322 projects, with 14,035 units, received fund reser-
vations for $633.3 million. Approximately $666 million estimated
to finance the development of 14,000 unitswill be available for
fund reservations in fiscal year 1984.

You have asked me to note the operational problems of the sec-
tion 202 program and the steps the Department has taken to over-
come them. I should state that in general we have viewed the sec-
tion 202 program as working exceptionally well. We have taken
steps to improve it at various times and I will describe some of
these efforts.

First, we have always felt that cost containment should be an im-
portant aspect of our subsidized housing programs, and section 202
is no exception. Our research has indicated that in terms of devel-
opment costs, the section 202/8 program tended to be on the high
aide relative to other programs. This has created relatively high
direct subsidy costs and has led us to look at appropriate measures
to reduce these costs. In 1982, the Department revised its policies
and procedures in order to promote cost containment in approved
new construction and substantial rehabilitation projects. The meas-
ures undertaken include: One, a prohibition on the use of excessive
amenitiesfor example, swimming pools, balconies, saunas, Jacuz-
zis and dishwashers; two, a prohibition on the use of unusual build-
ing configurations; three, a limitation on the size of units and the
number of bathrooms; four, a minimum requirement for 25-percent
efficiency units; five, a prohibition on the use of two-bedroom units,
except for managerial units, and for projects designed for nonelder-
ly handicapped households; and six, an increased proportion of
funds used for actual dwelling use as opposed to commercial space.

We have been successful in our efforts. Per unit development
costs have been reduced, and we see evidence that these costs have
been held at or slightly above the inflation rate over approximately
the last 7 years. This is important because it can reduce our overall
direct subsidy costs. In this regard, I should note that the life cycle
subsidy costs of the program, which account for both direct and in-
direct subsidies, tend to be lower relative to other subsidized pro-
duction programs due to the absence of tax-related subsidies. Ef-
forts to contain development costs, then, can magnify this advan-
tage. And I should state this categorically, cost containment meas-
ures and the reduction in external amenities have not and will not
adversely affect either the quality of construction or of living space
provided for this Nation's elderly citizens. When we first issued our
cost containment notice in November 1981, we made it abundantly
clear that cost containment does not mean that HUD will tolerate
cheap construction, poor workmanship or inadequate design.

One issue that has been associated with our cost containment ef-
forts is our stance on competitive bidding.

Competitive bidding has been part of the Federal Government's
general effort to obtain the best services for the lowest cost to the
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taxpayer. It is vitally important that this tool for achieving econo-
my be used to maximize the use of scarce subsidy dollars in the
production of assisted housing, in order to provide the greatest pos-
sible number of housing units for the elderly.

Recent legislation, now being implemented by HUD, requires
competitive bidding only when project loan amounts exceed $2 mil-
lion or when the projects exceed 110 percent of the new const-ac-
tion fair market rents; or when the project is sponsored by a lebor
organization it is exempted from competitive bidding. Therefoie, if
cost benefits truly exist in the development team approach, they
should be reflected in rents that do not exceed the fair market
rents. The loan amount exemption excludes a significant portion of
the projects. For example, 215 of the 322 projects which received
fund reservations in fiscal year 1983 are under the $2 million level.

In 1983, HUD made a special study of 12 projects that have used
the competitive bidding process. All projects were subjected to reg-
ular HUD estimate of costs. Competitive bidding was used to obtain
a general contractor rather than the usual method of negotiation.
The results show that 759 units were built at an average savings of
$3,837 per unit. The average savings per project were $242,662, for
a total savings from all 12 projects of $2,911,952. By using the dol-
lars saved, the number of units constructed could have been in-
creased by 8 percent. This clearly is the most efficient use of
budget resources for the section 202 program.

A second improvement in the program has resulted from changes
oer several years in the selection review process. Prior to 1978 the
review .process for the selection of sponsors was focused on the
sponsor s experience, including organizational capacity and finan-
cial strength. The procedure was carried out entirely by central
..ffice.

In 1978, the rules for selection were put into handbook form and
the respyrisib;:ity for sponsor review and selection was transferred
to the fl ,1d. At this time a rule was instituted requiring the avail-
ability of a specific site for elderly projects. This requirement did
not apply to projects for the handicapped.

In 1982, in order to assure greater uniformity in selection stand-
ards used in the field, central office developed a standard ranking
sheet to be used by all field offices. A 100-point selection standard
system was instituted. Experience of the sponsor counted for 20
poin 1; financial capacity for 30 points; site location counted for 15
points; items relating to cost containmentfor example, design
counted for 30 points; and displacement and relocation made up
the remaining 5 points.

Last year we changed the system to include 10 points for region-
al administrators to use as an indicator of overall feasibility. This
year, a more specific justification is being required for the award-
ing of these 10 points.

Thus, the selection process is updated each fiscal year to reflect
program improvements. Applicants are notified annually of revi-
sions in submission requirements, ranking criteria, and selection
procedures.

Third, we have established an extension policy for our subsidized
projects, including this program. This policy was necessary because
of scarce subsidy funds and the large number of projects languish-

11
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ing in our pipeline, causing increased construction costa each year
and not providing housing for the intended occupants. In March
1982 and July 1983, field offices were given explicit guidance on the
conditions under which extensions could be granted. Prior to
March 1982, extensions beyond the initial 18-month period to reach
start of construction were routinely granted without adequate justi-
fication. Tho March 1982 instruction included timetables for
projects reserved in fiscal year 1980, and prior years. Additional al-
lowances were made for projects in litigation and projects for the
nonelderly handicapped. A memorandum reiterating these policies
will be issued soon to all our field offices.

The July 1983 instructions further refined the Department's ex-
tension policy. Projects reserved in fiscal year 1981 were expected
to reach start of construction within 18 months unless: One, the
project was for the nonelderly hand'' Aped and was selected with-
out a site. Such projects could receive 6-month extensions from the
field office; two, the project was subject to HUD caused delay or,
three, the project was subject to litigation. Although this policy
may be viewed as restrictive, it is important to note that units
stuck in the pipeline provided no one with housing. Only construct-
ed units do so.

When fund reservations are canceled, section 8 funds can then be
awarded to more feasible projects. Section 202 funds recaptured
from prior years' reservations may not be reused.

In closing, I would like to reiterate that the Department consid-
ers the section 202 program to be one of its most effective and be-
lieves it to be working exceptionally well 1.-1 providing cost-effective
housing assistance for the groups its intended to serve.

I hope I have answered your request for information, both about
the history of the program and also in regard to improvements the
Department has made in its policies and operations since it was
initiated.

If there are further questions, we shall be very happy to provide
additional information.

Mr. BONKER. I thank you Mr. DeBartolomeis for your testimony.
I assume that what you have just read was the statement that was
to have been presented by Mr. Barksdale.

Mr. Dalltirromaisis. That is correct, sir.
Mr. B0NKER. OK. I think the record ought to reflect this fact.
You heard in my opening comments that I intend to write GAO

asking for an evaluation of HUD's new rating system. You did
touch upon this change in your statement.

I don't think anybody can take issue with the need for a rating
system. The point breakdown looks fairly adequate to me.

Last year HUD changed the system to give 10 points to the re-
gional administrators for their discretionary use.

Now, under the previous system, an area office would make its
recommendation to the Washington, DC, office after which final de-
terminations would be made. Under the new procedure, applica-
tions also are submitted to 1 of the 10 regional offices where the
point system is applied and the administrator can include the 10
points, based on overall feasibility.

Are we led to believe that the regional administrator, in effect,
has the final say on projects wi4lin his region?

I 4,
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Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. I wouldn't say that they have the final say.
The prior selection process had the field offices making the pcint
determinations and forwarding them to the regional administrators
for a review. Those were then submitted to the central office where
we made another review, to assure that all of our policies and pro-
cedures were followed.

As we have the program now, the field offices make recommen-
dations, point recommendations, which are on the rating sheets.
They make those recommendations to the regional administrator's
staff.

Mr. BONKER. When you say "make recommendations," does that
mean that the field office actually assigns the points?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. That is correct, sir.
Mr. BONKER. SO, the field office does that work?
Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Yes, they do a portion of that work, that is

correct.
Mr. BONKER. So the points are then applied, except for the 10

points? The 30 points for financial capability, the 20 points for ex-
perience of the sponsor, those points are actually applied by the
local office, or the regional office?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. That portion of the process has not been
changed. Essentially, what the field offices do is put the points for
the borrower's capacity, which the maximum is 20, the borrower's
financial capacity, the maximum is 30, location, site, neighborhood,
that maximum point value is 15. The modest design, cost contain-
ment, that point value is 25.

On the form that we have, which I could send you a copy of, if
you don't have, the standard ranking criteria format, there is a
place for the field office score and the overall rating on the slot.
There is another place for the regional office to go over it and to
ensure that the area office did the proper- -

Mr. BONKER. Now, when yr1 say "ensure", if the area office had
on a particular application, 1.5 points for financial capability and
the regional director felt that it should be 20 points, could he
change those points or does he t-ave another column where he in-
serts his own recommendations?

Mr. DEBARTOGOMEIS. He can revise it to a certain extent-
Mr. BONKER. So, he can change the ,nointing system on applica-

tions that are submitted by the field office?
Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. A very minor amount, without--
Mr. BONKER. Well, can he?
Mr. DEBARTOGOMEIS. He does have the authority to change the

points. Let me tell you a little bit more about what the rationale is
behind that. We have found that in some area offices, within a
same regional jurisdiction, will give more points for the same bor-
rowing sponsor, and give more points for financial capacity than
another office would.

What the regional administrator is trying to do is to ensure an
even administration of the policy within the region.

Mr. BONKER. Yes, but if I were a head person in a field office and
I did a careful and fair job of evaluating an application, submitted
it to the regional office where they don't have the same intimate
knowledge of that project, and they substantially revised the
points, I would wond..r why I was doing it. Won't it become discour-
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aging at some point to go through this process only to have it tam-
pered with by the regional administrator?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. I don't look at it as tampering. I look at it
in terms of monitoring to make sure that the policies are adminis-
tered in an even fashion.

Mr. HONKER. Well, you do more than monitoring. I think you are
evaluating, you are reviewing, and you are changing the point allo-
cations. And then beyond that, the regional administrator has a 10-
percent bonus that he can apply, at his own discretion. He can
really pretty much call the shots from the regional office. Is that
the intent? If that's HUD's intent, that's all right.

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. I don't look at it in terms of tampering. I do
look at it in terms of administering the program on an even basis
and the evaluation of the project. As I said, the area office does
make the recommendations and the regional office takes those rec-
ommendations into consideration. The regional office staff make
the final point determination.

Mr. BONKER. Let me ask you this: We all know that the regional
administrator is a political appointee, and that the field office staff
people are more or lees permanent employees of the Federal Gov-
ernment. How do you avoid a situation, not only in this administra-
tion but future administrations, in which the regional administra-
tor, who is rolitical, 4.:an just overturn what are seen as important
and fair decisions by the field office for political considerations?

How do you avoid this if you allow so much discretion by the re-
gional administrator?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. It's not a blanket discretion. As the pro-
gram has been modified this last fiscal year, we do require justifi-
cations for any deviations resulting in a change of more than 5
points from the sum of the field office score on criteria 1-4. With
regard to he 10 points that the regional administrator has for
overall feasibility, some of those points are used to ensure that cost
containment in evenly administered, as well as give credit to appli-
cants.

Mr. BONKER. Let's talk about the 10 points. You say in your
statement that this year a more specific justification is being re-
quired. What do you mean by "more specific justification"? What is
your intent?

Obviously HUD feels a little uncomfortable about the regional
administrator having full discretion, that perhaps he ought to have
some criteria or at least some accompanying written remarks pro-
viding more specific justification for the 10 points. What would you
ask of the regional director in terms of specific justification for the
10 discretionary points?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Sir, on the 10 points, what we're looking for
in terms of the overall feasibility, is to make sure that cost contain-
ment is administered in an even manner. As far as minority busi-
ness enterprise goals, we do have those goals in each region.

Mr. BONKER. Are these going to be specific criteria?
Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Are you saying at specific points?
Mr. HONKER. Well, you are throwing out some statements and I

am wondering how those statements are going to be translated into
policy for the regional administrators. Have you sent them a list of

1'1
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certain considerations or factors that ought to be considered in the
process of assigning the 10 points?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. I don't know if we sent any formal instruc-
tic)* i to the field.

11:r. BONKER. Then how would you know?
Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. I have just been informed by our Deputy

Assistant Secretary for Policy and Budget that Assistant Secretary
Barksdale has discussed with the regional administrators what
those 10 points should be.

Mr. BONKER. A list of criteria?
Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. That's correct.
Mr. BONKER. Can you submit those for the committee record?
Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. I don't have a formal 10 point list. I will

provide you with a copy of that information.
Mr. BONKER. But can you read them off now? You can bring

anyone else to the witness table.
Mr. DEBAwroLomEts. Let me just state that I would be glad to

provide you with some information on what we're looking for on
the overall feasibility. I don't have that with me right now. I don't
have the benefit of knowledge of what Mr. Barksdale discussed
with the regional administrators. I have just been informed that he
did discuss with the regional administrators what we're looking for
in those 10 points and in terms of what justifications we'd like to
have. The regional administrators do have the authority to assign
up to 10 point.

[The following information was subsequently recei',ed from Mr.
DeBartolomeisq

The granting of up to 10 points under this criterion is based on an overall evalua-
tion of the project by the Regional Administrator. Factors that could generate high
ratings under "overall feasibility" might include elements such as: (1) a modestly
prices site which is ideally located in terms of the needs of the clientele to be
served; (2) a functionally efficient design which is well within cost containment
guidelines; (3) commitment by the sponsor/borrower to put outside resources or
services into the project over and above those normally provided; (4) the project is to
be located in an area of acute need, and reflects unusually strong community sup-
port; (5 the project is sponsored by a minority organization; (6) the project includes
innovative features that will enhance the quality of service to be provided to the
proposed residents. For fiscal year 1984, Regional Administrators are required to
provide documentation in support of their ratings under Criterion No. 5.

Mr. BONKER. Well, if yeti could have Secretary Barksdale provide
to this committee the criteria that should be the basis upon which
regional directors assign their 10 points, I think we'd be terribly
grateful.

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. BONKER. Mr. Hammerschmidt?
Mr. IIAMMERSCHMIDT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me just comment a little bit further along the same line as

the chairman. I don't worry so much about possible political consid-
erations at the regional level, vis-a-vis, decisions made at the area
administrators' level. But I do have some concern about the knowl-
edge and expertise that resides at the regional level versus the
area level. I think that the area level people know a lot more about
the projects, and I think within that framework we have some con-
cerns about the criteria for awarding an additional 10 points by the
regional office and I'd just make that comment for the record.
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Mr. DeBartolomeis, since we are no longer constructing new
public housing units under section 8, other than what's in the pipe-
line, and the private sector's not building many lower and moder-
ate income housing units, I wonder about your request for 10,710
units. Or am I correct in saying that HUD has requested 10,000
units for this year? I noticed in your testimony you say that ap-
proximately $666 million, estimated to finance the development of
14,000 units, will be available for fund reservations in fiscal 1984.
But yet is your request for 10,000 units?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Yes, sir. In fiscal year 1985 we have a
budget proposal which requests $500 million in budget authority
for 10,000 units, as we have done so for the last 3 years. I do fur-
ther understand that each year you have given us a little bit more
than those 10,000 units requested, and I don't recall us complaining
about it.

Mr. HAMMERSCHMIDT. So that reflects a budget consideration
rather than, probably, the real need that's out there; is that cor-
rect?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. That is our budget proposal, sir.
Mr. HAMMERSCHMIDT. On page 10 of your testimony you state

that when fund reservations are canceled, funds can be awarded to
more feasible projects. In fact, you say in your testimony that units
stuck in the pipeline provide no one with housing. Only construct-
ed units do. Which I certainly would agree with.

Then you say further, "When fund reservations are canceled,
funds can then be awarded to more feasible projects." Well, when
our staff of this committee met with HUD last week, they were
told that when a 202 project does not go to construction, those
funds are lost. Further, they were told that 4,000 units were recap-
tured in 1982 and 1983, and I wonder if you could comment on that
and tell us how many units of section 202 has HUD recaptured
since 1980? If you could provide us with some reasons for the recap-
ture and provide the subcommittee with a breakdown of these fig-
ures, including whether it was elderly or handicapped and the
number of recaptures per field office.

The part of that you would like to respond to now verbally I
would accept, and if you want to supply the rest for the record, we
would accept that as well.

[The following information was subsequently received from Mr.
DeBartolomeis:]

There are several reasons for fund reservations being zancelled. Most cancella-
tions prior to fiscal year 1982 were a result of a decision by the Borrower to relin-
quish the fund reservation. Such a decision could result from loss of a site, a finan-
cial requirement that the Borrower could not meet, community opposition, or a vari-
ety of other reasons. Since January 1982, many cancellations have been initiated by
the Department as a result of failures on the part of Borrowers to meet established
deadlines. Borrowers faded to meet deadlines for a variety of reasons, such as loss of
the site. cost problems, inability to meet cash requirements, community opposition,
loss of the contractor, inexperienced consultants, etc.

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. With regard to the statement that I made
this morning, on page 10, I noticed an error before I came down, in
the formal statement, and the statement that I believe was distrib-
uted to you, there is a minor change.

As I have said in the testimony this morning, when a fund reser-
vation is canceled, section $ funds can then be awarded to more
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feasible projects. Section 202 funds, recaptured from prior years'
reservations, may not be reused. That was an amendment that I
caught this morning. The section 8 funds that are recaptured do go
to fund the fiscal year 1984 202 projects.

Mr. IIAMMERSCHMIDT. Fine. Then would you provide us with the
other information for the record?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Yes, sir, I'd be glad to provide you with in-
formation on our recaptures, from 1980 forward in terms of break-
down between elderly housing or handicapped.

Mr. HAMMERSCHMIDT. OK.
In your commendable efforts to create cost savings in the pro-

gram, through competitive bidding, I noticed that you put down the
amount of savings at $3,837 per unit, and so on and so forth. Could
you give us the average cost of the units in those 12 projects, those
759 units?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Well, they have a mortgage amount ranging
between $2 million and $7 million. I don't have that exact figure
for you right now.

Mr. IIAMMERSCHMIDT. Could you provide that per unit cost for
the record?

I notice you have figures concerning other projects in your state-
ment. I think it would be helpful if we knew what those were cost-
ing per unit.

Mr. DEBARToLowts. I'd be glad to do that, yes, sir.
[The following information was subsequently received from Mr.

DeBartolomeis:j

COMPETITIVE BIDDINGDATA

. . _ .

Mount Unit cost and savings

BOSTON

Fiore* Peng Center tar the Aged OIRCA)- 160 units.1983. project
EH190

Negorated contractor's price (2318) $7,344,800

Low bid 5.895.035 836.843 per unit cost

Difference 1.449.165 $9.06103 per unit savings.

Percent reduc tion is 19 / percent

Neettco Jewish Community 1000 units 1983. project No 023 f N184

HUD estimate .21261 4.030.552

Low 014 3.812.316 $38.124 per unit cost

Ditference 218.176 $2.181 16 pee unit savings

Pprrent rt4turtm ,S 5 4 percent

LOS ANGELES

rd 118 tots 1419. project No 112 EH011

HUT' estimate 23161 6.400.000

tow !).,/ 5.800.000 $39.190 per unit cost

twerp-re 600.000 $4,054 05 per unit savings

Per ent reduction is 9 4 xrcent

DES MOINES

.nits 1980. protect No 014 E11004:Or gi Olen 0,P Sy Vent

Hit eltinre
t rev rhi

280.9/8
2/8.928 $23.244 per unit cost
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COMPETITIVE BIDDINGDATAContinued

Roods Amount UM cast and savings

Difference

Percent reduction 01 percent.

Hetritage Village Apts-50 units -1981, project No 074-Eli039-

2,050 $170.83 per unit savings.

HUD estimate . 1,893,124
Low bd . 1,779,902 $35,599 per unit cost.

Difference 113.222 $2,264.44 per uni savings.
. Z

Percent reduction 5 98 percent.

Mount Carmel Apts-50 units -1981, project No 074-EH041.
HUD estimate 1.380.226
Low bid 1,365,519 $21,312 per unit cost.

Ditterence 14,647 $292.94 per unit savings.

Percent reduction 106 percent.

Cedar River Towers-85 units-1982, project No 074-EH054-
HUD estimate 3,263.579
low MO 3,096,278 $36,427 per unit cost.

Difference 167,301 $1,968.24 per unit savings.

Percent reduction 512 percent.
= -

Camelot Square - 20 units 1982. project No 074-EH034:
HUD estimate 562.355
low bet 427,400 $21,310 per unit cost.

Difference 34,955 $1,141.15 per unit savings.

Percent reduction 24 percent

Howard Activity Center -18 units-1982. project No 074-1H051
HUD estimate 425.682
Low bid 381.461 $21,526 per unit cost.

Difference 38.221 $2,123.38 per unit savings.

Percent reduction 8 9/ percent
Pi foundations 39 units -1982. project No 014 IH053

HUD estimate 926.380
law bid 860.923 $22.015 per unit cost

Difference 65.457 $1,618 38 per unit savings

Percent reduction 106 percent
frisnna 21 units 1982. protect No 014 (H043

HuD estimate 4/9.362
low hot 4/0.812 $11.438 per unit cost

Perence 8.550 $316 66 per unit savings

Percent reduction 1 18 percent

herSney Mann( ier units 1983. protect No 014 EH066
HUD ocrarate 1.871.129
tow no 1311.521 $35.551 per unit cost

Datereke 99.608 $1.99216 per unit savings

PPrent reduchcn 5 3 perCent
('iii hots
Ti'13 unit.,

Ao.r w.* par 1114

CAV.12:.

Po, Orgi

5:5,111384
159

$33.171

$3 83/
8 6 percent

14.1t,f tu -r1 omoef.hve mane *as $1:42 100 Woor netokateO Dice
"e :::Ps,''.; timsloes ;o+: .t and son costs such as lees wlefori fal4KIng er Mel
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Mr. HAMMERSCHMIDT. What has the Department done formally
to correct the lengthy time periods for processing 202's in some of
the field offices?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. We have focused a great, deal on the
lengthy time it has taken some of our offices to process these 202
applications. One of the things that we have done is to prepare no-
tices that go out to the field to more clearly enunciate our policies
in terms of processing and to put an added priority and emphasis
on processing these in a timely matter.

Also, I understand that last year, before I was Deputy Assistant
secretary, then Assistant Secretary Abrams convened sort of a
strike force, if you will, of Deputy Assistant Secretaries that went
out to the field to push these proposals that were in the area office
through the various stages of processing.

I further understand that these people were granted the ability
to grant waivers necessary to allow these projects to proceed. So, as
you can see, by convening such a high level policy group and with
the interest of the Assistant Secretary, with our added notices, we
are making every effort to reduce the time it takes to process these
projects in the field. We do recognize that there is a problem. It's
something that we're working on. We realize that there is a lot of
room for improvement. But we are addressing the need and I think
thin we will see some improvements in the near future.

Mr. FlammERsciminYr. Well, speaking just provincially, I think
that our processing time in Arkansas is about 13 months, which is
pretty good. But I have seen studies that indicate the overall aver-
age time is 21 to 23 months, which is too long, of course, I would
think, to administer that program.

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Also, some of the time studies that I've seen
indicate that it does take a long time. A lot of the studies do not
necessarily take into account delays that are caused by the spon-
sor. There are some times when they are not willing to change a
site, they would much rather go through a lengthy process in terms
of trying to fix up this site to make it meet the tests and those
sorts of things, as well as cost containment. Some people did not
realize that we were very serious about our extension policy and
cost containment.

Those delays that are sometimes caused by the sponsor are
things that I think, when you look at a study, you should take a
look at the delays that are not HUD-caused delays. I admit that
there are HUD-caused delays but there are also delays on the other
side too.

Mr. flAmmEitsclimiirr. I wonder, is there a general attitude out
there that there is an adversarial relationship between HUD and
the sponsors, or do you have a good, cooperative relationship? Are
you making an effort to see that there is good communication?

Mr. DEBARToi.oms:s. I am unaware of any adversarial relation-
ship or attitudes. We have worked very diligently the past to try
to establish this relationship between the field staff and the spon-
sor organizations, by having special meetings with the people to let
them more fully understand what our policies and procedures are,
and to try to help them through the process, because many of these
sponsors are not all that sophisticated. I have seen notices that we
have sent out to the field and I would also encourage fostering a
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relationship between the field staff and the sponsor organizations,
and I think it's very healthy for the program.

Mr. HAMMERSCHMIDT. All right. Mr. Chairman, I just have one
more question before I yield back to you. Mr. DeBartolomeis, a
letter was sent recently to Secretary Pierce from the American As-
sociation of Homes for the Aging which said that housing sponsors
are finding it diffi.ult to finance new projects because of the limits
imposed by fair market rents. It is said that a new HUD rule bases
fair market rents on data that do not mirror the true costs associ-
ated with specialized housing for the elderly and the handicapped.

I wonder if you would respond to that.
Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Yes, sir; I may lean on my staff a little bit

because they understand a little bit more about it.
Mr. HAMMERSCHMIDT. Sure. You may bring anyone up that you

care to.
Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. But first I would just want to state that for

the most part all 202 projects are able to proceed within the fair
market rents. Very few have problems that cannot be solved
within the 126 percent, which is the statutory maximum. As you
know, the section 202 rents are based on 105 percent of the section
8 new construction substantial rehabilitation fair market rents, are
based on 105 percent of those for each market area. We do have
the authority to go up to 126 percent of the section 8 new construc-
tion sub. rehab. fair market rents.

Some of the projects in specific areas that have a soft market,
market areas where there is an overabundance of housing, and I
might add that these are very spotty instancesI do know of an
area in Oklahoma that did have a problem, and also down in
region IV, I believe, in Atlanta, they had another problem.

When they have these soft market rent areas the rents, the com-
parables are very low and thereby the section 8 fair market rents
are low. But the 202 mortgages are based upon the amount of cost
to develop the project. So it becomes a bit more difficult to base it
on market-oriented comparables in a soft market. I believe these
instances are few and far between. However, we do have proce-
dures within the Department to alleviate this by coming in and re-
questing an exception for moving, pumping up the fair market
rents, above what they currently are.

Mr. HAMMERSCHMIDT. In other words, if a Member of Congress
calls down there and says, "We don't think this program is work-
ing well because of that impediment," you have a mechanism down
at the Department that takes another look at the fair market rents
in that area?

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Yes, we do have a mechanism that can take
a look at that, and we'd be glad to look at that on a spot basis. But
I do believe it has to be published in the Federal Register, and it
does take a certain amount of time. There have to be a great deal
of justifications but we do have a procedure for that.

Mr. HAMMERSCHMIDM Thank you, sir.
Mr. Di.:BARToLomEls. You're welcome.
Mr. BONKER. Thank you, Mr. Hammerschmidt.
Mr. DeBartolomeis, let me ask a few additional questions. One

concerns HUD's cancellation policy, and what we sense is the need
for necessary extensions from time to time because of the number

20
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of obstacles that must be overcome to complete a project. In Janu-
ary of 1982 HUD sent out a telegram to their field offices stating
that there would be no future extensions except in cases where liti-
gation was involved or in cases where HUD is guilty of an emir or
a project delay. Now, had that policy been fully implemented, I'm
informed that it would have cancele.I 93 percent of the projects
that were in the pipeline. However, HUD did revise its policy, on
February 8 then again, on March 4, so there was actually a
minimal cancellation of projects in the pipeline. Now, when the ad-
ministration does something like this without prior notice without
allowing time for public comment, without alerting people who are
involved in this whole program, you understandably create a lot of
convulsions within the affected constituencies. I don't think our
committee staff was notified before the initial cancellation policy
was developed.

I guess I have two questions. First, why was such a drastic policy
developed back in January of 1982? Second, since you have scaled
down, pretty much, its impact, what do you see as some of the ben-
efits, of this new cancellation policy or any policy of not allowing
extensions? I guess a final question concerns the fact that we have
to be realistic about these applications. Sometimes there are neces-
sary delays. Are we imposing unrealistic timeframes for processing
these :Applications?

Mr. DEBARToLomms. As I understandyou're referring to the
January 1982 memorandum?

Mr. AONKER. Yes.
Mr. DEBARToLomEis. I think that was later rescinded and there

was a March 4--
Mr. BONKR. Was it rescinded entirely or just modified on subse-

quent occasions?
Mr. DEBARToLowts. I believe it was modified by the March 4

memorandum. I do have a copy of it. It does speak to the recapture
polizy. Essentially, when a section 202 project is funded, the date of
fund reservation, the sponsors have 18 months to get that project
under const ruction start, and they are allowed a 0-month extension
beyond that period. That's 2 years to allow a project to get- -

Mr Bt)NKER. Let me ask you, I'm sorry to interrupt, but the 18.
month period is now HUD's current policy. What is the statutory
requirement for a timeframe in processing applications?

Mr DERAR-roLomF:ts. Eighteen months.
Mr. 13()NKER. Well. this is not policy. This is statute?
Is it or is it not statutory policy?
Mr D1:13ARToLomp:1s. Mr. Wilden could give you some more infor-

mation
Mr Wir.or:N It is not statutory; it regulatory. The 18 month

.inil 2 1 month requirement was imposed, I believe, in the original
regulations for the 202 program when it was revised in 1976.

Mr. lioNKER. Well, you're pretty much free to establish whatever
t 'mot ramp you beer is necessary for the processing o these projects.

Mr Wri.nN. Yes.
Mr. 13()::KER. So. you have now set the time period or IS months.

What happens if. in the process, between the field office and tho
regional office, and the headquarters back here, th?re are delays
that are riot directly related to a sponsor?

21
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Mr. DEBARTOWMEIS. We take those into consideration, sir. We
havewhat I have seen in my timewe have expressed a great
deal of compassion for sponsors. We have met with numerous spon-
sors in terms of finding out why their projects have not succeeded
in reaching construction start, and if they have a good case, we
have often extended the 24-month deadline.

Mr. BONKER. Hold it, hold it. Let's see, 18 months- -
Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. Eighteen months plus the six months.
Mr. BONKER. Plus the 6. So you have a 6-month waiver, if you

will.
Mr. DEBAFtTOLOMEIS. Yes.
Mr. BONKER. But then you can even go beyond that. So it's all

fairly arbitrary. If there are some applications upon which you
look with disfavor, you can probably kill them. If there are applica-
tions that you look upon withfavor,favor, you can extend them.

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. I don't look at it as arbitrary. I think we
look for dela} that were clearly above and beyond their control. I
think we have a very rational process to look at the projects.

Mr. BONKER. Are there any criteria you use? You're ialkinF
about projects that are well along. They can be extended or termi-
nated because of delays. I have to tell you that as a resident Con-
gressman, and I'm sure Mr. Hammerschmidt will agree, adminis-
trative discretion by Federal agencies is very important. It's the
sort of thing that keeps us reelected, because through it we are
able to help those who are having piublems with Federal agencies.
We need flexibility, I don't question that. But we want fairness and
reason to accompany discretionary judgmeLts.

Mr. WILDEN. The context- -
Mr. BONKER. Could you identify yourself for the record, sir?
Mr. WILDEN. Yes. Robert Wilden.

BONKER. Your position?
M. WILDEN. Director of the Acisisted Elderly and Handicapp-1

Housing Division, which administers 202.
The context in which the telegrams to which you referred were

issued, January, February, March, of 1982, was a time in which,
and prior to which, the regulatory requirement with regard to the
18 months had not been seriously enforced. In essence, the only 202
reservations canceled were those where the borrower came into the
Department at some point and said, "We can't do the project, and
therefore were relinquishing the reservation."

It was a time 'n which construction costs had gone up substan-
tially. We still had projects in the pipeline that were reserved in
1976 and 1977. I think it's fair to say that what happened in those
early months of 1982 was an attempt to get the attention of the
borrowers, which, in fact, it did.

Mr. BONKER. I'm sure.
Mr. WILDEN. The way the policy is administered at this point is

that the borrower has the initial 18 months. If the project was se-
lected for the handicapped without a site, the field office may
extend that another fi months.

In all other instances, the field must come to headquarters for
the 6-month extension.

Now, any part of 800 in the regulations can be waived. So it is
possible to waive the regulation with regard to the 24 month limit.

2k
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Generally, that is done when one of a series of things happens,
either: First, the project has been in litigation, second, the project
has been submitted for firm commitment and, in fact, a closing is
in sight in the near future, or third, where the HUD office itself
has been responsible for the delay or the Department has been re-
sponsible for the delay. For example, one year it took us about 3
months to get an interest rate established. We, in effect, considered
that HUD delay in dealing with cases that came in for extension.

As a matter of fact, there has not been this dramatic, wholesale
cancellation. I believe in the letter to you that went out about a
month ago it was indicated that between 800 and 900 units were
canceled, as of the end of last year, during the last fiscal year. So
that's by way of explanation.

Mr. BONKER. Well, thank you very much. That helps with my un-
derstanding.

I have one final question. On page 7 of your testimony, the last
paragraph, first sentence, last word, I will quote the sentence:
"Recent legislation now being implemented by HUD requires com-
petitive bidding." Was that a mandate or a mandated requirement?
I thought the legislation allowed the agency to call for competitive
bids rather than mandating competitive bids.

Mr. DEBARTOLOMEIS. The decision to mandate competitive bids
was made by HUD. The legislation does specifically set certain lim-
itations that are required for competitive bidding.

Mr. BONKER. So the statute does not mandate competitive bid-
ding?

Mr. DEBARTOVOMEIS. That is correct. However it d..: allow us to
proceed with competitive bidding. It does set out limitations.

Mr. BUNKER. I think this is a distinction that should be noted.
OK, Mr. Hammerschmidt, any further questions?
Mr. HAMMERSCHMIDT. Mr. Chairman, I don't have any further

questions right no but I would like to perhaps submit three or
four questions o which HUD could respond for the record.

Mr. DEBAfrOLOMEIS. Sir, I would be glad to respond to those
questions.

[See appendix, p. 63 for questions and answers.)
Mr. HAmmiiascHmirrr. Thank you very much.
Mr. BONKER. Thank you very much for coming.
I'd iike to now call up the three other witnesses who are here to

testifj, today, Terri! J. Young of the American Association of
Homes for the Aging, Patr;ch Conroy of Conroy & McIver, Diana
McIver, the same organizai:cln, hnd Jim Womack Jf the National
C ancil of Senior Citizens.

I think we shall proceed in the order in which people were an
nounced. Ms. Young, you may proceed. I think if it's all right with
Mr. Hammerschmidt, we'll have each of you give your testimony
and then open fbr questions. I hope, given the length of some of the
statemnts, that you can find a way to abbreviate your remarks so
that we will have some time For questions by the committee mem-
bers.

Y... Young, welcome to the committee. You may proceed.
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A PANEL OF WITNESSES, CONSISTING OF TERRIL J. YOUNG,
CHAIRMAN, HOUSING COMMITTEE, AMERICAN ASSOCIATION
OF HOMES FOR THE AGING, WASHINGTON, DC; PAT W.
CONROY, PARTNER, AND DIANA McIVER, PARTNER, CONROY &
McIrgli, DALLAS, TX; AND JAMES L. WOMACK, DIRECTOR OF
HOUSING, NATIONAL COUNCIL OF SENIOR CITIZENS, WASHING-
TON, DC

Ms. YOUNG. Thank you.
Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I am Terri! J.

Young, director of Housing Management for the Housing Authority
of the city of Boulder, CO. I am testifying on behalf of the Ameri-
can Association of Homes for the Aging which, for purposes of
shortening my presentation I will refer to as AHA, where I am cur-
rently a member of the executive board and serve as chair of the
housing committee. I am also representing the Ad Hoc Coalition
for Housing for the Elderly, an alliance of 31 national organiza-
tions dedicated to the preservation and growth of the section 202
Elderly Housing Peogram.

On behalf of thqse two organizations I would like to thank the
subcommittee for conducting hearings on critical administrative
problems confronting the section 202 program. The Subcommittee
on Housing and Consumer Interests, and the Select Committee
itself, have been closely linked with the section 202 program and
have been instrumental in keeping the housing needs of older
Americans before the Congress.

In particular, I want to acknowledge the efforts of Chairman
Honker and Congressman Hammerschmidt in blocking the efforts
of HUD to sell off 202 projects.

As has been acknowledged here this morning, the section 202
program has been one of the Federal Government's most successful
housing efforts. It has produced high quality, durable housing for
the elderly and handicapped in more than 1,600 facilities, under
both the original section 202 and the revised program now in oper-
ation.

I understand the interest and concern involved with the selection
process for 202 projects, and I believe the consultants here from the
firm of Conroy & McIver can address those concerns.

My position is to reflect on other issues which we believe are
equally serious.

There have not been defaults on mortgage obligations in the 202
program and few have experienced the financial and management
diffic..lties experienced by other Federal housing programs. I am
reminded especially of the original 202 prog-lm and how simple it
was and how good it was to administer.

Mr. BONKER. Those were simpler days, Ms. Young.
Ms. YOUNG. Yes, they were. Would that we might return to

them.
One of the concerns that we have in the changes that have been

made in 1974, in tying the 202 project with the section 8 program
is, one, the deep subsidy commitment that has to be made and, two,
the increased administrative cost by the sponsor.

Section 202 facilities have been successfully developed and oper-
ated in every part of the country and in every type of setting. They
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have proven to be as appropriate for small towns and rural commu-
nities as are for large cities and urban areas. Equally signifi-
cant, the program has succeeded without a great deal of prior expe-
rience on the part of housing sponsors, and without excessive pay-
ments or any profits to developers, builders, or investors, The spon-
sors of section 202 housing are, as you know, by law, nonprofit or-
ganizations created for the specific purposes of developing and op-
erating housing facilities.

Many sponsors are affiliated with religious, fraternal, or charita-
ble organizations and all are dedicated to the goal of providing
decent housing and a quality living environment for elderly and
handicapped persons.

In the membership of AAHA, which now numbers almost 2,300
members, housing is provided by 1,300 of those members, and 600
of those facilities were built under the section 202 program.

As the cornerstone of Federal housing policy for the elderly and
our only Federal housing construction program at the present
time, the section 202 program should be continued and expanded.
Equally important, however, is the need to assure that the program
and the high quality product the program represents are not com-
promised by shortsighted and improper administrative policies.

In recent months the Department of Housing and Urban Devel-
opment has published a variety of proposed rules and notices that
make substantive changes in the guidelines and procedures of the
section 202 program. Any of these changes, taken separately, would
be cause for concern. Some of them have prompted critical letters
to HUD and even protests from Congress. What is not fully recog-
nized is that a combined effect these changes will have on the pur-
pose and operation of the section 202 program.

In combination, HUD's proposals could significantly alter the
substance of section 202 and make it increasingly difficult, if not
impossible, for nonprofit sponsors to use the program to provide
quality housing for the constituency they are committed to serve.

The policy changes that HUD has implemented or are proposing
include the following: And I believe most of these were not alluded
to in the testimony given to you this morning by the representa-
tives of HUD. They are: A reduced contract rent adjustment. De-
cember 1983 proposed regulations changed the basis for computing
annual adjustments in the section 8 contract rents, and further in-
dicated that they would be applied retroactively to all section 202
and section 8 projects.

Revised project cancellation guidelines have been discussed in
some detail this morning and we share your concern in this area.

Reduced fair market rents: February proposed regulations indi-
cate that fair market rents which serve as guides for new housing
construction are being lowered in many areas of the country, lower
than they have been at prior levels, and using techniques that we
seriously consider whether they are valid or not.

Iligher loan interest rate: HUD's February document, again, in-
dicates the Department's intention to raise the 202 loan interest
rate from the current 9' /2 percent to at least 10.3 percent during
fiscal year 1985.

Restricted funding for construction change orders: This policy
came out in January. It's a notice that indicates that HUD will not
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allow the cost of change orders for unanticipated, and I repeat, un-
anticipated increases in construction costs to be paid from the pro-
ceeds of section 202 loans where the project sponsors do not select a
general contractor through competitive bidding.

Project design restrictions. Recent program guidelines require
that 25 percent of the units in a proposed facility be efficiency
units, restrict the size of efficiency and one bedroom units, and
reduce the amount of common space that can be included in a facil-
ity.

AAHA does not stand for a policy or a philosophy that accepts
warehousing elderly residents, and when you begin to tell older
people exactly how much space they are going to have, deny them
the right to a bedroom, and indicate that you will take away the
community space that has for so many years been a hallmark of
the 202 program, you are beginning to talk about loss of quality of
environment.

The low-income occupancy requirements that HUD will soon
publish will require that 95 percent of the units in newer, that is,
since 1981 section 202 facilities, be occupied by very low income
tenants.

This is to be that 95 percent of residents shall not have incomes
in excess of 50 percent of the median income in the statistical re-
porting area in which that facility is located. We would then have
a resident mix in older facilities that would be changed to 75 per-
ce,:* very low income, but 25 percent of the incomes between 50
and 80 percent of the median income.

The change would end the prior policy of permitting market rate
renters in up to 10 percent of the units of the older facilities.

The shift to an increasing portion of lower income residents
could bring serious financial difficulties for many older projects.
The long-term operating budgets of these facilities were developed
with the idea that higher resident rent payments could be received.
Rather than increasing section 8 payments to cover this projected
loss of operating revenue, HUD is now offering only lower section 8
rents and reduced annual rent adjustments. Unlese additional sup-
port is provided, many of these older projects will experience finan-
cial difficulty, with some going into default.

Of these issues that I have outlined, those that cause us the
greatest concern contribute to the growing discrepancy between the
revenues that HUD will provide or allow for a section 202 project,
and the rising cost of constructing and operating housing to the
traditional standards.

The recent reduction in new construction fair market rents
places pressures on the financial feasibility of most sec-
tion 202 projects.

For its part, HUD is offering a way to help reduce this discrepan-
cy, by requiring smaller and lower cost units, as well as reduced
spending for common space and other amenities. As we have indi-
cated, however, we do not accept this, as we believe that it severely
alters the quality of life for the people who live in these units.

Tilt re is another consideration that most of the people that we
have talked to have difficulties with the regional offices, and that
is in the area of requiring that 25 percent of the project be in effi-
ciency units. There are many areas in the country that have enor-
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mous problems marketing these units, and when you have a
system that does not allow you to have flat rents, so that an effi-
ciency unit could rent for less than a one bedroom, then you're
going to have marketing difficulties, and that is experienced by
many of the AAHA members.

The financial restraints imposed by the lower fair market rents
become particularly critical in light of the proposed increase in the
section 202 interest rate for next year. The higher interest rate rep-
resents a substantial increase in project costs that then must be re-
flected in higher fair market rents.

In order to accommodate the increased section 8 assistance, HUD
has provided little indication that it intends to change their rent
schedule to meet these higher costs.

Without increased revenues, either from higher rent payments
or Federal subsidies, the higher costs represented in increased debt
payments will make it almost impossible to build section 202 hous-
ing in many parts of the country. Most applications could be reject-
ed outright on the basis of project feasibility. This would result in
an administrative reduction of the section 202 program, despite the
clear intent of Congress that the current program be continued.

While we are deeply concerned with these and other administra-
tive policies that make future use of the section 202 program in-
creasingly impractical, we are also troubled by more fundamental
long-term change that threaten to transform and destroy the pro-
gram.

We view as particularly alarming, actions by both the Congress
and HUD that restrict section 202 facilities to lower income resi-
dents and reduce both the cost and quality of the facilities. With
such actions we are shutting out millions of potential residents
once commonly referred to as "the near poor."

We are telling those who can and want to pay their own way
that they will not be permitted to. In section 202, as elsewhere in
Government policy, we are putting persons of one income group
into competition with those of a lower or a higher income group.
One of the strengths of the section 202 program has been its ability
to minimize such differences and permit residents to find a
common basis of understanding and shared problems of aging.

I fear we are attempting to transform the section 202 program
into a targeted version of the section 8 program, ascribing to it the
problems and political liabilities of that broader program.

We are now trying to achieve too many objectives with this limit-
ed program. We cannot use it to meet the special needs of the el-
tivrly, house the poor, and extend increasing assistance to the phys-
ically disabled and the chronically mentally ill. The program
cannot meet all these demands without losing its essential charac-
ter or compromising its standards of quality. Such actions threaten
to undermine the broad basis of support for the program and set ILI
motion the same process that brought an end to the section 8 and
public housing programs for new construction.

AAIIA and the ad hoc coalition would like to urge this subcom-
mittee and the Congress in general to closely review these and
other administrative changes in the section 202 program, to judge
whether they are warranted on program or budgetary grounds, or
whether they constitute administrative efforts to curtail the pro-
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gram. We would urge action to hold the section 202 interest rate at
the current 91/4 percent, and we urge action on the Lundine-Heinz
proposal or other legislative initiatives that seek to address many
of these problems through reforms in the current section 202 pro-
gram.

[The prepared statement by Ms. Young follows:]

STATEMENT OF TERRIL J. YOUNG

Mr. Chairman, and Members of the Subcommittee. I am Terril J. Young, Director
of Housing Management for the Housing Authority of the City of Boulder, Colorado.
I am testifying on behalf of the American Association of Homes for the Aging
(AAHA), where I am currently a member of the Executive Board and serve as Chair
of the Housing Committee. I am also representing the Ad Hoc Coalition for Housing
for the Elderly, an alliance of thirty-one national organizations dedicated to the
preservation and growth of the Section 202 elderly housing program.

On behalf of these two organizations, I would like to thank the Subcommittee for
conducting hearings on critical administrative problems confronting the Section 202
program. The Subcommittee on Housing and Consumer Interests, and the Select
Committee itself, have been closely linked with the Section 202 program and have
been instrumental in keeping the housing needs of older Americans before the Con -
gress.

While the Section 202 housing program represents only a small portion of the fa-
cilities serving elderly housing needs, it is what we often think of when we hear the
phrase "housing for the elderly." The program hrs set the standard of excellence in
housing design, in service, and-, most importantly in the quality of life for the elder-
ly and handicapped persons it serves.

The Section 202 program has been one of the ? ederal government's most success-
ful housing efforts. It has produced hich quality, durable 'housing for the elderly and
handicapped in more than 1600 facilities under both the original Section 202 pro-
gram and the revised program now in operation. Few, if any, of these facilities have
defaulted on their mortgage obligations to the Federal government, and few have
experienced the financial and management difficulties experienced by other Federal
housing programs.

Section 202 facilities have been successfullydeveloped and operated in every part
of the country and in every type of setting. They have proven to be as appropriate
for small towns and rural communities as they are for large cities and suburban
areas. Equally significant, the program has succeeded without a great deal of experi-
ence on the part of housing sponsors and without excessive payments or any profits
to developers, builders or investors. The sponsors of Section 202 housing are, by law,
nonprofit organizations created for the specific purposes of developing and operating
housing facilities. Many sponsors are affiliated with religious or charitable institu-
tions, and all are dedicated to the goal of providing decent housing and a quality
living environment for elderly and handicapped persons.

If the program has any weakness, it has been its limited scale. New units con-
structed under ;he program assist only a small segment of our rapidly growing el-
d-rly population. The funding requested in the Administration's FY 1985 budget
would provide less than half the 20,000 units recommended by the 1981 White
House Conference on Aging as the minimum annual Section 202 commitment
needed to keep pace with this rising demand. Assistance to the elderly under other
housing programs has been significantly curtailed of eliminated, leaving Section 202
as the only Federal program designed to meet the urgent need for new rental hous-
ng

ADMINISTRATIVE CHANGES

As the cornerstone of Federal housing policy for the elderly, and our only Federal
housing construction program, the Section 202 program should be continued and ex-
panded Equally important, however, is the need to assure that the program, and
the high quality product the program represents, are not compromised by short-
sighted and improper administrative policies.

In recent months the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) has
published a variety of proposed rules and notices that make substantive changes in
the guidelines and procedures of the Section 202 program. Any of these changes,
taken separately. would be cause for concern. Some have prompted critical letters to
HUD and even protests from Congress. What is not fully recognized is the combined
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effect these changes will have on the purpose and operation of the Section 202 pro-
gram. In combination, HUD's proposals could significantly alter the substance of
Section 202 and make it increasingly difficult, if not impossible, for nonprofit spon-
sor to use the program to provide quality housing for the elderly and handicapped.

The policy changes HUD has implemented or is proposing include the following.
Reduced contract rent adjustments.HUD published regulations in December

1983 proposing to change the basis for computing annual adjustments in Section 8
rents for CPI-linked fair market rents to market data reflecting increases in operat-
ing costs. This revised process for computing rent increases, and its application only
to that portion of project rents representing operating costs, would be applied retro-
actively to all Section 202/8 facilities, despite provisions in the 1981 Housing Act
Amendments limiting such changes to projects with contracts signed after October
1981

From a broad policy perspective, any effort to make rent adjustments more reflec-
tive of actual increases in annual operating costs is certainly appropriate and advis-
able. From a practical standpoint, however, the change will significantly reduce
project revenue over time and place an increasing number of Section 202 facilities
in financial difficulty. This is particularly true of projects with extremely tight oper-
ating budgets or declining reserve accounts. For such projects, substantially reduced
rent increases in the middle or later years of Section 8 contracts would force spon-
sors to cut resew,' to dangerously low levels or postpone expenditures that could
jeopardize a project's 1.hysical plant and its quality of services.

The adverse effect of this policy change could be significantly increased if the data
[IUD uses to determine local cost increases is based on housing that is not compara-
tile with assisted elderly housing facilities or not reflective of costs actually incurred
by such facilities. To date, HUD has not provided detailed information as to how the
problem of "comparability" will be addressed.

Strict proje-t cancellation policies.In January, HUD published notices revising
its funding recapture and project cancellation policies. In addition to imposing strict
project cancellation deadlines on Section 8 and Public Housing projects, the notice
reaffirmed a prior. but unenforced HUD rule that would cancel Section 202 projects
that had to be constructed within 18 months of receiving a funding reservation. The
notice was accompanied by explanations that extensions beyond these deadlines
would be extremely difficult to obtain and would be approved only where delays
could be attributed to !IUD.

1W1) is now enforcing the 18-months cancellation deadline despite the fact that
the average processing time for a Section 202 project currently exceeds 23 months.
For ate HUD area offices, processing of elderly facilities has exceeded 30 months,
while handicapped projects sometimes take more than 40 months to go to construc-
t 1011 At a tune when IIUD's policies and procedures are changing and when HUD
stall has been significantly reduced, it is clearly inappropriate for the Department
to impose more strict cancellation deadlines on a program that was designed to
permit an extended development schedule because of the nonprofit status of the
housing sponsors.

firdin.d construction rents.In February HUD published a proposed rule revising
its -schedule of Fair Market Rents that serve as a revenue guide for new construc-
tion or -iihstatitial rehabilitation projects. In a major departure from past policy,

.adjusted rents downward for many categories of housing units in many
market areas. In the past it either increased the fair market rent or held it at the

i-iirs level
A major problem with this change is the fact that HUD incladed data in its area

market -;urveys that reflected broader economic conditions that have little relation-
-hip is, the rnt:. paid in assisted elderly housing facilities. and even less to do with
t .1, mil associated with nei, construction and substantial rehabilitation. Use
tit this data ',lilted, hir example. in rent decreases for efficiency units in five-story

tures lit much as $97 per month in Detroit. or $73 arid $40 per month for
unit, in Birmingham and Buffalo Similar redw,tions for one-bedroom units

-fractures amounted to $70; in Columbus. Ohio. $64 per month in Miami
.r .-71.01; per month in Flint. ,lichigan A striking point in the revised schedule is the

1, t that rent- for ellic:e] cy units were reduced in many market areas despite the
tot 111'1)1, Wit requi..Mg sitimmirs to include an increasing number of such units in

their pf(11,,,e(1 projects
1-:%ti in the majority of market areas that receive small one or three-percent it

huti.int! ..ponsors will find themselves hard-pressed to construct quality
,An inerasing number of Section 202 projects already must exceed

the Liir rarket rent limns h, ten percent or more With development costs continu-
ing to inciease ti!, at least the rate of inflation, and with the new rent limits apply-
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ing to all construction through the end of fiscal year 1985, an increasing number of
Section 202 sponsors will find that projects will not be feasible next year without
substantial increases in revenue above the limits set in HUD's fair market rent
schedule.

Increased section 10-2 interest rates.In its recent FY 1985 budget documents,
HUD has interpreted Congress' one-year limitation on the Section 202 interest rate
as a signal to increase the rate during fiscal year 1985. HUD'sproposal would raise
the rate to the anticipated level of average Treasury borrowing for the current year,
which it optimistically estimates as being 10.3 percent. Given recent increases in
bank interest rates, it is possible that the rate will be considerably higher.

For the past three years Congress has frozen the Section 202 loan rate at 9.25 per-
cent to prevent it from rising as high as 11.75 percent. At this level, few if any Sec-
tion 202 projects would be economically feasible, unless substantial increases in Sec-
tion 8 payments were permitted to offset the higher debt financing coats. At this
point, there is no indication that either HUD or Congress will make additional Sec-
tion 8 funds available to offset the higher project debt costs that will result from the
proposed rate increase.

Mandatory competitive bidding.HUD has recently issued a policy notice indicat-
ing that funding for change orders to cover unforeseen problems during construc-
tion would not be provided for Section 202 projects where sponsors had not selected
general contractors through competitive bidding. The change would have the effect
of requiring Section 202 sponsors to use competitive bidding in selecting contractors,
since few nonprofit organizations can pay these additional costs from their own re-
sources and few contractors will accept this open-ended financial liability.

HUD is implementing this indirect approach to requiring competitive bidding de-
spite the fact Congress agreed to permit sponsors to select a contractor by whatever
method they thought appropriate once they met one of three statutory require-
ments. While competitive bidding can help to reduce development costa under cer-
tain circumstances, it can also increase significantly the "up front" costs that must
be paid by project sponsors and add considerably to the processing time required to
complete a project. Mandating competitive bidding would also remove the needed
technical expertise and early assistance that is often made available to small non-
profit organizations through a close partnership with a local contractor.

(.'ost containment requirements.In its recent notices outlining requirements for
submission of proposals for the current Section 202 loan competition, HI inposed
a number of new restrictions intended to reduce project development costs. The
notice indicated that 25 percent of the units in each project must be efficiency units.
It also reduced prior limits on the size of efficiency and one-bedroom units and re-
stricted the amount of space sponsors can devote to common areas of congregate
space.

HUD is imposing these new restrictions despite the fact that efficiency units al-
ready pose marketing problems for most Section 202 facilities and most residents
generally require more, rather than less living space. The elimination of common
space also runs contrary to resident preference and contradicts the essential intent
of Section 202 to provide a preferred and more enjoyable living environment.

Low ,nconie occupancy requirements.HUD is now in the process of developing
rules to implement changes in Section 202 occupancy limits in accordance with pro-
visions adopted by Congress in 1981 and 1983. Under these rules, 95 percent of the
units in newer. post-October 1981 facilities must house residents with very low in-
comes, those with incomes below 50 percent of area median income. Older, pre-Octo-
ber 19M1 projects will be required to meet a 75 percent requirement for very low
income residents, with the remaining 25 percent consisting of individuals with
income between 50 percent and 80 percent of area median income.

Eliminated in the new project composition guidelines is HUD's policy of permit-
ting older projects to fill up to ten percent of their units with individuals able to pay
market rents. This alters a prior emphasis on integrating a broad sampling of the
area's elderly population within a single facility.

The shift to an increasing portion of lower-income residents could bring serious
financial difficulties for many older projects. The long-term operating budgets of
these facilities were developed with the idea that higher tenant rent payments
%%ould be received. Rather than increasing Section s payments to cover this project.
ed loss of operating revenue, HUI) is now offering only lower Section 8 rents and
reduced annual rent adjustments. Unless additional support is provided, many of
these older projects will experience financial difficulty. with some going into default.
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MAJOR POLICY CONCERNS

Of the issues I have outlined, those that cause us the greatest concern contribute
to the growing discrepancy between the revenues HUD will provide or allow for a
Section 202 project and the rising cost of constructing and operating housing to the
traditional standards of Olt ,ction 202 program. The recent reduction in new con-
struction fair market rents I, ices additional pres3ures on the financial feasibility of
most Section 202 projects. For its part, HUD is offering a way to help reduce this
discrepancy by requiring smaller and lower-cost units, as well as reduced spending
for common space and other amenities. This approach, however, serves to reduce
the quality of the housing provided under Section 932 and undermines the stand-
ards of design and service that have characterized the program.

The financial restraints imposed by the lower fair market re: '8 become particu-
larly critical in light of the proposed increase in the Section 20k interest rate next
year The higher interest rate represents a substantial increase in project costs that
must be reflected in higher fair market rents in order to accommodate increased
Section 8 assistance. HUD has provided little indication that it intends to change
their rent schedule to meet these higher costs.

Without increased revenues, either from higher rent payments or Federal subsi-
dies, the higher costs represented in increased debt payments will make it almost
impossible to build Section 202 housing in many parts of the country. Most applica-
tions could be rejected outright on the basis of project feasibility. This would result
in an administrative reduction of the Section 202 program, despite the clear intent
of Congress that the current program be continued.

While we are deeply concerned with these and other administrative policies that
make future use of the Section 202 program increasingly impractical, we are also
troubled by more fundamental long-term changes that threaten to transform and
destroy the program.

We view as particularly alarming actions by both the Congress and HUD that re-
strict Section 202 facilities to lower-income residents and reduce both the cost and
quality of these facilities. With such actions we are shutting out millions of poten-
tial residents once commonly referred to as the "near poor. We are telling those
who can arid want to pay their own way that they will not be permitted to do so. In
Section 202, as elsewhere in government policy, we are putting persons of one
income group into competition with those of a lower or a higher income group. One
of the strengths of the Section 202 program has been its ability to minimize such
differences and permit residents to find a common basis of understanding in shared
problems of aging.

I fear we are attempting to transform the Section 202 program into a targeted
version of the Section program, ascribing to it the problems and political liabilities
of that broader program. We are now trying to achieve too many objectives with
this limited program. We cannot use it to meet the special needs of' the elderly,
house the poor and extend increasing assistance to the physically disabled and the
chronically mentally ill. The program cannot meet all these demands without losing
its essential character or compromising its standards of quality. Such actions threat-
en to undermine the broad basis of support for the program arid set in mot:on the
same process that brought an end to the Section 8 and public housing program.

AAIIA and the Ad Hoc Coalition would like to urge this Subcommittee, and the
c'ongre'ss in general, to closely review these and other administrative changes in the
Section 2(12 program to judge whether they are warranted on program or budgetary
grounds or whether they constitute administrative effort( to curtail the program.
We would urge action to hold the Section 202 interest rate at the current 9.25 per-
cent. And we urge action on the Lundine-Heinz proposal (KG. 2435/S. 1648) or
other legislative initiatives that seek to address many of these problems through re-
forms in the current Section 202 program.

Mr. BONKF:R. I thank you, Ms. Young, for an excellent statement.
We will begin with questioning as soon as the other witnesses are
finished.

We will now proceed with the Dallas-based firm of Conroy &
McIver. We have with us both Conroy and McIver. I would hope
that since you both represent the same firm that you could shorten
your testimony, if you can, and try not to duplicate what the other
is saying. Who wants to proceed first?

Mr. Co Nitov. I think I will go first.
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STATEMENT OF PAT CONROY

Mr. CONROY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will try to keep my re-
marks as brief as possible. My name is Pat Conroy and I'm with
Conroy & McIver, a consulting firm in Dallas, TX, that specializes
in assisting nonprofit sponsors in working with the section 202 pro-
gram.

I would like to direct my comments toward two specific areas.
One is the effects of the section 8 fair market rents on the feasibili-
ty of the program, and also the impact of interest rates, and two,
briefly outline in technical terms what the recently revised section
8 fair market rents have potentially done to the program.

As you probably know, in spite of the press release that goes out
every year allocating x number of dollars for particular projects,
HUD limits the amount of actual loan that's loaned to a sponsor by
the lowest of three criteria: One being the actual cost of the
project, another being a regulatory limit that's established by Con-
gress, and then adjusted based upon high cost factors, and a third
being the amount of mortgage that's supportable from the net
income of the project. That last one is the one that we're finding is
becoming more and more the criterion that is being utilized in lim-
iting the amount of loan that a sponsor can receive.

The problem is that in many cases that criterion limits the mort-
gage to the point that the only choices a sponsor has to build the
project, even the most basic project, is to either abandon it or come
up with a significant amount of money from its own resources
and of course many, especially the smaller, nonprofit organizations,
don't have those kinds of resources.

To give you an example, in 74 percent of the market areas in
region X, which is the Seattle region, the construction costs for a
typical three-story structure that can be supported by the fair
market rents in that region, are less than $30 per square foot, and
that's an amount of money that is very difficult to build anything,
even the most basic structures with. In region VI about 60 percent
of the market areas are so affected and in other regions it's less.

Nationally, the range of construction costs, if you just used the
fair market rents, ranges from approximately $12 a square foot in
Pocatella, ID, to $71 or $72 a square foot in New York City. So, you
can see while it may be possible to build something for $71 in New
York City, it certainly is not possible to build any kind of adequate
housing for $12 a square foot in Pocatella, ID.

Although these differences are dramatic, the real problem,
think, with using FMR's can be demonstrated by looking at more
analoi.-us situations. For example, if a sponsor applied for two
identi 50-unit projects, in Lawton, OK, and McAllister, OKand
remembt r, Lawton and McAllister are only about 150 miles
apartHUD would allow $1,700,000 in Lawton but only $800,000 in
McAllister.

Other examples, Poughkeepsie, NY, the sponsor would get
almost $3 million for that same project. In Albany, only $1.6 mil-
lion. And they are very close together. Closer to your area, Mr.
Chairman, is in Seattle where HUD would allow $1.7 million to
build that project, but in Bellingham only $1 million. I don't think
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there is $700, difference in construction costs between Belling-
ham and Seattle, or in some of the other areas either.

Clearly, if HUD is going to utilize the section 8 fair market rents
as limiting criteria in determining allowable mortgage -rider the
section 202 program, then projects in at least 25 to 30 percent of
the market areas in the United States will not be feasible without
significant contributions by the sponsor or other outside sources.

But I think basic feasibility is only one part of it. I think it really
gets to an issue of fairness. Is it right for HUD to allocate $2 mil-
lion to build the same project in Jackson, MS, and only allocate $1
million in Birmingham? You're clearly going to get different hous-
ing in different parts of the country and I don't think that is some-
thing that ought to happen.

One other problem I'll talk about is the interest rate, and I know
it's be, -n mentioned. But as you know, by law, the interest rate is
established based upon the average borrowing rate of the Treasury
for the previous year. It's been frozen at 91/4 percent for the last 3
years even though it would have been higher if Congress hadn't
frown it. But I understand Congress is reluctant' to continue to do
that.

Mr. BoNimit. At present, now, through 1984.
Mr. CON ROY. Right, as I understand it.
Mr. BON K ER. And if the freeze is not renewed, then it goes back

to the average Treasury rate?
Mr. CONROY. Right. Which we estimate will be 101/4. We're not

certain of that, but around 101 /4 percent. If the interest rate is in-
creased 1 percent, we have estimated it would add approximately
$8,60 per living unit of total subsidy, including the 20-year section
s contract. So, the value of that 1 percent to the sponsors is $8,600
per living unit, which if you applied it to the number of units that
are being advertised right now, would amount to about $120 mil-
lion in budget authority over the life of those particular projects.

Many of the problems I've outlined could be solved relatively
easily with just minor technical modifications in program regula-
tions. I think the solution to other problems would require major
modifications. But these technical problems of the program could
be handled, I think, fairly simply by HUD. I think Ill stop at that
point.

IThe prepared statement of Mr. Conroy follows:)
PREPARED STATEMENT OF PATRICK W. CONROY, CONROY & MCIVER, DALLAS, TX

Mr Chairman. members of the committee, thank you for this opportunity to ad
tir., the Committee on this ISSUE' that is so vital to senior citizens. My name is Pat
Conno; I din a partner in Conroy & Mayer, a consulting firm in Dallas, Texas, spe-
ializing in the development GI retirement housing and in assisting nonprofit spon-

sor, in developing housing under HUD's Section 202 program.
As ,,ou know. adequate housing designed especially to serve the full range of

needs of the elderly is in short supply. This shortage has been exacerbated by infla-
tion and high interest rates which have made the development of unsubsidized
howorig for the elderly economically infeasible except for projects serving that small
percentage of elderly households fortunate enough to be able to afford substantial
monthly rents and fees. HUlis Section 202 program provides one of the only mecha-
nisms for providing adequate housing to lower income senior citizens.

I would like to direct my comments toward two specific areas: the effects of Sec-
tion Fair Market Rents on the feasibility of Section 202 projects and the impact of
interest rates on the costs of the Program.

;.- - $ir) - 1 3
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The Section x Fair Market Rents have a profound effect on the feasibility of Sec-
tion 202 projects. The amount of mortgage that is provided to a sponsor under the
Section 202 program is limited by three factors: (1) a regulatory limit that is adjust-
ed by high cost factors based on locations; (2) the actual certified cost of develop-
ment; and 13) the amount of mortgage that can be supported by the net income from
operations that is available for debt service. There are an increasing number of cir-
cunistancs under which the mortgage is limited by this third criterion. Even though
the Congress has mandated that Section 202 loans cover 100% of the development
costs, in those situations where the HUD-estimated cost of building a project is
greater than the amount of mortgage that can be supported by the income from Sec-
tion s Fair Market Rents, the sponsor must either pay the difference out of its own
funds or abandon the project. Only those sponsors with significant resources can
afford to fund such shortfalls and these funds must be diverted from the charitable
purposes of the nonprofit sponsor. This is clearly contrary to the directives of Con-
gress.

Under certain circumstances HUD can increase the Section 8 Fair Market Rents
by up to 20% in order to improve the feasibility of a project. In our experience, how-
ever. most field offices will not requeet increases above the 10% that can be ap-
proved at the regional office level. In those situations where field office are willing
to request increases, it can take up -.0 six additional munths to obtain approval.

The problem with relying upe-. Section 8 Fair Market Rents to determine feasibil-
ity. 118 one HUD staff person told me, is that fair market rents are neither fair nor
market The following information, which was taken from a Housing and Communi-
ty Development Resource Center study of construction costs supportable by Fair
Market Rents, illustrates the inadequacy and discriminatory nature of using Section
s Fair Market Rents as limitations on Section 202 loans.

In 71(', of the market areas in Region 10 (Seattle), the construction costs for a
typical three story structure that can be supported by Section 8 Fair Market Rents
'including the 10% regional office increase) are less than $30.00 per square foot. In
Region 1 !Fort Worth), almost 60% of the market areas are limited to construction
costs of less than $30.00 per square foot. In Regions 1 (Boston), 2 (New York), and 3
IPhiladelphne. only one market area is limited to $30.00 per square foot. Nationally,
the range of construction costs limited by Section 8 Fair Market Rents is from
$12 1 I per square foot in Pocatello, Idaho, to $71.74 in New York City (and $94.65 in
the coastal urea of Alaska).

Although these differences are dramatic, the real problem with using FMRs in
limiting costs is better illustrated by looking at more analogous situations. For ex-
ample. if a sponsor proposed two fifty unit Section 202 projects, one in Lawton.
Oklahoma. and an identical one in McAlester, Oklahoma, HUD would allocate
$1.735non to build the one in Lawton and only $803,000 to build the project
in McAlester Lawton and McAlester are only about 150 miles apart. Similarly,
fill) would ;Mow $2,972,001) in Poughkeepsie, New York. and only $1,609,000 in
Albary. and $2,22:)01) in Jackson, Mississippi, but only $1.400,000 in Birmingham.
In Texas. the range would be from $2,116,000 in Victoria to $1,118,000 in Sherman.

Clearly, if HUD is going to utilize Section S Fair Market Rents as a limiting crite-
min in determining allowable mortgages in the Section 202 program, then projects

to :ot percent of the market areas in the United States will not be feasible
vot hour funds from either the sponsor or outside sources. In some market areas,
1111) 'an this problem by allowing projects to be processed utilizing rents up
t _ee: above Fair Market Rents. In other areas, the problem can only be solved by
increasing the Fair Market Rents

Basic feasibility is only one aspect of the problem. By utilizing FMRs as a limiting
(ator in determining the amount of the direct loan for a particular project, HUD is

t Rely ili-wriminating against sponsors and elderly and handicapped persons in
market :ireas with low FMRs The overall quality of the housing including

amenities. safety and security measures, building materials, and even operating
budgets. is directly related to the level of the Fair Market Rents. Projects that are
developed in areas with high FMRs relative to costs are effectively exempt from

flUD'N cost containment measures because they can be processed with
r.rit, th.it are within the published Fair Market Rents. Conversely, projects devel-
,,p1.11 in market areas with low FMRs are subject to extensive cost containment
leEIA because even the most basic structure requires processing with rents in
excess Illy; of the published Fair Market Rents

other problem significant to the feasibility of Section 202 projects and one
impacts greatly on the amount of Section S Budget Authority necessary to

teu, :.:o2 projects is the interest rate applicable to Section 202 Borrowers.
le, law, the Section 202 interest rates are tied to the Treasury borrow.
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ing rate for comparable longterm loans, In the early years of the "new" Section 202
Program, interest rates were determined each October based on the Treasury com-
parable for the previous 12 months. However, as interest rates began to skyrocket,
Congress opted to freeze the borrowing rate for Section 202 Borrowers, and for the
past three years, this rate has been rolled back to 9.25%. I understand, however,
that the Congress is reluctant to continue to freeze this rate.

I have included for the record an example which demonstrates not only how in-
creased interest rates affect the amount of Section 202 loan authority needed to de-
velop the Section 202 project, but more important, how the interest rate impacts the
Section M contract authority needed to support the project for 20 years. We estimate
that a total increase in Section 202 loan authority and Section 8 contract authority
(assuming a 20 year contract) of approximately $8,600 per average living unit would
be required in order to support a one percent increase in the inteest rate. Approxi-
mately $120,000,000 more in budget authority would be required to support the
14,0m) units available for funding this year if the interest rate was raised to the
appropriate rate of 10.25%.

Many of the problems I have outlined could be solved relatively easily with minor
technical modifications in the program regulations. The solution to other 1 roblems
would require major modifications. If all of the problems were eliminated, the pro-
gram would function more efficiently, costs would be lowered, housing for the elder.
ly and handicapped would be built more expeditiously, and the quality of housing
would be distributed more uniformly.

COMPARISON OF THE EFFECTS OF INTEREST RATE CHANGES ON SECTION 202 DEVELOPMENT COSTS

AND SECTION 8 CONTRACT AUTHORITY

Development costs ;Interest rate in percent) 1625 925 1115

Constructo colts $3.010.000 83.010.000 $3.010,000

Arch i :ture 135.000 135.000 135.000

Cons! action Interest 110.893 209.466 210.397

Protect contingency 115.263 116.460 118.350

Yates and insurance 47,500 41.600 47,800

Legal and ccnsuiting 41.500 41.500 41.500

Narration and management 16.000 16.000 16,000

Land 300.000 300.000 300.000

Total oeveinoment costs 3.842.1v, 3.882.016 3.945.041

Mortgage amount per mit 38,422 38.820 39,450

Rents required to amortize mortgage

0 BR 354 404 485

1 BR 401 458 550

Arno! .ection 8 contract authority 461.100 533 400 640.500

scow i Pude! jOhority .iO year 9.341.000 10.668 000 12.810.000

Total nudge' aulhor.tv 13.184.156 14,550 016 16155.041

TA.11 trudge! 3ntnntdy pet 4114 131.842 145.500 161.550
... . _....

!wen n mrcil rt. ,.r.1 project irt one *Iocm unAS ?5 eff,oenciri!

Mr. HONKER. Ms. McIver, do you want to pick up where your
partner left off?

STATEMENT OF' DIANA McIVER

Ms. MrIvEii. Thank you.
As indicated, I am Diana McIver. I'm a housing consultant, spe-

cializing in the section 202 program, and I am here to discuss cost
containment issues, including processing time, and also the cancel-
lation policy since we view that in a sense, as a cost containment
pol icy.
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During the past 3 years, HUD has embarked upon a policy of
::oat containment in the section 202 program. I support contain-
ment of costs in tr a 202 program, because I feel it's going to al'.ow
us to take limited 1:02 funds and stretch them to serve mere elderly
persons.

Mr. BONKER. As it relates to housing, when we make reference to
cost containment, that seems to be a fairly general term. Could you
identify for me, very briefly, what you mean by cost containment?

Ms. McIvER. Cost containment is the reduction of costs in the 202
program. Now, if you cancel a project and recapture those funds, in
a sense that would be cost containment. However, we in the field,
typically, are talking about cost containment when we refer to sev-
eral HUD policies that were implemented during the past couple of
years, including policies that establish maximum unit sizes, for ex-
ample, 415 square feet for an efficiency unit and 540 square feet for
a one-bedroom unit.

Mr. BONKER. And eliminate swimming pools and jacuzzis.
Ms. McIvFr Eliminating swimming pools, jacuzzis, bowling

alleys. And more specifically, the basic housing design concept, in-
cluding limiting common community areas to 5 percent of the
total. There are several sets of regulations that are in 9ffect called
cost containment policies.

Mr. BONKER. Some I assume you can go along with and some you
can't go along with.

Ms. Mc IvER. That's right.
Mr. BONKER. OK.
Ms. McIvER. And some of them we just want to make more flexi-

ble.
Before we get into specifics of cost containment, one of the things

I'd like to talk about is HUD's cancellation policy. What's hap-
pened most recently is that the cancellation policy that HUD
talked about earlier this morning had a couple of things left out
when it was issued in July 1983. One, HUD eliminatvd the section
that addressed specific extension policies for HUD-caused delays.
Moreover, HUD notices also provide that in taking into consider-
ation which projects to recommend for extension, the area offices
should consider staff time available to process the projects. So that
brings us to the problem of processing time in the 202 program,
and we have provided the committee with a study that's been done
on processing time. Incidentally, we didn't make up this data; we
didn't write sponsors and solicit this data. This data comes from
HUD MIDLIS reports and it tracks all projects in processing.

Mr. BONKER. Are you talking about nationally or just within
your region?

Ms. McIvER. Nationally.
And when you analyze this data, the data shows that the median

processing time for all 50 HUD offices on section 202 applications is
23 months. Now, when you cancel projects that take longer than 18
months, it does not seem fair to then have a medium HUD process-
ing time of 23 months.

Mr. BONKER. You're saying that the average processing time is
23 months?

Ms. McIvER. That's right.
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Mr. BUNKER. And the administration has a policy that calls for
the initial cancellation after 18 months and then it can be ex-
tended?

Ms. McIVER. Right.
Mr. BONKER. So even if it's extended 6 months it falls within a

month of the average processing time.
Ms. McIvEa. Right. And there are some offices that have never

processed a project in less than 24 months time. One office has a
median processing time of 32 months for processing 202 applica-
tions.

Mr. BONKER. Could you tell the committee if the processing time
has been shortened or lengthened under the Reagan administra-
tion?

Ms. MCI VER. It's about the same. That's, I guess, the irony of this
matter, that processing time doesn't have politics attached to it.
The processing on 202's has been difficult ever since the program
was decentralized, back in 1977. The area offices were given a new
program, not a lot of instruction on how to do it, and processing
immediately became bogged down.

Mr. BONKER. Well then, if what you're saying is true and the av-
erage processing is 23 months, it means that the administration is
really forced to automatically extend.

Ms. McIvEa. That's right.
Mr. BONKER. Or be fairly ruthless in its cancellation.
Ms. McIvEa. That's right.
Mr. BONKER. Now, he just told us that they have canceled only

90() units as a result of this cancellation.
Ms. McIVER. Right.
Mr. BONKER. So that must mean there's almost an automatic ex-

tension, even beyond the 24 months.
Ms. McIvER. It's not that automatic these days. More and more

they're tightening up on the cancellation policy.
We believe that projects should close in 12 months, because the

top 13 offices in the country can close those projects in 12 months.
Mr. BONKER. Well, not if you're laying off people left and right.
Ms. McIvEa. Well, yes. You know, that could have an impact on

processing also.
Mr. HONKER. Laying off people left anyway.
Ms. M(Iv Ea. But the goal that we have and the way the program

works best, is to try and close those projects in the first 12 months
when they're still workable. So rather than to achieve a liberal ap-
plication of cancellation and extension policies, what we want to
accomplish is faster HUD processing.

HUI) is correct that there are some sponsor-caused delays. But
we work personally in 25 of the 50 area offices, and we've had situ-
ations where nearly identical projects with the same sponsor, the
same architect, the same contractor, same consultant, and virtually
the same design, have taken 12 months to process in one HUD
office and 2.1 months in another office. So, there is a variance.

Mr. HONKER. Ms. McIver. may I interrupt? We don't allow exten-
sions on votes, and I have about 4 minutes to get over to the floor
and cast my vote.

Ms. Mc !mt. OK.
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Mr. BONKER. The subcommittee will go into recess for approxi-mately10 minutes. We'll pick up at about 11:25.
Ms. McIvr.a. OK.
[Brief recess.]
Mr. BONKER. The subcommittee will reconvene. We were in theprocess of hearing from Ms. McIver on cancellations, before thehearing was recessed for the purpose of voting. You may proceed,Ms. McIver.
Ms. McIvER. The only point that I'd like to say, to wrap up onthe cancellation issue, is that HUD needs to be flexible with theircancellation policy. But more important, we would like to assistHUD in developing a policy that's fair, and that expedites process-ing.
There are sponsor delays. There are also HUD-caused delays.And each party should be held responsible for those delays. We'lldo our part in working with the ad hoc coalition and the sponsorsand the constituency groups in reducing sponsor delays, if we canget a commitment from HUD to do their part in correcting HUDdelays.
Mr. BONKER. OK.
Ms. McIvla. Now, as far as processing times, there are costs as-sociated with processing times.
Assuming a 6-percent inflation rate, which is a very conservativeassumption, a delay of 1 month in starting construction for each ofthe 321 projects funded in fiscal 1983 would add approximately $2.7million to the total cost of developing that housing.
Mr. BONKER. Now, you're talking about a delay of 1 month?Ms. McIvrat. A delay of 1 month.
Mr. BoNxn. And your figure is a national average?
Ms. McIvxa. Based on the national allocation for fiscal 1983, theprojects that were approved this past September.
Mr. BONKER. So, you're talking about a number of projects thatwere delayed?
Ms. MCIVER. Right.
And if we could reduce processing time from the median, 23months, to 10 months, we could effect a savings of $35 million insection 202 loan authority on those projects, and an additional sav-ings in section 8 contract authority of $72 million. So, it's a veryserious cost problem, the processing time delay is.
Mr. BONKER. I wonder why the administration didn't includeprocessing in its cost containment program.
Ms. McIvsa. I would like to recommend that they do. That wouldbe my favorite cost containment policy.
There also are some other things that we've identified that Idon't want to go into in great detail that would also save costs. Oneis reverting back to the pre-1977 application procedure, whichdoesn't require sites on the part of sponsors. Right now there isonly about one in six section 202 applications selected for funding,and yet HUD has to go out and review all six sites and review ar-chitectural drawings on all six projects. I think we could effectsome savings that way.
Also, HUD has a requirement that you form a borrower corpora-tion in order to own a 202 and that is a good requirement. But ifthat requirement were imposed at the time a fund reservation is
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approved, then we would not have these thousands of borrower cor-
porations being formed each year unnecessarily, and that would be
a savings, especially to the IRS which has to process each of the
501(0(3) tax exemption requests for these corporations.

Also, we would like to see some type of fast track processing
whereby if a sponsor agrees to some kind of minimum dollar
amount for their overall cost, then they would be exempt from cost
processing.

Another idea that may not save money, but would certainly give
sponsors more flexibility would be to eliminate HUD's size limits
on efficiencies, one bedroom, and common areas, and give sponsors
a maximum square footage within which they can design and let
them do with that what they may. In this way, you wouldn't in-
crease costs in the program because your total square footage is
going to be the same, but you would allow sponsors to either have
smaller units, more common space and serve the frail elderly, or to
have larger units, less common space, and serve the well elderly.

Also, it would give sponsors the flexibility of not having to build
efficiency units. So instead of building 25 percent of the units as
.115 square feet efficiencies and 75 percent of the units as 540
square feet one bedrooms, a sponsor could have a project of all one
bedrocms at, fir instance, 500 square feet each. This type of policy
would give more flexibility to the sponsors because, after all,
they're the ones who have the 40-year obligation for repayment of
the loan.

Additionally, there are several places in the underwriting proce-
dure where, if HUD would pursue a much more aggressive under-
writing posture, we could accomplish cost savings. Those would be
in the areas of project contingency, construction interest, and
what's called a net income reserve. But these kind of changes could
be made exclusively through changes in underwriting procedures.

As you have probably noticed, we're not here to complain or
share war stories or to request more funds. What we are here for is
to provide some positive suggestions for improvements in the pro-
gram, changes which we think will benefit the elderly and, at the
same time, contain costs in the 202 program. These aren't our own
personal ideas. They're the result of meetings with congressional
staff, sponsors, architects, contractors, and they are a' the result
of some discussions with HUD staff.

In fact, the fast track processing idea that we were discussing
emerged from a concept initially advanced by Undersecretary
Abrams at a meeting convened by the Federal Council on Aging.

We've advanced several suggestions today on topics ranging from
fair market rents to processing times. Jim Womack is going to go
into some more suggestions on management. But to begin a dialog
on these proposed changes for the section 202 program, most of
which can be accomplished through administrative action or by
regulation, we would like to request your assistance in establishing
a section 202 task force. We would like this task force to include
representatives from the appropriate congressional committees, in-
cluding the Select Committee on Aging, and the House Banking,
Finance, and Urban Affairs Committee, along with representatives
of HUD. the Ad Hoc Coalition on Housing for the Elderly, constitu-
ent groups, sponsors, and section 202 professionals.
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The charge of this task force would be to develop and implement
changes in the section 202 program which result in greater pro-
gram efficiency, cost savings, reduced regulations, and design flexi-
bility, while at the same time giving full consideration to the devel-
opment of quality living environments for our Nation's elderly.

The section 202 program is not a partisan program. Both Repub-
licans and Democrats alike have strongly supported this program
since its inception in 1959, and have repeatedly renewed its author-
ization and appropriated its funding.

As a constituent group for this program, we are prepared to
work with the Congress and HUD as a team to provide for greater
efficiency in the 202 program to help our limited funds produce
more housing while at the same time not jeopardizing the quality
of this housing. Your support and assistance in the establishment
of a section 202 task force would give us the vehicle to make these
improvements.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. McIver follows:]

PHEI.A19.1) STATEMENT or DIANA MCIVER, CONROY & MCIVER, DALLAS, TX

Mr Chairman. members of the committee, I appreciate the opportunity to appear
here today to discuss the Section 202 program. My name is Diana McIver, and I am
a partner in I onroy & McIver, a consulting firm which has provided consulting
services on more than forty Section 202 developments across the country.

I have been involved with the Section 202 Program for nine years, initially as a
staff member of the Senate Special Committee on Aging and most recently as a con-
sultant in the program This range of experience has allowed me to view the pro-
gram from the various perspectives of the Congress, tfUD, the sponsor, and the de-
velopment team While I take great pride in what has been accomplished since the
revitalization of this program in 1974. as I know you do. I believe the Section 202
program can become a more cost-effective, more efficient and more flexible provider
of housing for the elderly.

During the past three years. HUD has embarked upon a policy of cost contain-
ment in the Section 202 program. I support containment of costs in the Section 202
program because I believe it will allow us to expand the limited funds to meet the
tremendous demand of this specialized housing for the elderly. It is possible, howev-
er, to cut costs in the program without jeopardizing the quality of building construc-
tion. reducing the management efficiency of the building, or eliminating common
spaces fur social get-togethers.

Many of the cost containment measures implemented by HUD have been well
thought out and have had little negative effect on the program. Unfortunately.
others have been conceived in a vacuum and have had a significant detrimental
effect on the program.

(me example of a 'silky that is ill-conceived is HUD's cancellatimi policy. This
policy calls for cancellation of any Section 202 project that has not started construc-
tion within eighteen months after the funds are awarded. Under certain circum-
stances. a six month extension can be granted. In theory, this policy seems reasona-
ble and justified. In fact, I know of no one active in the Section 202 program who
doesn't support the concept of starting construction as soon as possible after award
of the Funds The problem with this policy is that in mart cases it is HUD that
causes the delay rather than the sponsor or the development team. In a study of
H('D processing time for Section 202 projects, the Housing and Community Develop-
ment Resource ('enter found that the national median time for processing Section
2112 projects from fund reservation to construction start is 23 months. This study
anakzed s3o projects processed in all fifty HUD field offices. The projects analyzed
included :CI projects for the elderly and 31)1 projects for non-elderly handicapped
portion" The study only looked at projects in which construction had actually start-
ed but final loan closing had not taken place. In this way, the study is skewed
tonard projects that have been processed most recently and tend to reflect the cur-
rent Situation

11(.1) has. howe%er, in the imiflernentation of the most recent cancellation policy,
intimated that all processing delays are sponsocaused delays. Although earlier
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cancellation policies allowed extensions for HUD-admitted delays in processing, the
most recent policy does not. However, the processing time study shows that the top
thirteen HUD field offices process within twelve months while the bottom twenty
field offices take from twenty-four to thirty-two months to process. Unless there is a
significant difference between sponsors who apply in the top rated field offices and
those who apply in the bottom rated field offices, the reasons for longer processing
times clearly stem from differences in HUD field offices. (Coincidentally, the top
field office and the bottom field office are both in Michigan. The Grand Rapids
office processes in 11.5 months and Detroit processes in a median time of 32
months.'

Processing delays are not something new to the 202 program. They were not in-
vented by the current Administration, and in fact became a significant problem
when the processing of 202 projects was "decentralized" in However, HUD has
the power to correct these problems and I hope that our discussions of this problem
today will result in actions on HUD's part. As a member of the Ad Hoc Coalition on
Housing for the Elderly and as a Section 202 consn'..ant, I assure you I will take
whatever steps necessary to ensure that sponsors, consultants and other develop-
ment team members be held responsible for sponsor-caused delays provided we can
get assurance from HUD that they will correct HUD-caused deb ys.

Translating shorter processing times into cost savings is difficult. However, as-
suming fie¢ inflation, a delay of one month in starting construction for each of the
:121 projects funded in fiscal 83 would add approximately $2.7 million to the total
costs of developing the housing. If HUD could reduce median processing time from
'23 months to 10 months for the 1983 funded projects, $35 million in Section 202 loan
authority could be saved. In addition, the budget authority necessary to fund the
twenty year Section contract required to support the increased costs would
amount to more than $72 million.

Shorter processing time is not the only area in which we could effect a savings.
Other areas that we have identified as having potential for cutting costs in the pro-
gram include:

('hanging the application and processing procedures to eliminate the necessity for-
Merit ifying a site at the application stage for projects for the elderly. Currently, ap-
pliations for projects for non-elderly handicapped need not contain information
about site or design. Sponsor costs for land options and preliminary architectural
design would be eliminated. HUD administrative costs would be reduced by elimi-
nating the necessity of architectural review and site visits at the application stage.

Removing the requirement for formation of a borrower corporation and for apply-
ing for tax exemption at the application stage. Sponsor costs for forming borrower
corporations and applying for tax exemption would be eliminated. HUD and IRS ad-
ministrative costs would be reduced by eliminating reviews.

Establishing a "fast.track" processing system wl.ereby sponsors who elected to
keep their development costs at a specified minimum (i.e., 85% of the Section 202
cost limits or a similar agreed upon measure) would have reduced processing re-
quirements, including the elimination of cost processing.

Changing 111.:D's maximum square footage limitation froth an individual unit
kea, to a project basis. Currently HUD limits the size of one bedroom units to 540
se11.11.- feet and efficiency units to 415 square feet. Further. HUD requires that 25'7
.1 the units in a project be efficiency units and limits community space to 5% of the
t,.tal prefect gross square footage HUD can accomplish the same result by establish-
ing a limitation or. total squats- footage in a project and allowing the sponsor maxi-
mum flexibility in determining how that square footage is allocated among unit
t!,pes and community space. This will give sponsors the option of serving the frail
elderly Is designing smaller living units with more congregate service space or serv-
ing the we II elderly by designing larger units with less community space.

Additiee Ity. we could reduce costs in the 2u2 program (consequently reducing
section s authority. through more aggressive underwriting on the part of HUD.
Thu could include

Reducing the project contingency amount from 3r; to PI of mortgage and estab-
lishing .e regional office contingency

Elinon.iting the two extra months of construction interest charges that are built
into the underwriting process

Reducing or eliminating the requirement for a 5' net income reserve in deter-
mining the amount of funds available to support the mortgage

These and imints are described in more detail in a number of specific pro-
posals that ha% e been provided for the recurd. I would be happy to answer any ques-
tions regarding these proposals at the conclusion of my remarks.
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As you have no doubt noticed,

we are not here to complain or to share "war sto-

ries' or to request more fundsalthough if the Congress sees fit to increase the ap-
propriations for the Section 202 Program, you will have our support. Instead, we

have come forth with some positive
suggestions for improvements in the program

which will ultimately benefit the elderly and handicapped
consumers while at the

same time encouraging
cost-effectiveness in the 202

program. These are not the
ideas of a few professionals

in the Section 202 .program; they are the results of meet-

ings with sponsors, 202 professionals, congressional staff, and HUD staff. In fact, the
"fast track' processing idea emerged from a concept initially advanced by Under
Secretary Abrams at a meeting

convened by the Federal Council on Aging.
On behalf of the witnesses on the panel, I would like to recap our suggestions for

solutions to the problems at hand. They are as follows: Provide more flexibility and

fairness in the Fair Market Rent system; Freeze the interest rate at 9.25% or lower;
Expedite processing time on 202 applications;

Eliminate site requirement at applica-

tion stage; Eliminate requirement of borrower corporation at application stage; Es-

tablish a simplified processing system for sponsors willing to hold costs down; Pro-

vide more flexibility in cost containment through the imposition to total maximum
square footage rather than individual unit

maximums; Reduce construction interest
period; Reduce project continency from 3% to 1%; Eliminate net income reserve;

Develop consistent change order policies for all projects whether
competitively bid

or otherwise;
Eliminate cost processing for projects competitively bid; Develop 202

operating handbook; Allow at least 40%
occupancy by persons in 60-80%

median

income range; and Consider
HUD-caused delays in determining which 202 projects

should be cancelled.
To begin a discussion of these proposed changes to the Section 202 program, most

of which can be accomplished
through administrative action or by regulation, we

respectfully request your assistance in establishing a Section 202 Task Force. We

would like this Task Force to include
representatives from the appropriate Congres-

sional Committees including the Select Committee on Aging and the House Bank-

ing, Finance and Urban Affairs, along with representatives of HUD, the Ad Hoc Co-

alition on Housing for the Elderly, Constituent Groups, Section 202 Sponsors, and

Section 202 Professionals including Consultants, Architects, Attorneys and Contrac-

tors.
The charge of this Task Force would be to develop

and implement changes in the
Section 202 program which result in greater program efficiency, cost savings, re-

duced regulations, and design flexibility, while at the same time giving full consider-
ation to the development of quality living

environments for our nation s elderly.
The Section 202 Program is not a partisan program. Both Republicans and Demo-

crats alike nave strongly supported this program since its inception in 1959 and
have repeatedly renewed its authorization and appropriated its funding. As the con-

stituent group for this program, we are prepared to work with the Congress and

/IUD as a team to provide for greater efficiency in the 202 p to 1.31p our lim-
ited funds produce more housing while at the same time not jeopardizing the qual-

ity of this housing. Your support and assistance in the estab ishment of a Section
20'2 Task Force would give us the vehicle to make these improvements.

HUD FIELD OFFICE RANKING
PROCESSING TIME FROM FUND

RESERVATION TO INITIAL CLOSING
SECTION 202

PROJECTS INITIALLY
ENDORSED, NOT

FINALLY ENDORSEDAS OF OCTOBER 31, 1983
Rank

Fittel ire ono
Protect type Motet

mods
emeasse toe

than Wan
Valuta front

___
trielan

I
5 Gland Rapids

(Wetly
11 15 64 11 00 900

t I o n e ' d e t ty
1 ( I ) 1 ' ) ( 1

Total
12 15 33 11 50 11 50

9 Sacramento
Elderly

1 ( ' ) ( I ) ( ' )
lioneidetly

3 12 33 12 00 18 00Total
4 12 00 12 00 11 00

I
S Minneapoili Were/

18 11 83 12 00 800
Nodeldefei

14 60 12 00 18 00Total
23 12 43 12 00 11 00
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HUD FIELD OFFICE RANKING PROCESSING TIME FROM FUND RESERVATION TO INITIAL CLOSING

SECTION 202 PROJECTS INITIALLY ENDORSED, NOT FINALLY ENDORSED AS OF OCTOBER 31,

1983-Continued

blot we coo rotect To
Nurrow

ortry
Prcassin tint Yawn from

iwtkoal
Manaim Mew

4 . . . 3 Pittsburgh Elderly 12 12.17 11.50 8.5

Nonelderly 2 ( ') (11 ( )

Total 14 12.71 12.00 11.00

5 7 Omaha Elderly 3 12.33 12.00 8.00

Nonelderly 2 ( I ) ( ) ( )

Total 5 13.20 12.00 11.00

8 .. 5 Columbus Ekierly 4 11.25 12.00 8.00

Nonelderlyerly __2_ .
( 9 (I) (1)

Total 6 13.30 12.00 11.00

7 5 Indianapolis Elderly 10 14.00 12.00 8.00

Nonelderly 0 (' ) (1) ( ' )

Total 10 14.00 12.00 11.00

8 4 Nashville Elderly 5 14.00 12.00 8.00

Nonelderly 0 (3) ( I) ( I)

Total 5 14.40 12.00 11.00

9 7 Kansas City . .. Elderly 7 14.43 12.00 8.00

Nonelderly 12-- --- 14.92 12.00 18.00

Total 19 14.74 12.00 11.00

10 4 Knoxville . Elderly 8 15.87 12.00 8.00

Nonelderly 2 ( ' 1 ( I ) ( 9

Total 10 15.90 12.00 11.00

11 1 St Louis Elderly. 12 15.50 12.00 8.00

Nonelderly 1.... (' 1 (1) (11

Total.... ...... ..... . 13 16.38 12.00 11.00

12 8 Denver Elderly 9 13 33 12.00 8.00

Nonelderly.... 8 20.62 22.50 7.50

Total .. .... 17 16 67 12.00 11.00

13 6 New Orleans . Elderly .... .. 12 16.75 12.00 8.00

Nonelderly 2 ( ' ) (1 1 ( ' 1

Total .. . .
14 21 21 12 00 11 00

14 4 Birmingham Ella r , . .. . 9 16.00 12 00 8.00

Nonelderty... . 1 (1) (I) (1)

Total 10 19.00 12.50 10.50

15 1 Providence Elderly 3 12 00 12.00 800

Nonelderly 2 ( ' ) (1) (1 )

Total 5 21 40 13 00 10.00

16 5 San Antonio Elderly 4 ;400 14.00 6.00

knelderly. 0
(1) ( I) (1)

Total 4 14 00 14 00 900

1/ I Des Moines Elderly 7 15 71 19 00 1.00

Nonelderly 8 18 37 14.00 16 00

Total 15 11 13 14 00 900

18 3 Washington Elderly 4 26.25 2100 - 700

Nonelderly 13 18 71 14 00 16 00

Total . 11 20 53 14 90 9.00
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HUD FIELD OFFICE RANKING PROCESSING TIME FROM FUND RESERVATION TO INITIAL CLOSING

SECTION 202 PROJECTS INITIALLY ENDORSED, NOT FINALLY ENDORSED AS OF OCTOBER 31,

1983 - -Continued

Ada Wen dra Pio Is
*aft Pram log tie *rime from

word
maimpod* Mom dodo

19 4 0.41un6oi MeV 3 16.33 18.00 2.00

Noe* lerV 1 (9 (9 (9
ToW....... 4 16.15 18.00 5.00

20 10 Pcfdand Elderly 8 17.00 16.00 4.00

Ncr lohiorty 3 18.67 22.00 8.00

Total 11 17-45 20.00 3.00

21. . 10 Seattle EldsrV a 15.15 12.00 8.013

NceilisrV 5 21.40 23.00 7.00

Total 13 11.92 20.00 3.00

22 4 ladoorriels BierV 25 19.01 17.00 3.00

lkomIderV 6 29.97 30.00 0.00

Total 31 21.10 20.00 3.00

23 6 Little Rol MO 6 13.83 12.00 11.00

Nces100 5 25.00 23.00 1.00

Total 11 11193 21.00 2.00

24 6 Oklahoma City ElderV 4 19.00 20.50 -.50
lkolderly 1 (') ( 9 (9

Total 5 19.60 21.00 2.00

25 1 Hanford Bdedy 16 23.19 20.00 0.00
NormiderV 15 21.40 21.00 9.00

Total 31 22.32 21.00 2.00

26... 5 android' Eldorly 4 18.00 18.50 1.50

NonslierV 6 19 33 21.50 8.50

Total 10 18.80 21.50 1.50

27 ..................... 3 Rillowg1 Wyly 6 15.50 12.00 8.00

lionsiderly 3 21.33 24.00 6.00

Total 9 19.44 22.00 1.00

28. 2 San Juan Dirty 21 20.14 21.00 -1.00
No levy 1 ( ' ) (

Total 22 20.32 22.00 1.00

29 .. 5 Cleveland Elderly 11 22.12 21.00 -1.00
*main/ 2 ( 9 (,) (,)

Total 19 24.05 22.00 1.00

30 3 Pfuladelphia Elderly 22 20.59 23.00 - 3.00
lkinelderly 6 34.33 31.50 -1.50

Total 28 23.54 23.50 -.50
31 4 Atlanta.... Elderly 7 20.14 24.00 -4.00

floneldorly 4 26.25 23.50 6.50

Total 11 22.36 24.00 -1.00
31 3 Baltimore Elderly 3 16 67 14.00 6.00

Hanel:10y 6 25.67 26.00 4.00

Tow 9 22.61 24.00 -1.00
33 4 Greensboro Elderly 11 22 73 23.00 - 3.00

Nonelderty . 22 24.32 24.00 600

Total .. .. . . 33 1319 24.00 -1.00
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HUD FIELD OFFICE RANKING PROCESSING TIME FROM FUND RESERVATION TO INITIAL CLOSING

SECTION 202 PROJECTS INITIALLY ENDORSED, NOT FINALLY ENDORSED AS OF OCTOBER 31,

1983-Continued

Rs* New Fiess elks PRO the
iketw Mewls time Yu lace hem

ralwal
aimOwls SW ewa

1 Sabi Elderly 23 23.04 24.00 -4.00
21 24.61 24.00 6.00

Total 44 23.82 24.00 -1.00
35 ... .... 5 Chicago 14 20.79 22.50 -2.50

14 27.87 26.00 4.00

Total 28 24.32 24.00 -1.00
36 4 Louisville Eldsry 13 24.92 24.00 -4.00

IlwokerV 0 (I) (I) )

ToW 13 24.92 24.00 -1.00

37.. tatwaukee fidtiV 9 18.89 14.00 6.00

NonsIdoly 16 28.37 27.50 2.50

ToW 25 24.96 24.00 -1.00
9 Nord* 0 ) I)

licashiot 9 27.22 24.00 6.00

Total 9 27.22 24.00 -1.00

39 ................. 9 Rona EkMry 8 26.87 20.50 -.50
Plonsiditi 3 29.00 31.00 -1.00

Tdal 11 21.45 24.00 -1.00

40... ..... . .. 3 Charleston alwly 7 28.29 24.00 -4.00
PionskInV 0 (1) (' ) (' )

Total 7 28.29 24.00 -1.00

41 .... .. 9 San Francisco Elderly 14 21.11 20.50 -.50
licesidwV 4 28.25 33.00 -3.00

Total 18 23.11 24.50 -1.50

42 9 Los Arida EkisrV 24 25.67 24.00 -4.00
Nookietti 8 32 25 32.00 2.00

Total 32 27.31 25.00 -2.00

43 2 Newark Elderly 15 24.40 24.00 - 4.00

Nceeldwly 8 33.87 35.50 -5.50

Total 23 21.70 25.00 -2.00

44 1 Manchester Elderly. 18 28-61 21.00 -7.00
NonsIderly ____28 30.14 27.00 3.00

Total 46 29 54 21.00 - 4.00

45 2 New York Elder! 43 2698 24.00 -4.00
Nonelderly __ 23 3183 38.00 -8.00

Total 66 30.16 21.00 -4.00

46 4 Jackson Elderly . 6 32.83 27.00 -1.00
Noneberly..... 2 ( ') ( ' 1 ( IT

Total 8 31.31 21.00 -4.00

41 2 Buffalo Elderly. . 11 19.91 21 00 -1.00
Noneldwly 10 46 30 43 00 - 13 00

Total 21 32 48 29 00 - 6.00

48 6 Houston Elderly 2 ( ' 1 (' 1 (1)

Nonelderty 2 ( ' 1 ( ' 1 ( ' 1

Total . 4 29 25 30 00 -100
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HUD FIELD OFFICE RANKING PROCESSING TIME FROM FUND RESERVATION TO INITIAL CLOSING

SECTION 202 PROJECTS INITIALLY ENDORSED, NOT FINALLY ENDORSED AS OF OCTOBER 31,

1983Continued

Rank Region held office Protect type
Number Pi Mil tee %Warm from

National

merlin
d

protects Mean Medan

49.. . 6 Dallas Elderly 9 29.11 25.00 5.00
Nonelder ly

____
3 42.33 41.00 11.00

Total 12 32.42 30.50 7.50
50 5 Detroit Elderly 13 33.85 32.00 12.00

Nonelderly 0 (') (9 (I)
Total 13 33.85 32.00 9.00

National Elderly 529 20.83 20.00

Nonelderly. ........... 301 26.99 30.00

Total 830 23.07 23.00

I Mean and median for from than 3 mopeds or arty category rot Omen
Note Rank was domino:I by anE the number ol months fond to precesung each project from fund resereahon to rim/ Oman.

Projects were evaded into elderly ard holdup* Orr, tree comb Met Mee Molly dead tut haw rot jet been finally Nosed we
leckdso in the analysis

The mean and mien for each HUD fold ago were *twined for elderly projects. ncoldot MOW* Oro ts. and al Croelcts The Ekes
were fantod based na the motion for al projects. YAM Me mean tor al moMit m a siwi Mambo, of rank Wet

The new fix 'kWh projects ranged Iran a kw 01 1 1 maths ke VW Grand Rapids atria ro a high a 32 troths ii Detroit. The kw nun
fa elderly ProNcts Meld from 1123 or lie Cehedos office to 33.15 months in DEMI. 1M national median and mean were 20 and 20.13
months (memo*

Fee welder RifideapPd projects. At motan rasp *as from 12 Prato in SaCti11013, Mionemolt and Moms qty to 43 moths
1 Bello TM roun ranged Nan 12 33 troths m Sacramento lo 46.3 months Bull*. TM oaticoal rrodtin and mean were 30 ard 16 49 roes

respectnely
Tire mean processing tone for al protects ranged from a km of II 5 months or Grand Rapids to a high of 32 'moths in Detroit. TM mean

ranted from 12 months Secarriento to 33 15 ROMS in Mott.
Nihon". 529 elder projects aid 301 rioneldity henicappi projects owe analint TN nalimai "dm ani man fce al 1:40#1Ch WW1

23 02 months and 23 months remectmly mth elderly projects waging 20 83 months to man 120 moth maim) and meeker* harclaged
projects mongol 26 99 months wrath a 30-month Wan processing time.

REDUCE PROMISING TIME

Background.Median processing time for Section 202 projects ranges from 11.5
months for those projects processed by the Grand Rapids HUD Office to 32 months
for those processed in Detroit. The median processing time for all Section 202
projects, nationwide, is 23 months. (Twenty months for elderly projects and 30
months for non-elderly handicapped projects.)

Implementation.-1. Establish firm time guidelines for sponsor and HUD.
a. Require post fund reservation meeting between sponsor's development team

and director for housing development, multifamily housing representative, design
representative, cost processor, valuation processor, mortgage credit examiner, and
housing management representative. Establish specific timetable for sponsor and
Hill) within the following general guidelines:

Dart

Target Maurnum

Submit conditional application 30 60

Issue conditional commitment 45 60

Submit firm application 15 120
issue firm commitment 30 60

Initial loan closing 20 30

b Assign monitoring responsibility to multifamily housing :yr) once schedule is
agreed upon by sponsor and HUI). Notify each member of the development team
and each HUI) processor of schedule.

2. Require written explanation for any HUD-caused delay.
a. Establish formal responsibility for any delays. If delays are caused by sponsor,

time counts against project. If delays are caused by HUD, time is not counted
against project. Director of Housing should be held responsible for all HUD delays.

b. Rate each office by how well schedules are met and by length of processing
time from fund reservation to initial closing.
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:3. Provide training and guidelines for HUD technical processors to eliminate un-
necessary delays due to "nit-picking".

a. Review all requests for additional information to ensure that information is
really necessary for processing.

b. Establish Central or Regional Office "trouble-shooters" for technical processors
to call, to answer questions, and to assist in determining if information isreally nec-
essary.

Benefits.For the average project, each month of delay increases total cost by
$15,000 (assuming 6% inflation rate). For all HUD projects, each month of delay
costs approximately $2,900,000. If median processing time can be reduced from the
current 23 months to 12 months, total savings per year would be almost $35,000,000
in Section 202 loan funds. Annual savings in Section 8 contract authority would be
approximately $3,627,000 or $72,540,000 over the twenty year contract period. Addi-
tional savings could also be achieved by the sponsor and the development team as
well as in HUD administrative costs.

IMPACT OF DELAYED PROCESSING ON COSTS IN HUD'S SECEON 202 PROGRAM

(Sacs on 102 Proasseng Santa]

Idpl Typical

Fund reservation amid Sept. 30, 1983 Sept. 30, 1983.

Czinditccal commitment applied fa Nov. 30, 1983 Nov. 30, 1983.

Conditaial commitment wed.. .... .. ....... Jan. 30, 1984 June 30, 1984.

Firm commitment applied for Apr. 30, 1984 .......... ........ Oct 30, 1984.

Firm cannwtment issued June 30, 1984 July 30, 1985.

Initial clone .. .. . July 30, 1984 Aug 30, 1985.

Construction start . .. .. July 31, 1984 Aug. 31, 1985.

total elapsed time . 10 months 23 months.

EFFECTS OF INFLATION ON COSTS OF 1983 SECTION 202 PROJECTS PROCESSED OUTSIDE OF IDEAL

SCHEDULE

Annum Mahon fate 0 3 6 9 11

Original fund reservation . ... 13,100,000 S3,100,000 13.100.000 $3,100.000 13.100.000

Actual cost (13 month delay). . 3,100,000 3.200,150 3,301,500 3,402,250 3,503,000

Additional cost to HUD for typical protect
processed in typical time .. 0 100,150 201,500 302,250 403,000

Additional cost to HUD at typiCal process
mg time of 23 months ... ........ .... 0 11.420,000 34140,000 52,260,000 69,680,000

Cost per month for typical protect not

processing within ideal schedule . 0 7,750 15,500 23,250 31,000

Cost per month for al protects I not

processing within deal schedule 0 1,451,661 2,903,333 4.355,000 5,806,661

Based on total Inca at 1414 rod moutons of 8536.000.000

REVISE APPLICATION PROCESS TO ELIMINATE REQUIREMENT nit SITE CONTROL, BORROWER
CORPORATION, AND IRS APPUCATION

Background. The Section 202 application procedures require that every sponsor,
at the time of initial application, submit a proposed site (which must be under con-
trol), show preliminary plans, established a separate borrower corporation, and
show proof that tax exemption under 501(cX3) has been applied for. All of these re-
quirements unnecessarily produce extra work and extra cost for the sponsor, HUD,
the IRS, and development team members. All of these requirements can be satisifed
after the initial fund reservation is made.

Implementation. Change the application and processing procedures in accord-
ance with the following:

DATE AND ACTION

February 15--Invitations issued by Area Offices.
March 1-15Area Offices hold workshops and distribute developer's packets.
April 30Applications due into Area Offices Sponsor submits experience and

qualifications, financial capability, local support.
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May 1-June 15Processing and ranking by Area and Regional Offices.
June 15Submit rankings to central office.
July 25Congressional notification.
July 31Sponsors notified of fund reservations.
September 15Modified conditional commitment submitted: Site information,

borrower corporation, preliminary plans, contractor info.
October 31Modified conditional commitment issued.
November 30Supplemental info submitted by sponsor: Management info,

survey, soil tests.
January 31Firm commitment submitted: Final plans, survey, cost breakdown.
March 31Firm commitment issued..
April 30Initial closing and construction start.
Benefits.By modifying the application and processing schedule, construction

could start three to four months earlier. In this way, construction could begin in
late spring rather than in the fall and construction time would be reduced. This
would translate into savings in both costs and interest. In addition, up to eighty per-
cent of all site reviews and preliminary architectural reviews would be eliminated
because only those projects that are actually funded would submit site and design
information. Furthermore, sponsors would save money by not having to option land
and form borrower corporations prior to receiving a fund reservation. About 1,000
applications for 501(cX3) tax exemption would be eliminated. This could save the
IRS as much as $500,000 a year.

tinder current procedures, it costs approximately $9,000 in staff time, option fees,
and expenses for the sponsor and the development team to submit an application
under the Section 202 program. In addition, it is estimated that HUD spends ap-
proximately $7,500 to review each application. At least 75% of these costs are di-
rectly related to the site, the borrower corporation, and the preliminary plans. At
least $17,000,090 could be saved annually by HUD, the IRS, and the public by revis-
ing the current procedures.

ESTABLISH A "FAST TRACK" PROCESSING SYSTEM WHEREBY SPONSORS WHO ELECT TO KEEP
THEIR DEVELOPMENT COSTS TO SPECIFIED MINIMUMS WILL HAVE REDUCED PROCESSING
REQUIREMENTS

Background.During a meeting convened by the Federal Council on Aging, HUD
presented the idea of a "fixed-sum" mortgage whereby the sponsor could have maxi-
mum flexibility in design issues as long as the project included a minimum number
of units for that mortgage amount. HUD's intent was to prevent the continual re-
processing and requests for additional Section 202 loan authority and Section 8 con-
tract authority that are characteristic of the 202 program. Such a fixed amount
could be tied to one of two existing HUD limits in the 202 program: the regulatory
costs limits tor a percentage of such costs) or a debt service mortgage figured at a
fixed percentage of the rents and a specific operating expense ratio.

Implementation.(1) At fund reservation stage, HUD would determine a level of
mortgage and rents which, if adhered to by the sponsor, would allow "fast-track"
processing. (2) For sponsors electing to utilize "fast-track" processing, cost procest.
ing would be eliminated since they are not exceeding HUD's prototype costs. Addi-
tionally. architectural processing could be minimized with only assurances that the
minimum property standards and local codes were being adhered to.

Benefits.It is estimated that this "fast-track" processing could eliminate another
four months from HUD processing time. In terms of cost savings estimated to be
$15,( )00 per month per project, this would result in an additional savings of $60,000
for each project where the sponsor elected to go this route. This savings would be
over and above the savings outlined in the proposal regarding improved processing
time Additionally, there would be a substantial savings to HUD in terms of staff
time spent on processing Section 202 projects.

PROVIDE MR MAXIMU'I GROSS SQUARE FOOTAGE LIMITATION BASED ON TOTAL UNITS
BATHER THAN LIMITATION BY UNIT TYPE

Background.- -Under cost containment, unit sizes are limited to 415 square feet
for efficiency units and 540 square feet for one bedroom units. In addition, special
spaces and accommodations are limited to five percent of gross project square foot-
age For a typical 8:3 unit, three story project, these limitations create a project of
about 60.000 gross square feet. By changing the cost containment rules to allow 725
gross square feet per unit, many benefits in design and marketing flexibility can be
realized without increasing total square footage or cost.

Implementation. Change cost containment regulations to specify that sponsor
may choose either method in designing a project: (a) Maximum project gross square
footage per unit (with adjustments made for building type) or ito current method.

ftnefits Use of either method should not change the total gross square footage
or the total cost of a project. Similarly, the total rent necessary to support the mort-
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gage should not be any different. Allowing the total gross square footage method
will allow more flexibility in the design, however. In fact, the costs of construction
under the current method are probably higher because four separate unit types
must be designed (efficiency and one bedroom, handicapped and typical). In addi-
tion, the architect is limited in flexibility of design by having to work within the
constraints of the unit limitations. The long-term marketability of efficiency units
could also become a problem in some areas where they are now being built. By al-
lowing a choice of methods, sponsors could propose all smaller one bedroom units at
no additional cost to the program if that were more appropriate to the particular
market area.

RUMINATE TWO EXTRA MONTHS OF CONSTRUCTION INTEREST

BackgroundWhen determining the amount of construction interest to be in-
cluded in the mortgage, two extra months be_yond the scheduled construction com-
pletion date are included in the calculation. This extra time is included so that in-
terest during rent up can be paid out of the construction loan rather than out of
operating expenses. With Section 8, this extra money is not needed because of the
vacancy loss payment provisions. In effect, HUD is paying twice. Generally, the
extra money received by the sponsor during this period is either spent or deposited
in the reserve account.

Implementation.Change valuation processing to eliminate inclusion of the extra
months in calculating construction interest.

Benefits. For the typical project, the two extra months of construction interest
amount to approximately $24,000. Nationwide, the cost is more than $4,000,000. The
annual Section contract authority necessary to support this cost is approximately
$117,000 or P4.31(),0oo over the twenty year life of the contract.

CHANGE PROJECT CONTINGENCY FUND TO ONE PERCENT AND ESTABLISH REGIONAL
CONTINGENCY FUND

Borkground. The project contingency fund has been established at three percent
of the mortgage. A portion of the fund can be utilized as an allowance to make the
project operational !usually less than one percent). The remainder of the contingen-
cy is available to pay for unforeseen expenses. At the completion of construction,
any remaining contingency is placed in a project reserve fund. Currently, it is esti-
mated that, on the average, about forty percent of project contingency funds are ac-
tually utilized.

Iniplementotion.-11) Reduce the project contingency fund to one percent of the
mortgage. (2) Allow use of the contingency fund for "moveable" items such as main-
tenance equipment, lobby and office furniture, office equipment, etc. (3) Set aside
loan funds for a regional contingency fund to be used in lieu of a project contingen-
cy fund. The amount of the regional fund could be established at three tenths of one
percent of the total regional office Section 202 allocation. This fund would be con-
trolled by the regional administrator to provide for contigencies in individual
projects. Specific instructions for use of the fund would follow the current regula-
tions on using the project contingency fund. At final closing, a mortgage increase
note could be prepared to include an increase in the loan from the regional contin-
gency fund

Beriefits. Currently, project contingency funds account for approximately
H! per year in Section 202 loan funds. Annual Section 8 contract authority

necessary to support this amount is about $2,308,000 or $47,360,000 over twenty
years By reducing the project contingency to one percent and establishing a region-
al office fund of three tenths of one percent of the total regional allocation, a sav-
ings approximately 313.000.000 per year could be realized with a concomitant sav-
ings in annual Section 'n contract authority of $1,340,000 or $26,800,000 over twenty
years

ELIMINATE NET INCOME RESERVE

Rai kgrouni/ A five percent net income reserve is included in the processing of
all Section 202 projects. Some area offices take this reserve into account when esti-
mating operating expenses and some offices do not. Because no distribution of sur-
plus cash can be made in the Section 202 program, a net income reserve is not nec-
essary The vacancy loss reserve of three percent or five percent is sufficient to pro-
vide any operating reserve In those circumstances where the market dictates a
higher reserve, the vacancy reserve can be increased. As long as the Section 8 pro-
gram provides rental subsidy in Section 202 projects, three percent vacancy loss re-
serve with no net income reserve should be sufficient.

bnplementatton.(1) Eliminate net income reserve from processing. (2) Instruct
valuation staff to determine appropriateness of three percent or five percent vacan-
cy loss reserve depending upon market.
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Benefits.-Elimination of net income reserve will reduce the required income, and
therefore the amount of Section 8 contract authority, necessary to sup..rt a given
mortgage. For an average project of 83 units with a mortgage of $3,100,111 and oper-
ating expenses of $145,250, the annual net income reserve amounts to $15,480. For
all Section 202 projects, nationwide, this amounts to approximately $2,600,000 in
annual Section 8 authority or about $52,000,000 over the twenty year contract term.

In addition to the Section 8 savings, total operating expenses for Section 202
projects will also be reduced. There is no incentive to generate residual receipts or
surplus cash in Section 202 projects because no cash can be distributed. As a result,
all of the money available for operations is spent by most sponsors and managers of
Section 202 projects. The net income reserve ($15,480 for the average project) is in-
eluded in the annual financial audit and is included in the data base of operating
expenses utilized by valuation and management staff in estimating operating ex
penses for new projects. This historical data causes the operating estimates for new
projects to be skewed upward by as much as eighteen percent per year. Over a five
year period, this factor alone (excluding the effects of inflation) would cause the
total rent needed to support debt service and estimated operating expenses to in-
crease' by about thirty-four percent. For the average project, this would amount to
an increase in annual Section 8 contract authority of approximately $160,000 and
almost 527.000.000 nationwide.

EFFECTS OF NET INCOME RESERVE ON OPERATING EXPENSES AND RENTS IN SECTION 202 PROJECTS

Prated rear Drowsed 1917 1911 1919 1980 1981 1912

MOrtgo,7,0 atm :at $3.100.000 $3,100.000 $3.100,000 $3,100,000 $3.100,000 $3,100,000
Gross COtential income 468.924 499.3886 530,790 563,165 596,541 630,951
Occupancy 91 .91 .91 .91 .97 .91

Effective Bros' .r.cone 454.856 484,404 514.866 546,210 578.645 612,022
operating exv ., 145.250 114,798 205,260 236,664 269,039 302,416

Net !NAPE 309.606 309.606 309.606 309.606 309.606 309,606
Net income r.v., .actor 95 95 95 95 .95 .95
Avallabie for debt service 294.126 294,126 294,126 294,126 294,126 294,126
Amount of net INC reserve 15,480 15.480 15,480 15,480 15,480 15.480
Amount of vacancy reserve 14,068 14.982 15,924 16,895 11,896 18,929

Total operating reserve 29,548 30,462 31,404 32,315 33,311 34,409
Protected operating expense 145.250 114398 205,260 236.664 269,039 302,416

Total available to operations 114,198 205.260 236,664 269.039

._.._
302,416

. ._

336.825
Total rent increase (percent) 6.50 13.19 20.10 27 21 34.55
Total operating expense increase (Per-

cent) . . . 20.34 41.31 62.94 85.22 108.20- -
More Because Uwe a no moth" lo generate resew: tempts n protects e4we no cash can to destrtutul, Its total Nantes for operattes
usually erprded These expeaditule$ are Men teetrfild n Wm WWI auid and are entered into tem undervirrhng prcass Pasch that an

4nequenny qradertentten piing Minna operating data from other sector 202 netts are was* nth higher canting mom and,
cnosep,entty mew rents n once to generate tem same nods* anoint

the figures bas Von too a typical HUO offa Woman *ton 202 protects om a 6 year period using hater: al operating data Iran
arrows sect on 202 Infects to estimate Weal expenses for protects in Wass The compound nature of do process further muses the
potential taw

The low percentage ncrease in rent and operating expenses cakviated atom does not take into account itry Elp4tment fa relater that may
be added rung rue undenentng rscass Any such adpestrrat inarkl De M Mice to tone amounts aged

401.Ce NCO a taw( and Larger gross :avow mane rs needed to succort the same moll of mortgage TM caws eon %Nth no rear
wow vern.ng elponiei (toes piece over the prod TM effect can to vaned by measuring the mate operating expenses mond for
the oast rear .19171 inr la woo ?V protects and adt.ohni for Mahal in a polatar held ono

Mr. BONKER. Thank you, Ms. McIver, and Mr. Conroy for what I
think is very helpful testimony on section 202. We shall now move
to our last witness or anchorperson, who is James Womack, direc-
tor of housing at the National Council of Senior Citizens. Mr.
Womack, as with the others, if you can find a way to shorten the
statement, we would appreciate it.

STATEMENT OF JAMES L. WOMA('.K

Mr. W()stAcx. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I've already provided the subcommittee with a written statement

but I'd like to highlight some of the points of that statement, if I
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may, to save some time, and to draw your attention to six essential
points which address the area of management the of 202/8 housing.

These areas are listed on page 2 of the statement. The first, legis-
lation which has not been implemented by the issuance of regula-
tions or handbook procedures. The second is the poor implementa-
tion of the regulations, where they do exist, by the Department.
The third is the effect of the administration's own reductions on
itself in the areas of organization and supportive services.

Fourth, the effects of the "cost containment," and I place that in
quotes because, as I say, it's kind of a hazy description. But we do
have the effects of management cost containment taking its toll.
The lack of an adequate funding resource being fifth, for post con-
struction problems. We often talk about the development of new
construction and what are we doing about providing additional
housing. But somehow in the track of the discussion of housing we
often forget about how do we preserve the housing developed.

Last, an issue that many sponsors, in dealing with HUD, have
either dealt with under the table or are currently arguing with the
Department about is in its interpretation of legislation, which
you've made availabletenant population.

Covering the first issue, the Congress recently passed legislation
which provides for consideration to be given for medical allowances
an element of the cost of living which for the elderly and handi-
capped has increased. Since the initiation of the Brooke amend-
ments, the escalation of these deducations from income were re-
flected by statute. The Department, in a source, challenged that po-
sition, through proposed regulations, which considered income to
include the value of food stamps and the like. The Congress again
passed legislation stipulating what is to be considered and defined
as income.

Today we still do not have regulations to implement this most
recent legislation.

However, in the interim, the Department continues to escalate
the burden of rent charge by 1 percent per Federal fiscal year,
upon tenants, without consideration being given to what you've leg-
islated and enacted.

We feel this is a serious injustice to those people who have ap-
pealed to you for assistance and additional consideration for their
increased costs in living.

HUT,, by failing to issue the revised regulations while simulta-
neously continuing to raise the level of rent charge, and right now
we're at 28 percent and we'll soon be going to 29 percent, and ulti-
mately to the 30-percent limit, is, in effect, denying the additional
subsidy that is there for tenants, but that in a manner of speaking
is saving the Department the additional outlay of funds.

Another issue that is related to this is in the dealing of informa-
tion through handbooks and procedures and policy statements. We
continually are struggling with the Department on basic manage-
ment issues, primarily because the Department's emphasis for so
long has been on how do we develop housing, instead of also consid-
ering the area of management. Today we deal with handbooks that
are dated as far back as 1972, when complete housing management
systems have gone to computerized methods, and a gap of progress
exists similar to the progress in the style, design, and type of hous-
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ing evidenced in the last 10 years. We are without a comprehensive
HUD 202/8 system of handbook guidance to deal with today's
issues.

We are dealing with such basic issues as I set out in my state-
ment on page 4, an issue of whether we include resident manager
units in a project. The whole issue of cost containment and develop-
ment, in cutting down the size of dwellings and eliminating essen-
tial units to save dollars impinges upon whether we are able to
serve the constituency we are dealing with an adequate housing re-
source that takes into consideration their total needs.

An example is where we have projects being constructed, with an
emergency call system. How are we to respond to that system if
there is not a resident manager at night, or if HUD does not pro-
vide and approve funding for a host or security system at night to
respond? And these issues raise, for example, serious consideration
about what is the owner's liability for a system that was installed
but is not being serviced? What about that for the city officials, fire
department, or ambulance service? What liability do they have to
the taxpayer for servicing that system? And there are many, many
case law examples that you can find in the public housing field
where housing authorities are being held liable for such discrepan-
cies attributable to development processing.

These are the kinds of issues we're having to deal with in man-
agement as a result of cost containment, the cutback in designs
and the subsequent search for funding to rectify those design defi-
ciencies.

We feel that by not having a central point within the Depart-
ment and a processing program that is in itself sensitive to the
needs of the seniors and handicapped people who reside in federal-
ly assisted housing, that we will continue to bear this burden of
struggling to maintain our housing program. Be it through a cen-
tralized 202/8 office or a task force, this burden has to be addressed
in some way.

In the second area regulatory implementation, for us who are on
the management level and at the project level, we have a system of
annual rent adjustments. That system is terribly flawed. As an ex-
ample, the last annual rent increase was published February 29 in
the Federal Register. Its applicability was retroactive to November
19S3.

I would offer to you an example of a project which has its fiscal
year operating budget period beginning on October 1. By the time
their budget is processed with these annual rent increase factors,
half of the annual operating period for that project is already over.
We are having to deal with operating facilities as large as 250 units
and 100 units, on an income that is based on a prior years' adjust-
ment factor, until HUD's system catches up.

It poses a tremendous cash burden on the owner groups who own
these projects, and managing agents handling the project to keep
the utilities going, to pay salaries, and to keep the program intact.
Essentially, we're carrying what I call later in my statement, "a
tremendous float" until the Department processes these annual
rent increase factors.

In addition to the annual rent increase factors, I also make men-
tion about the initial startup of HAP funding to projects. In that
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area too, owner corporations are having to take on a large float.
This is because it takes, from the time of completing construction
to the generation of the first HAP payments, up to as much as 3 or
4 months before the project receives its Federal housing assistance
funds to help it operate.

Until that HAP payment system starts up, the owner corpora-
tion is on its own to meet the utility costs, to meet whatever cost it
takes to rent up the building.

I'd like to cover an example with 1 office out of the 25 we work
with to demonstrate this point. In this particular office we are
working with a project that had its initial rent established during
the development stages at $570 per unit per month. Three years
later, we are still waiting for that HUD office, jointly with head-
quarters, to process a revised revision to the initial computation of
contract rent, to bring it to almost $100 more per unit.

I listened to the HUD representatives this morning talking about
their involvement on the central office level. Yes; the approval was
given. But it takes staff time. In the meantime, the people at that
project have gone through energy-cutting cost measures; we've
turned out lights to try to save utility consumption; we are literally
deciding on a day-to-day basis what can we pay. We are advancing
money to the project in a hope that the Department can quickly
complete the process that has now taken 3 years to rectify.

Mr. BONKER. Mr. Womack, let me interrupt at this moment. You
are citing a specific example of an application that is being proc-
essed. The administration representative today made note of their
cost-containment program. He made a case for their 18-month proc-
essing period with an allowance for extensions when necessary.

Now, we hear from Ms. McIver that the average forprocessing
an application is 23 months. She's indicated that the HUD officials
are in part responsible for this lengthy processing period. You're
sharing with us an example of an application that has taken 3
years. Project costs, of course, are going up every month that it is
not being properly handled and approved, or disapproved, by the
administration. But how on Earth can you keep this project in the
pipeline when there is a cutoff of 18 months?

Mr. WOMACK. Because this project is not in development. It has
completed its development and is in management, and we're
having to carry that cost ourselves until HUD finishes its process-
ing.

Mr. BONKER. If it's already constructed are you talking about
rent subsidies?

Mr. WOMACK. Yes; I'm talking specifically about rent subsidies,
as well as increasing the mortgage, because in the initial process-
ing of these projects HUD has stringently taken to task the cost-
containment measures in cutting these operating costs. HUD then
is having to come back and justify, for example, a field office direc-
tor having to come back to Washington and justify why they made
a mistake in calculating the utilities for this building.

Mr. BONKER. You're seeing delays in processing times that are
adding to costs on the management side of projects?

Mr. WOMACK. On the management side and developmenta
point that I did not make mention of earlier in my statement, but I
will here now, is that while these projects are sitting, waiting to be
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finally closed, the principal on the mortgage is not being reduced.
That's money lost to the Treasury for the mere fact that projects
are waiting for final closing, waiting for reviews to be conducted
for cost certification or what have you. That is literally money lost
that has been appropriated to reduce the debt, not to pay addition-
al interest costs.

Mr. HONKER. Does the administration have a timeframe for post-
construction?

Mr. WOMACK. I believe it's within a 1-year period to have final
closing.

Mr. BONKER. Mr. Wilden, does the administration have a time-
frame for management operation processing?

Mr. WILDEN. The process in question is more of question for the
Technical Support Division. This is Linda Cheatham who is the di-
rector of that.

Ms. CHEATHAM. HUD does, at the completion of construction,
there generally is a 2-month period wherein they would submit the
cost certification. It would be reviewed by HUD. Then the project
goes to final closing. We expect them to commence amortization
within 150 percent. It's supposed to be within 150 percent of the
construction period. So if you had a project that had a 12-month
construction time they should start repaying the loan 18 months
after the initial closing.

Mr. BONKER. Well, we understand that the construction period is
running on an average of 23 months.

Ms. CHEATHAM. No; that was processing time. She was saying the
processing time ran for 23 months. That's until you get to the point
where construction starts.

Mr. BONKER. Begins, yes.
Ms. CHEATHAM. OK?
Mr. BONKER. Yes.
Ms. CHEATHAM. And then once construction starts, they would

have 150 percent of that time before they have to start repaying
the loan.

Mr. WOMACK. I think the subcommittee might get a clearer un-
derstanding if they were to request from the Department, perhaps
an analysis or to obtain an average processing time period, of how
long that period really is. It is not unusual to find 202 projects
which have not commenced their amortization for 3, 4, and I know
of projects that have been 6 years.

Mr. BONKF.R. OK, Mr. Womack. Maybe you could proceed and
can wrap up.

Mr. WOMACK. OK; on the issue of HUD administrative reduc-
tions, we feel we have a very serious problem. I have cited some
examples from our own project operations where our staff is
having to complete HUD's own interaal paperwork, to complete re-
views, just to get things done. We are feeling the toll of HUD staff
reductions, of the travel restraints. We have projects that literally
have never been visited by a HUD representative.

We do not feel that this is adequate servicing of the loans by the
Department, nor does it help uswe who are having more regula-
tions and systems imposed upon us, to be able to adequately re-
spond to HUD issues.
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Mr. BUNKER. I just would add that the regional director of the
San Francisco office should probably have restraints on his travel.

Mr. WOMACK. That was my home office.
I think a matter of a critical nature in the area of HUD reduc-

tions, has been the whole issue of informational systems. One of
the things we feel that has been completely stripped and should
not have been is the issue of information to the elderly on where
they can go to seek housing. The latest issuance that's been made
available by the Department is dated 1979. It is a listing of build-
ings that were at that time completed, and ready for rent up. It
was based on data that was collected prior to 1978.

In the ensuing years we have had no updated information being
distributed. Yet, even within my own operation it is not unusual
for me to see at least 5 to 10 letters a day, as I am sure it is with
you from your constituency, asking, "Where can I go? Where is
there housing?" And yet this information is something that should
not be subjected to the whole issue of cost containment, as it was
by the Department in 1981.

We feel that the senior citizens and handicapped people of this
Nation have a right to know where the housing exists. We recom-
mend to this subcommittee that you instruct HUD to update and
publish that publication and make it available to the seniors and
handicapped people of this Nation.

We talk frequently about cost containment and most of it is
drawn upon development issues. You are familiar with last year's
efforts by the Department to sell, through a special sale, mortgages
in the 202 program. Literally 2 weeks ago, we began receiving let-
ters asking project owners to amend their section 8 HAP contract
to provide for the withholding of debt service payments from
monthly HAP payments. I want to give to you a frame of reference
to understand this issue.

The debt service payment represents up to as much as 60 perc:mt
of our projects operating costs. The HAP payment itself represents
upward of to SO percent of a project's income. When we are able
to turn that money over, through investments, and to string out
'Mr payments for operating costs; that is, lights, and all, we do so
with percent of our income coming from the Federal Govern-
ment

You strip from us GO percent of that money by withholding the
debt service portion of the HAP, and I will revise the word "with-
holding,- and we will have a problem. The Department uses the
wiird "withholding- in its letter. I will tell you that it's the "pre-
payment- of the mortgage, becliuse the HAP monthly payment is a
furward funding vehicle. So in a sense the Department would be
collecting its mortgage payment before it's really due. And I

wonder and ask you, "fins there been anyone from the Department
that has come before the Congress and said that this action is nee-
es,ary because v e have been delingu,mt or that we have defaulted
tm our mortgage.$. 4)r that we haVt failed to make mortgage pay-
ments in a timid', manner?'

We do not feel this kind of action. to cut costs for the Depart-
ment. k justified. In the long run, this action could seriously jeop-
ardlie the abilit of owners to maintain a stable financial oper-
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ation from month to month by the loss of such a tremendous part
of the projects cashflow.

Further, I submit that if this action passes with this committee's
observance, the Department will continue to look for ways to with-
hold additional funds, ich as our reserves for replacment. The
thoi .ht process behind that would be, "You haven't replaced any
equipment yet so why should we fund this money and have you
earn interest to build the pot further? We'll just withhold these
funds."

To the point that it becomes, "Well, the only legitimate bills you
have that you can place before us are utility bills, payroll, or what
have you, and you can go ahead and pay those and we'll come back
a month later and reimburse you for it." This then negates the
entire forward funding system concept of the section 8 program.

You will be asking us op carry a much larger float or cashflow
burden to make our ends meet, in the face of what the Department
is already doing on the management side, in cutting rent increases,
reducing annual adjustment factor increases, cutting line items in
our annual budgets. We cannot do both and survive.

We ask this subcommittee to instruct the Department to cease
t his artivity of trying to force project owners to make these types
of funding tradeoff cuts. Cuts which I might add are being done
through letters and not through the Federal Register or a public
policy statement. Letters wick are directed to owners, and in a
format that is interesting. Letters that would ask us to amend our
HAP contracts, and which could potentially result in the withhold-
ing of any kind of payment from our monthly operating costs.

You asked earlier, Mr. Chairman, whether the Department has
set up any circumstances for an adversarial role. I would like to
submit some samples of the letters that we are getting from the
various offices because, indeed, that is what they nave begun to set
up. If we do not amend our contract, we might not receive consider-
ation for future rent increases.

If' that doesn't set up an adversarial role, I don't know what
other tactic the Department can use.

Mr. BONKER, The record will remain open if you have additional
documentation you would like to submit for the record.

[The information follows;]
NATIONAL COUNCIL OF SENIOR CITIZENS,

Washington DC April 1.9, 1.984.

Re Section 20204 oversight hearing management issues.
lion Dos: HONKER.
Chairman. Suhcomnuttee on Housing and Consumer Interests. U.S. House of Repre-

wa Nitres. House Office Building Annex I. Washington. DC
Dv Am coNiumENsmAN HONKER: I would like to thank the Subcommittee on Housing

,aid Consumer Interests for permitting the Hearing Record to remain open for re-
ceiving additional documents in support of statemei:;,s made regarding actions of the

S Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD. These HUD actions
pertain to the withholding of Section 8 Housing Assistance Payments (HAP) for pur-
1 "VS of "prepaying" the project's monthly mortgage debt service payment; and, fail -
IIi to issue program regulations which would enable project owners the ability to
implement revised statutory income definitions in determining an elderly house-
holds rental charge.

I have enclosed two 121 sample issuances, marked Exhibits "A" and "B" which ad-
dre,s the withholding of II,,P funds Exhibit A, issued by the Houston Multifamily
Ser% ice Office. Region seeks to explain that a new procedure is to be established
to effect the collection of project mortgage debt service payments. This office of
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HUD implies by Exhibit "A" that there does not now exist a uniform system of col-
lecting such payments. In reality, a system does exist whereby the project owner,
like millions of individuals and corporations, writes a check monthly for the mort-
gage payment.

Exhibit "A" in closing, requests that the project owner simply acknowledge con-
currence of this proposed action by signature. I would suggest that much more
should be and is required, for the project owner would be:

1. Amending the Section 8 HAP Contract to the detriment of the project's finan-
cial stability; and

2. Illegally amending the Section 202/8 tenant's Lease Agreement, for it is this
document which describes the basis upon what HUD may do with the funds as-
cribed to the tenant (see Lease Agreement section enclosed). The partial withhold-
ing, by HUD, of Section 8 HAP payments, in our opinion, would necessitate project
owners executing new Lease Agreements to provide for the manipulation of the ten-
ant's housing assistance. Such executions of leases would entail a complex and cum-
bersome implementation process and would result in a significant cost to project
owners.

The second sample issuance, Exhibit "B", was issued by the Manchester Office,
Region I. This Exhibit goes far beyond Exhibit "A" in many respects. Exhibit "B"
actually states that a revised system is already in place. The opening statement of
the second paragraph further notifies us that "new" project owners will not have
the option of accepting HUD's change.

During the hearing you asked whether there have been any circumstances in
which an "adversarial condition" has been created by HUD with_project owners. I
offer for your consideration the third paragraph of Exhibit "B." Statements which
subject the project owner to a blanket approach bordering upon blackmail, in our
opinion, do not engender a spirit of cooperativeness among the parties. Further-
more, the paragraph does not answer any questions, but instead only serves to raise
questions such as:

1. Will future Contract Rent Increase Requests be denied, despite the legitimacy
and justification of circumstances presented?

2. Will HUD impose additional program and/or fiscal policy requirements that
might not otherwise be imposed should the project owner not concur in the with-
holding action?

:l. Contrary to the Exhibit's opening rtatement, HUD frequently does withhold in-
tot :At payments from requisitions made during construction periods. If the attach-
ment is not approved, will HUD then require the project owner to wait until the
completion of constructior to make funds available for the cost of that construction?

Exhibit "B". in closi- ;, states that benefits will accrue to the project owner, yet
the entire Exhibit fails to cite such benefits. The only benefits seem to accrue to
IILID at the expense of the project owner and ultimately tenants. I believe that the
two Exhibits, and especially Exhibit "B", exemplify the picture I have presented to
the Subcommittee of HUD's action in this matter.

In addition to providing samples of HUD actions, the Subcommittee also request-
ed that I further explain my statements regarding HUD's inaction to produce imple-
menting regulations. On December 29, 1982, HUD published in the Federal Register
proposed rules redefining the term "annual income." At the conclusion of the com-
ment period, over a year ago, HUD had received the largest number of comments in
opposition to the rule ever received by HUD. In cooperation with HUD officials, the
!louse In It 1) and Senate (S.B. 13381 in July 1983 revised and approved a detailed
definition of "annual income." The legislation was subsequently enacted into law on
November 30, 1983.

The final legislation made no radical departure from previous pieces of legislation
as it pertained to the subject of income. The legislation, when enacted, simply re-
vised percentages and dollar figures for various deductions; and, defined for HUD
what was to be' considered as income for determining rent. Substantially, it was the
December 29. 1982 proposed rule which the Congress re-wrote on behalf of its con-
,tituency A proposed rule which, in itself, attempted to revise a definition of
..inual income which the Secretary of HUD _prescribed as authorized by the U.S.

Act of :937, as amended. Since the Housing and Community Development
t of 1471. the definition of "annual income" has reflected the same legislative and

regulator', format as seen today.
The statutory definition enacted last year is not new to HUD, nor to those to

whom the statute applies. witness the record response received by HUD during the
proposed rule comment period. Yet. 'IUD has not proceeded to issue a Final Rule to
implement and incorporate the revised statutory definition enacted in November
193 1 he Final It le. IP part, should incorporate important revisions such as.
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I. adding a standard deduction given elderly households in the Section 8 Program
of ten percent;

2. increasing the elderly and handicapped deduction previously given from $300 to
$400 in public housing and establishing this deduction in lieu of a three percent
medical-related deduction criteria for Section 8 households.

Thousands of elderly and handicapped federally-assisted housing residents im-
plored the Congress to enact legislation during 1983. The Congress enacted the legis-
lation in response to the residents' urgent pleas for relief in the cost of housing.
However, the lack of federal rules to enact your legislation is seen by many to be a
deliberate and direct attempt by the Administration, i.e., HUD and OMB, to with-
hold the additional housing assistance which would come about by a Final Rule pub-
lication. We find the inaction by HUD to publish the Final Rule unconscionable and
thwarting the will of the people already acknowledged by Congress.

Should the Subcommittee membership or your staff have additional questions or
desire further information on either of the above-stated issues, please feel free to
contact this office at (202) 628-1440.

Again, we wish to thank you for expressing you continued interest in this valua-
ble housing program by conducting the Hearing on the Section 202/8 program.

Sincerely,
JAMES L. WOMACK,

Director of Housing.

Mr. HONKER. Do you want to wrap up, Mr. Womack? Then we
can get on with questions.

Mr. WOMNCK. OK. I would recommend in this statement to the
subcommittee, that a supplemental loan managment fund be estab-
lished to preserve and maintain our buildings. We're proud of
them. We are proud of how we have occupied them and would like
to see them maintained that way. Were not asking for a full-
fledged modernization program but an ability for the Department
and the owners to address development deficiencies and other
needs that were not forseen when the program began.

I thank you for your support and the time that you have given
toward improvement in this program. We certainly are willing to
work with you on whatever mechanism you may choose to further
this program. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Womack follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES L. WOMACK, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING, NATIONAL
COUNCIL OF SENIOR CITIZENS

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am James Womack, Director
of the Housing Department of the National Council of Senior Citizens (NCSC). We
appreciate the opportunity you have permitted, to allow us to present our views on
management issues in the Section 202/8 Elderly Housing Program, administered
through the U.S. Department of Hou.:.ing and Urban Development (HUD).

The National Council of Senior Citizens has itself sponsored eighteen (18) Section
202/s senior citizen facilities. In addition to the sponsorship of these facilities, NCSC
has organized both development and management affiliates which have now exten-
sive experience in the Section 202/8 Program. Between NCSC, as a sponsor, and its
two affiliates, we are involved with over 5,600 units of Section 202/8 housing nation-
wide We are currently working with over 25 different HUD Area and Regional of-
fices Therefore. we believe that we can offer to you a range of insight which will
enable you to clearly focus on management issues from the applicant and tenant
level to the Headquarter's level of HUD.

Today. I would like to focus upon six (6) management areas which merit, in our
opinion. further monitoring by the Congress, or additional legislative language to
clarity the policy framework upon which HUD relies in its issuance of regulations
and handbook guidance These areas are as follows:

I Legislation which has not been implemented by the issuance of regulations
and or handbook guidance;

Poor implementation, by HUD. of program regulations;
:f Effects of the Administration's reductions on its own organizational function -

inc.



55

4. The effects of "Coat Containment" in Management, which threaten the viability
of the program;

5. Lack of an adequate funding resource and mechanism by which post-construc-
tion issues are addressed;

6. The need for further legislative clarification on the rights and responsibility of
Section 202/8 project owners to establish additional tenant selection criteria beyond
that imposed by HUD.

LWI8LATION-REOULATION8

In the first area, the lack of implementing regulations where legislation has been
enacted is a very serious problem. Low-income seniors and handicapped persons
throughout the nation appealed to you for legislation which would not only stand-
ardize the definition of income for rent among HUD's low-income housing programs,
but would also take into consideration the additional cost of living felt and docu-
mented in the area of medical costa. The Congress, in responding to its constituency,
enacted such legislation. Although the legislation basically follows, in format, a rent
determination system that began in the 1960s with the "Brooke Amendments," we,
today, do not have the necessary regulations to implement your modifications of
law.

Seniors and handicapped families are paying a greater share of their limited
income towards shelter rent in federally assisted housing. A greater share of limited
income based upon legislation which the Congress enacted and the Administration
was quick to put in place, if only by stages of one percent (1%) per federal fiscal
year. HUD, by failing to issue revise regulations, while simultaneously continuing to
increase the rent-to-income percentage is, in effect, withholding from our low-
income senior and handicapped housing population the additional financial housing
assistance which would come with the issuance of the regulations. In short, until
your legislation is reflected, by HUD, in revised regulations, our low-income seniors
and handicapped families residing in low-income housing will continue to suffer
under a greater burden of rent charges without consideration for the real cost of
living incurred by those families.

Today, we who develop and manage senior citizen housing continue to struggle
with program officials who are not sensitive to the issues inherent in the operation
of a Section 202/8 program project. In large measure, the struggle pertains to the
wide ranging perceptions of HUD officials, who, without benefit of a centralized
policy statement and program guidance system, rely upon other program handbooks
and the like to deal with issues unique to the senior and handicapped housing pro-
gram. Without having a central Elderly Housing Program office within HUD, a
complete and up-to-date system of handbook guidance and regulations, we will con-
tinue to debate such issues as:

Whether garbage disposal units for handicapped units are considered to be an
item of extravagance and not eligible for inclusion in the development cost of the
unit;

Whether various non-moveable equipment and furniture items for use by senior
residents may be purchased using mortgage proceeds; and

Whether a resident manager unit may be included in the building's design and
mortgage.

This latter example, the consideration of a resident manager unit, alone, has wide
ranging implications and impact upon the operation of the building and its pro-
gram. Consider, for example, a building which has installed an emergency call
system for use by residents without there being a resident manager unit, nor suffi-
cient management funding approved by HUD to respond to that emergency call.
Complex legal liability issues arise for not only the project owner, but the city fire,
police and health representatives who also sense a degree of liability to the taxpayer
resident a resident who expects that there will be someone there to respond to
that emergency call.

Hy not having, within HUD. a central policy and program point sensitive to the
needs of the senior citizen and handicapped person, local HUD officials and program
operators will continue to debate such Issues with a myriad of unsatisfactory solu-
tions impacting upon those whom we serve.

RE(it'l.ATION IMPLEMENTATION

In the second area I have identified, the implementation of regulations by HUD.
we, as program managers, continue to suffer under the disturbingly slow processing
of the Section x Annual Contract Rent Adjustment Factors. The Department of
HUD has been quick to move toward eliminating the automatic adjustment of Con-
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tract Rents stipulated in the flouring Assistance Payment (HAP) Contract. HUD,
for example, in this year's processing of the Annual Rent Adjustment Factors, final-
ly published factors on February 29, 1984 for a period beginning in November 1983.
Meanwhile, Operating Budget approvals during this period were held in pending
status for up to six months (one-half of the project's fiscal year). We, at the project
level, are expected to continue to operate the building on a previous years rent
level.

The Operating Budget process is a vital management function for the project's op-
eration. It permits the project to meet its operational needs, as well as mortgage
debt service in an organized manner. HUD must improve its processing of the ini-
tial project HAP payments, which in many instances take up to three (3) months to
receive; and, process in a timely manner Annual Contract Rent Adjustment Factors
which enable project owners to meet increasing project expenses.

The issue of appropriately processing rent and determining levels also has its
roots in the manner in which HUD processes project development material. Under
HUD's new cost-containment policies, many Field Offices are developing unrealistic
management cost levels. In recent cases, we are finding that some cost levels were
established arbitrarily and capricously. These actions have lead to project owners,
after the building is completed, having to choose between trying to provide a sound
level of maintenance and paying the utility bills. As an example, we are working
with one HUD office to rectify a Contract Rent level established at $548 per unit
per month (PUM) during development processing. Today, we are still awaiting the
completion of HUD processing to re-establishing the original Contract Rent basis at
$(i07 PUM; and for two additional increase requests, bringing the Contract Rent up
to $643 PUM. The two additional requests were necessitated because three (3) years
have now passed. Bear in mind, that the project is still operating at the original
$54l PUM amount and having to choose between what can and cannot be paid for
daily operations. We, as well as the sponsor, are advancing funds to the project
simply to keep it afloat.

HUD REDUCTIONS

In part. these problem issues stem from the third area I'd like to highlightthe
reduction of HUD's administrative and organizational functions. The reduction in
staffing and supportive service functions is having a dilatorous effect on the Field
Offices ability to properly service the program. The reduction in HUD's organiza-
tional structure can be seen in areas such as:

Improper reviews are being issued because program staff have not received ade-
quate training;

Project owners and management agents are simply completing HUD's own review
terms to speed up the processing time or to fulfill HUD's internal monitoring goals;

Many on-site reviews are now being completed through the mail, due to travel
restrictions and reduced staff servicing a growing workload.

Mr Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I believe that herein lies an
element of short-sightedness by HUD if HUD only intends to deal with the serious
issues of today and not address the minor issues which, if not resolved now, will
become tomorrow's serious issues. This condition need not be if adequate funding is
rim& to appropriately staff program units, conduct training programs and respond
properly to the program issues.

As you know, the population segment of the United States of which we term
,emor citizens is rapidly growing. Many more elderly households are finding that
their income is not sufficient to enable them to afford shelter in today's economic
market Yet, a seemingly insignificant resource has been stripped from this segment
eet ilopulation That resource is information.

When this Administration began its "Cost - Containment'' Program, the decision
v,:e: made to discontinue publishing a current register of senior citizen and handl-
t.toped lov. income housing facilities_ The latest publication of such a register was
printed in 1979. using information on properties open for occupancy prior to 1978.
In our opinion. the composite listing of federally assisted senior citizen and handl-
, .11)1041 housing projects may soon he lost to this growing population, because HUD
to.i find it too expnsive to update this central pool of information. However, it is
h% tar more costly to those senior households to whom we choose to deny this re-
..,,urce of housing information Many seniors and their children are searching for
the. hank of information to find decent. safe and affordable housing. HUD should
update and l.,)n tinut to publish periodically the composite register of elderly and
handicapped tardities The register of information should be made available to ev-
r.one despite what other "cost.containment' issues are debated.
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MANAGEMENT AND "COAT- CONTAINMENT"

In the fourth area, we see a continuing pattern of efforts by HUD to alter existing
program contractural agreements without benefit of publication in the Code of Fed-
eral Regulations or public discussion with Section 202/8 project owners. Last year,
as this Subcommittee knows, such alternation efforts took the form of conducting a
"Special Sale" of Section 202/8 mortgagesa Sale which threatened the very intent
and core of non-profit owners working together with HUD to operate the facilites.
This year we have begun receiving letters asking that we amend our Section 8 HAP
Contracts to provide for HUD to withhold a portion of our monthly HAP payment
to cover the monthly debt service.

Has anyone from HUD appeared before this Subcommittee or any other to sug-
gest that the non-profit owners who operate the Section 202/8 projects are seriously
and flagrantly delinquent in making our mortgage payments on the Direct Loans?
Has HUagrD given to you any reason as to why they should withhold the mortgage
payment before it is even due by the owners?

If HUD is permitted to withhold its debt service payment from our monthly HAP
payments, non-profit project owners will be called upon to carry a greater amount
of the building's operating cash needs, which I'll call "float." This "float"is current-
ly offset by the forward funding nature of the monthly HAP payment system. In
addition, when these funds are advanced, we as managers prudently invest the pay-
ments using the earned interest to cover or defray our short-term "float" conditions.
If you permit HUD to reduce our monthly payments by nearly 80 percent to cover
the pre-payment of debt service, we the non -profit owner will face difficult financial
conditions from month to month.

Moreover, should this withholding system occur, it is with a certainty that other
operating expenses and reserves will also be subject, at HUD's discretion, to with-
holding action. Ultimately, the non-profit owners of Section 202/8 projects could
then be asked to carry all (100 percent of the "float") lasting for a month
period or more before reimbursement is made through the HAP system.

We understand this Administration's predicament in seeking ways to reduce the
Federal debt through such areas as eliminating or transferring 'float" amounts.
Nevertheless, must we sacrifice the very financial contingency which non-profits
utilize to operate despite HUD's lengthy processing times for interim rent in-
creases? Must HUD, with your blessing, take the project's interest income which in
part, offsets the stringent cost-cutting activity being taken by HUD on project Oper-
ating Budgets? We suggest that, until HUD is able to rectify the deficiencies which I
have already elaborated upon, deficiencies which can be demonstrated as causing a
higher level of debt than is necessary, they be directed not to install any type of
withholding system on the monthly HAP payments.

i.UILDING CORRECTIONS

In the fifth area, I would like to bring to your attention a problem which will
become of increasing concern in coming years, that is, the ability of HUD and
project owners to correct building defects. Many buildings constructed in the early
period of the Section 202/8 program contain defects of a design and/or construction
nature which can be directly traced back to HUD mandates or processing direction
imposed during the projects's development. In addition, as HUD moves to compli-
ance requirements pertaining to only local and state codes, which are constantly
being revised, we need to investigate the possibilities of establishing a "Supplemen-
tal Loan Fund." This fund could be used to address building defects, which cannot
and should not be addressed by utilizing other project reserves.

Non-profit owners are very proud of their projects and the program you've helped
in forming We want to preserve this important housing resource before it deterio-
rates to a condition simulating that found in other federally assisted housing pro-
grams. We have found that if you invest the little it takes in a building to correct
flaws and to preserve it, that building will multiply that investment through great-
er functional returns.

TENANT SELECTION PRACTICES

The final area of management issues, is the area of marketing the project. As
nonprofit sponsors and owners, we are especially sensitive to the issue of compli-
ance with Civil Rights Acts, Fair Housing legislation, etc. However, we are also
keenly aware that a senior citizen facility can quickly turn into a building which
does not represent what we envisioned at the outset. Fill the building with an entire
population which is over eighty and you will experience in short time a rapid, if not
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a complete, turnover in the resident population. Such turnovers have a startlingsocial, emotional and mental impact upon the remaining resident population.Occupy a building with only a few men in residence, and the resident populationbecomes concerned about conducting group activities in an atmosphere and environ-ment conducive to the social well-being of all.As non-profit project owners, we believe that we can and do have a responsibilitytowards the senior in residence to establish and maintain additional resident selec-tion criteria within the intent and purposes of the Fair Housing and Civil RightsActs. We do not believe it wrong to establish at initial occupancy and to thereaftermaintain a building resident population which is reflective of the general local com-munity of seniors insofar as age and gender is concerned. We believe that this repli-cation can be made in concert with any Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing Plangoals which may be imposed by HUD.It is important that we not only provide new structural communities for seniorswith decent, safe and affordable buildings, but that we also pay attention to thekind of community we place our seniors into. That we are careful to design andcreate through occupancy activity, independent-living facilities, not nursing homes.

That we design and create a healthful and socially enjoyable living environment,with the involvement of both men and women; and not housing facilities which, dueto HUD's strict interpretation of the statutes, prevents owners from establishing ad-ditional selection criteria within the scope and intent of Fair Housing and CivilRights legislation.
In conclusion, ICSC along with its sister non-profit sponsors and owners are ex-tremely proud of our communities of senior and handicapped households living inSection 202/8 buildings. We have heard many HUD officials proclaim the Section

202/8 program to be one of the best operated programs in the Department. We be-lieve that, with your attention given to the issue I have highlighted, it will continueto be a viable and financially stable haven for the low-income senior and handi-capped person.

Mr. BONKER. Thank you, Mr. Womack, for an excellent state-ment and particularly for your recommendations to the subcommit-tee. We are looking for ways in which we can improve the pro-gram.
Ms. McIver, do you think that in view of what you have saidabout this cancellation policy, that Congress should set some statu-tory limit for HUD to process these applications? In other words,flUD's coming to us and saying that, "Listen, we want to get toughhere and set a time limit and offer waivers or extensions, if that'snecessary.''
But you're coming to us and saying that the problem is not thesponsors but HUD. So, should we do to HUD what HUD is doing toyou and set some rigid timeframes for processing these applica-t ions?
Ms. MelvEit. I'm not certain that would accomplish what needsto be accomplished. It's very, very difficult to get that specific inthe statute, and the proper way to handle those kinds of things is,traditionally, through the regulation route.I think that if we could accomplish the establishment of the sec-tion 202 task force, then the task force could develop a responsibleand reasonable format for processing section 2(12 applications.Right now HUD has a processing time schedule outlined in thehandbook and it includes timetables like 00 days for a sponsor totibmit a conditional, 00 days fir HUD to process, et cetera. All{RID really needs to do is enforce the timetable that they have al-rady outlined. I believe it should be enforced on the part of thesponsor, as well as on the part of HUD. I think it takes both par-ties.

Mr. BoNkEtt. The record should show that Mr. Ridge is nowpresent on the' panel. Mr. Ridge, do you have any questions?
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Mr. RIDGE. Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to thank you for the opportunity to ask a few questions

and apologize to the panel for being late. This is an area where I
have the unique opportunity not only to sit on the full committee
that authorizes and appropriates it, that being the Banking, Hous-
ing, and Urban Affairs, but also to see and learn a little bit about
the implementation of the 202 program as well, and I want to
thank you. It's been very enlightening.

Mr. Womack, you recited a horror story about a 3-year delay in
getting a rent adjustment decision of some kind and there were
several suggestions regarding the reason for these processing
delays. Is it your conclusion that the primary source of these delays
is the absence of a sufficient number of personnel to process?

First of all, what did HUD tell you? I'm sure you've been calling,
writing, and doing everythingyou probably called your Congress-
man and said, "Hey, what's going on?" What is HUD's response
and then what's your opinion?

Mr. WOMACK. HUD's response has been "it takes time to go
through the echelon of field office, regional office, to the Assistant
Secretary's office, and then back down again."

Mr. RIDGE. I'm glad to know they give you the same answers
they give me.

Mr. WOMACK. That has been the answer. My experience has
been, both from within and outside the Department, staff training,
the amount of staff being involved, as well as an understanding
that from the perspective of the field level position, to come to cen-
tral office with an error, is not the most prudent of things that one
wants to do. There are certain repercussions that will happen from
that, additional monitoring roles and things like that will be im-
posed upon the field staff level. In short, fallout.

So. one takes a tremendous amount of time to build enough justi-
fication. to find ways of not saying, "We made a mistake; we blew
it...

Mr. RIDGE. Now I know the flip side of that. I know HUD, in
many instances, is willing to meet with sponsorsat least it's been
my experienceto try to help avoid some of the forseeable prob-
lems with applications and, hopefully, to ensure that there won't
be any delay because the application is not properly completed.

Is it your experience and those of men and women with whom
you associate that this opportunity to meet at the preapplication
stage, to avoid those kind of problems, is available to you as well?
And if it is available, do people take advantage of it?

Mr. WOMACK. It's available to people who take advantage of it
but I cannot attach that much significance to the workshops.
That's really what you're talking about.

Mr. RinGE. Yes.
Mr. Womm.x. This is a workshop that's held before the applica-

tion is submitted, and which basically tells you what the selection
point system is. It dot :. not tell you that "WeHUDwill ascribe
certain theories of cost cutting to the project budget process," and
that "Unless the management cost can fall within the total scheme
of that budget, the project can't be approved."

Mr. RIDGE. OK.
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Mr. WOMACK. And so the owner, sponsor, is forced to look at
well, how can cuts be made to make this thing work? And we, at
the tail end, management, live with these horrors.

Mr. RIDGE. Mr. Conroy, I noted in your joint statement that you
gave some recommendations, one of which was that interest rates
should be capped at about 91/4. I presume this is based on some cal-
culations that beyond that the interest and the financing would be
unavailable and there would be a limitation. Could you give me a
little background as to how you arrived at that particular figure?

Mr. CONROY. Well, the 91/4 is what the current interest rate is.
Mr. RIDGE. Right.
Mr. CONROY. There's no magic about that. It could be reduced to

eight. It could be whatever it needs to be. The problem is that the
higher the interest rate, the more unfeasible the project becomes or
the more important the fair market rents become to the project.

In some areas it wouldn't matter what the interest rate was be-
cause the fair market rents are high enough to support a higher
mortgage. In other areas, the 9% percent interest rate won't work
because the fair market rents are too low.

So, whenever HUD puts this cap of fair market rents on project
feasibility, then interest rates are going to have a profound effect
on the feasibility of specific projects.

We're simply saying that in our experience, the 91/4 percent rate
is difficult enough to work with. To increase it to 101/4, we think,
would, in effect, redline a lot more areas of the country from any
chance of participating in the 202 program.

And also we're looking at the cost to HUD of doing that. I
haven't looked at the other side of it as to how that subsidyif in
fact a subsidy is necessary to reduce the interest rate from what-
ever the Treasury borrowing rate isI don't know how much that
would cost.

I do know what it would cost the program itself, on a per unit
basis, to raise it, just in terms of the amount of subsidy HUD must
provide to repay the loanthe amount of section 8 subsidy.

So, I thi.. ,ome study would need to be done to see how much
reducing it tiom 101/4 to 91/4 percent would cost.

Mr. RIDGE. Ms. Young, one final question. There is always some
debate as to w tether or not there are enough regulations, whether
or not they're promulgated in time. Mr. Womack suggested that
many of the problems arise when there don't appear to be any reg-
ulations available to cover a particular subject. I understand that
HUD has a policy allowing nonprofit sponsors to require one man-
datory meal per day and they get into those kinds of regulations.

Are these guidelines helpful or obstructive? And do you think
that this would also be a good area for that task force recommend-
ed by Ms. McIver to get into?

Ms. YOUNG. I was intrigued by Mr. Womack's concern over the
lack of regulations. Having administered Federal housing programs
for 16 years, I might take the opposite view, that regulations have
been particularly difficult to administer, impossible to follow, and
one of the things I always thought was wonderful about the section
202 program was that it had fewer regulations than any other
housing program I have seen.
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So, Mr. Womack, you may be sorry when they put that book to-
gether.

I think that some regulations, of course, are necessary and
there's a need to address those issues that have to do with the
intent of Congress. What we have seen in years past, and it contin-
ues to be, that the intent of Congress, somehow, becomes subverted
in the language of the regulations, and I feel that that has always
been a critical area, one that has provided for some of the adver-
sarial conditions that do exist in some places between HUD repre-
sentatives and those of us out in the field.

I think that the lack of opportunity to talk at the beginning has
been the problem in setting forth many regulations that managers
then find themselves having to follow. I'm sure that AAHA would
support a task force to study the 202 program, and its problems,
and perhaps even be more involved than anyone has ever been
before in putting together regulations. I know that HUD has
brought people in from the field to work on regulations. They did
that in the section 8 program. And those regulations actually were
fairly good ones.

I personally would like to see us move not toward more regula-
tions, but return to a time when the Federal Government and the
State and regional offices acknowledged the fact that people who
administer these programs are capable of doing it, and that the
least restrictive regulations often result in the best administration
of the program and the best use of the funds available.

Mr. RIDGE. At a time when the Government gets called upon, it
seems, to regulate absolutely everything, your statement is very re-
freshing with regard to regulations, particularly in an area that
you've had so much experience. Might I ask just one final ques-
tion?

In the time that you've been working with 202 housing, and in
some of the regulations, have you had a chance, or is it customary
for HUD to come out, to talk to your association or to people such
as yourself? Is it customary, routine, before HUD promulgates reg-
ulations, do you have any input into that process at all?

Ms. YOUNG. There is no handbook that exists specifically for the
202 program. Those that exist for the section 8 program or Public
[lousing Programs for management matters have always been put
together in this way. HUD releases preliminary regulations and
people are given an opportunity to respond to those. So, within
that timeframe people do submit their views and their ideas.

I must say that in the years that I've been involved in this pro-
gram and in this process, I cannot really recall where regulations
were changed substantially as a result of that interaction.

Mr. RIDGE. You anticipated the next question. Given that oppor-
tunity to comment, once you read them in the Register, have you
ever detected a change based upon a criticism or comment?

Ms. Yot.NG. Not initially. There have been some changes that
came about later on because of more or less a grassroots effort to
overturn a regulation that really was impossible to carry out. And
I can recall two instances, I believe, in the section 8 regulations
where that did happen.

Mr. Itn Ex. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. BoNktat. Thank you, Mr. Ridge. I'd like to thank all of the
witnesses for coming today. Mr. Womack, on page 2 of your state-
ment, you made reference to the Brooke amendments and the factthat they weren't being fully impl°mented. If you could supply thecommittee with a little more specific information, we'll try to get aresponse from HUD as to why these amendments are not being im-
plemented as Congress intended.

Mr. WOMACK. I will make that available.
Mr. BONKER. I want to thank you all once again for attending

this hearing.
The subcommittee will stand adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:22 p.m., April 11, 1984, the hearing was ad-journed.



APPENDIX

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT,
OFICS or THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY,

Washington, DC, July 11, 1984.
Hon. DON BONKER,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Housing and Consumer Interests, Select Committee on

Aging, House of Representatives, Washington, DC.
DEAR Ma. BONKER: This is in response t., your letter of May 21, 1984, to Deputy

Assistant Secretary Silvio DeBartolomeis, transmitting questions on the Section 202
program from Congressman Hammerschmidt and yourself.

Our responses are enclosed. Congressman Hammerschmidt's and your questions
are grouped separately and the answers are in the same order as presented in your
letter.

We hope this information is helpful to the Subcommittee. Should you need any
additional information, please do not hesitate to let us know.

Sincerely.
MAURICE L. BARKSDALE,

Assistant Secretary.

Enclosures.

QUESTIONS FROM CHAIRMAN BONKER

Question. It is my understanding that the Department encourages the participa-
tion of experienced nonprofit sponsors in the 202 program either as sole sponsors or
in cooperation with local organizations without previous experience in housing de-
velopment. Is that correct?

Answer. Yes.
Question. Many of these larger sponsors operate over a broad geographic area,

even nationwide, have full-time professional staff, and are well financed. These
sponsors typically select general contractors at various stages of the development
process. including after HUD approval of a 202 application and after detailed plans
and specifications have been prepared. Why, then, do you contend that all contrac-
tors selected through negotiation must be regarded as having participated in the de-
velopment of project plans and specifications?

Answer. While it is true that general contractors may be selected at various
stages of the development process, our experience has shown that, in almost all
cases, contractors have been selected before a conditional or firm commitment appli-
cation is submitted by a Section 202 Borrower. These contractors not only partici-
pate in the design phase, but assist the Borrower in developing its construction
budget for submission with the conditional and firm commitment applications. Fur-
ther, it has 'een the argument of Sponsors who oppose competitive bidding that the
ability to negotiate with a contractor on a sole source basis is essential so that the
contractor can be involved in the design phase and identify possible cost contain-
ment measures. It was in response to this argument, among others, that the Con-
gress directed that certain projects be exempt from competitive bidding.

Question. The HUD mortgage insurance programs (including those used in con-
nection with Section 8 subsidies) have well-developed rules, based on equity and fair-
ness, as to whe: a loan increase can be approved because of a necessary change
order during construction. Contractors rarely are selected through bidding proce-
dures in the FHA programs. Do you agree, then, that contractors selected through
negotiation in the 202 program should not be subject to rules that are more restric-
tive than their counterparts in the FHA programs?

Answer The Section 202 program and the FHA multifamily mortgage insurance
programs are quite different with respect to their budgetary impact. The Section
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202 program involve the direct outlay of Federal funds to nonprofit Borrowers,
both in terms of the Government's financing the cost of construction at below
market interest rates and the required Section 8 rental assistance payments. For
the most part, FHA multifamily mortgage insurance programs involve private,
profit motivated developers and unless there is a default and assignment of the
mortgage to HUD, there is no outlay of Federal funds. Further, throughout the his-
tory of the FHA programs, the market for the units produced has been galsarjgely un-

on thesubsidizer'. Also, unlike in the Section 202 program where rents are base
cost of construction, in the mortgage insurance programs, rents are based on a rea-
sonableness test or comparability analysis which considers the rents with market is
willing to y for comparable, unassisted units. With respect to mortgage increasespa
on insured' versus Section 202 projects, we offer the following. The rules for mort-
gage increases on unsubsidized, FHA insured multifamily projects differ from those
applicable to subsidized, FHA insured multifamily project. For example, while
change orders which involve betterments may be approved for unsubsidized projects
and considered as a basis for a mortgage increase, they may not be so considered on
an insured Section 8 project. Increases in contract rents for Section 8 projects are
limited by the amount needed to support mortgage or loan increases generally
caused by necessities, additional requirements imposed by local governments, un-
foreseen increases in soft costs for reasons beyond the control of the mortgagor or
contractor, or correction of substantial errors by HUD.

Additionally, HUD, the Congress and the Federal courts have acknowledged that
different rules may be and should be applied to the same program depending upon
mortgagor-type. For example, the Congress in its creation of Section 221(dX3) and
221idx4) of the National Housing Act has provided for 100 percent of replacement
cost mortgages for nonprofit mortgagors, but only 90 percent mortgages for profit-
motivated mortgagors under the same program. Further, the Congress had provided
for higher mortgage limits for nonprofit mortgagors who develop multifamily hous-
ing under Section 221(dX3) than for nonprofit mortgagors who develop the same
housing under Section 221(dX4). The Federal courts have held, ". . . nonprofit, no
asset corporations were 'creatures of HUD," and have required HUD to assume li-
ability for debts of nonprofit corporations on that basis, while, at the same time,
acknowledging that HUD is not liable under similar circumstances for debts of
profit motivated entities.

We have documented evidence that the competitive bidding requirement has
saved money. On a project in our Boston Office's jurisdiction, the Borrower had ne-
gotiated with a contractor for a contract in the amount of 7.2 million. The jo; was
later competitively bid. The same contractor bid $6.1 million and the contract was
finally awarded at $r,.78:1 million.

The above examples illustrate differences between various programs administered
by this Department, some differences which arise from Congressional and Federal
court action and others which result from HUD's rules. In conclusion, we believe it
is both reasonable and consistent with Congressional and Federal court actions to
have different rules apply to different housing programs so long as we continue to
fulfill our mission to provide decent, safe and sanitary housing.

Question. Could you provide the Subcommittee with a description of the circum-
stilflef'S under which the Department will approve a loan or cost increase to correct
,obsurface problems that only become apparent after the start of construction,
under the following programs: mortgage insurance, public housing; public housing
turnkey, Sect;on 22 with negotiation and Section 202 competitive bidding.

Answer Multifamily mortgage insurance and section 101.Current instructions
regarding mortgage or loan increases in the multifamily mortgage insurance pro-
gams as well as Section 202 do not provide for mortgage or loan increases to cor-
rect tibstirface problems that only become apparent after the start of construction.
The Ikpartment's position has been that the owner is responsible for conducting
prudent soils testing and providing the architect with the results which the archi
tct would consider in the project design. We recently reconsidered this position and
are currently developing new policy on this issue which will be api.hcable to the
multitamily mortgage insurance programs as well as the Section 202 program re-
gardl.., of the method by which the construction contract is awarded.

PhNic Cf11,1'en ttontJl). The project construction documents, including
-aids reports. are expected to clearly indicate the conditions a contractor will en-
counter and the type and extent of work necessary to complete a project. If, during
ontructton. sub-surface conditions differing from those defined in the documents

encountered. t he extra costs resulting from work required to correct or adjust to
the conditions would be reimbursable to the contractor from project funds through a
change order procw.s
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Public. housing (Turnkey).- The developer is obligated under the Turnkey Con-
tract of Sale to furnish a site and complete a project in compliance with HUD and
local standards at a stipulated price. The soils testa, site engineering and project
design are totally the responsibility of the developer. No adjustment in the contract
price is allowed for modification to the design to correct or adjust for unanticipated
subsurface problems encountered during construction.

Question. When a contractor reviews plans and specifications prior to submitting
a bid, don't you agree that the contractor should look for any errors or omissions in
the plans that could affect construction costs?

It is not uncommon for a bidder on a construction project to scrutinize plans to
find errors, bid low, and then make its profit from the change orders required to
correct the plans. How do you propose to avoid this situation in the 202 program?

Answer. Contractors preparing bids will look for any ambiguities in the bidding
documents and request clarification before submitting bids. Not to do so would leave
the contractor in the dangerous position of being the low bidder based on a misin-
terpretation.

We believe th.i. our review plus the armslength relationship between the owner
and architect will result in a good set of contract documents. Our experience indi-
cates that contractor involvement in the design phase has led to incomplete contract
documents to provide for later change orders.

Question. Hearing witnesses presented information showing that even the most
frugal of Section 202 sponsors w:11 be unable to construct housing unless FMRs and
interest rates are appropriately adjusted. How does HUD plan to deal with this
problem'.'

Answer. We do not agree that there is a nationwide problem with respect to the
feasibility of Section 202 projects. In fact, reports of Section 202 projects being infea-
sible due to FMRs are greatly exaggerated. So far this Fiscal Year, only two areas of
the country (Fort Worth, Texas and the State of Georgia) have demonstrated that
FMRs were too low based on market data and we have responded by increasing the
FMRs in those areas. Our reviews of Section 202 projects have shown that, until the
Department lxgan to strictly enforce its cost containment policies and procedures,
most Section 202 projects were designed with budgets in mind that required the use
of the Assistant Secretary for Housing's prerogative to exceed the published FMRs
by more than 110 percent. With our efforts to contain costs, we are finding that
fewer projects need the Assistant Secretary's prerogative and yet, we are continuing
to provide decent, safe and sanitary housing for elderly and handicapped families
and individuals.

Where it can be demonstrated that increases in the FMRs for a given market
area is warranted, we will continue to publish such increases. Further, the Assistant
Secretary will continue to exercise his prerogative where justified.

Question. Wouldn't lowering interest rates be cheaper than making significant
upward adjustments in the FMRs?

Answer. The primary means of financing new Section 202 loans is Treasury bor-
rowingfor which HUD must pay interest at a rate determined by law. When the
Department re-lends these funds to a sponsor of a housing project at a lower rate, it
is losing money by doing soand if it continues to do so for a long enough period.
the Section 202 loan fund will eventually become insolvent.

Obviously, the debt service required for any given loan amount will be higher if
the interest rate charged is higher, and therefore, the rents needed to support a
project will go up if the. full cost of Treasury borrowing is p,..areci on to the project.
However. since HUD subsidizes the rent under Section $, the amount that tenants
pay will be unaffected by the rate of interest charged. In effect. HUD pays itself a
higher subsidyhigher outlays u.-ider Section K and a true reimbursement of bor-
rowing costs to the Section 202 fund.

Iiy low. Section s projects are controlled by Fair Market Rent limits and by re-
(imminent that the approved contract rents be comparable to unsubsidized rental
housing in the community. Thus. it is possible that in some cases, the higher con-
tract rents that would result from charging the full cost of Section 202 loans will
posh projects up against the Section g rent limits. However. even in these cases,
HUD has regulatory authority to adjust the appropriate rent ceiling to take the
higher cost of financing into account We believe that adjustments of this sort, when
necessary. would be more cost iffet.tivi than a blanket lowering of the Section 202
loan rate

Providing a hidden subsidy in the form of an arbitrary cap on the Section 202
'nterest rate will not only understace the true cost of the program (and threaten the
01Nenc% of the loan fund} it will also mean less restraint on project costs. Unlike
ut adju.t merit to Sttion *. which is restricted to financing costs only, the impact of
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a lower Section 202 interest rate can potentially mean that more costly projects are
built. In a ultimate sense, the cost of higher interest rates can be absorbed either
through higher Section 8 funding or an arbitrary cap on the Section 202 loan rate
hut the arbitrary cap on the Section 202 loan rate has several potentially adverse
effects, including the possibility that the lower interest rate will translate into
excess development costs and a more expcnsive project.

Question. HUD testimony discussed comparative studies made of the various fed-
eral housing construction programs and their costs to the federal government.
Please provide this data for the hearing record.

Answer. The report is entitled, "Development Costs in Multifamily Housing Pro-
grams. Statistical Analysis," a copy of which is enclosed.

Question. The Subcommittee has received numerous reports that some area offices
have been so badly damaged by HUD's personnel reduction policies that they can
barely luaction. What is HUD's policy with respect to the training and replacement
of personnel? How much money is available for this purpose?

Answer. The major reduction-in-force in the HUD Field Offices occurred at the
end of FY 1983. Obviously, this coupled with the reorganization of the Field Offices
that occurred at the same time caused a certain amount of displacement of Field
staff; however, the new organization has been in place since October and the residu-
al effects should be minimal.

There is no a separate staff for the Section 202 f - ogram, but rather a combined
multifamily development staff which handles the Section 202 program as well as the
other HUD multifamily housing programs. The staff allocations for the Field in
1984 were based on workload and the Section 202 workload was fully staffed. One
component of our staff-year allocations in the Field is for training. For the Section
21)2 program, this component was approximately 7.2 staff -years, tnat is 2.7 percent
of the total staff-year allocation or roue 1y $300,000.

For those Regions at or below current personnel ceilings, replacement of staff is a
Regional prerogative, and for those who are above ceiling critical vacancies are han-
dled on an individual basis in Headquarters.

Question. flow many section 202 staff have been affected by the RIFs?
Answer. The Section 202 Field staff is not a separate organization and, therefore,

it is not possible to separately identify Section 202 staff affected by the RIF. Howev-
er, for the entire HUD Field staff approximately one in six individuals were affect-
ed. and only 2(8) individuals were actually separated out of the 9,100 individuals
then in :he' Field

Question. What specifically has been done to beef-up remaining Section 202 per-
sonnel'

Answer Besides the ongoing training effort in the Field for those Offices, in par-
ticular. that have experienced difficulty processing multifamily housing, staff have
',yen shifted from within the Office from other program areas to multifamily and in
.1 few isolated instances staff has been detailed from other Regions to assist the mul-
tit-at/lily workload.

Question According to a recent University of Michigan study, the nation may
need as many as 2:15.018) units of new housing each year over the next 20 years to
meet the increasing demand for elderly housing. What rule do you see for the Sec-
tion 202 program in meeting this demand?

11),%4.er Th Section 202 program is but one part of the Department's effort to
meet the housing n:.e.ds of the elderly The private sector has greltly increased their
production of multifamily housing, from a seasonably adjusted low of 287,700 starts
III FY to a seasonably adjusted rate of 639,01)0 starts in February 1984. The
pro.ate sector is thus able to meet the increased needs for new housing, and the

1- generally one of affordability. riot a housing shortage. The Department does
not holoqe the need is for new constructiva generally, but rather a need to

tti',II
the rental pa)ment tor those with the greatest need. This rental supplement

met b) our Ilousing 'clucher Program which will allow individuals to find
appr,priate hoti.ing in the private sector The' Section 202 program, on the other
hind. be available to niz.et the incremental need for new construction in par.
ii, 111.1r market- where there may be a shortage of rental housing The Section 202
pr,,t!t CU I, WA intended to be t he single program at 11UD for meeting the housing

,t t he ..Iderl,
Are t anemplot mg any major changes in the Section 202 program?

111-v.r There- are n', major changes contemplated in the Section 202 program
("4, ,ft,,n I. 111'1) willing to commit itself to continuing the Section x subsidy of

t-
.2-v.t.t 1 1111) intend:- to continue the SOCIWII ?*. sUbsId of the Section 202

r 0
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Question. Does IIUD have any plans to open the Section 202 program up to limit-
ed dividend groups?

Answer. The Department has no plans at present to open the Section 202 program
to limited dividend sponsors because the Appropriations Acts for Department rer
quire that only nonprofit sponsors be utilized. For FY 1985, in H.R. 5713, which was
enacted on June 26, 1984, the provision in Title IlaX4Xc) requires, "provided, that
such commitments shall be available only to qualified nonprofit sponsors.. . ."

Question. Has HUD ever developed any estimates on what the loss in tax reve-
nues would be if such a policy were to be implemented?

Answer. No, the Department has not conducted such a study.
Question. During the Subcommittee's hearing, the National Council for Senior

Citizens expressed serious concern about HUD action requiring withholding Section
X HAP payments for the purpose of "prepaying" the projects monthly mortgage
debt service payments. The manner in which this policy is being implemented raises
the following questions: (a) If project owners do not accept the new withholding
system, will future contract rent increase requests be denied, despite the legitimacy
and justification of circumstances presented?

Answer. No. However, if any concessions or modifications of the HAP contract or
Section 202 loan are requested in the future, agreement to the "off-set" procedure
would be required as a condition of approval. (We do wish to clarify one misconcep-
tion. The off-set of monthly payments out of the Section 8 HAP payments is not
prepayment, but is payment for the current month owed to HUD under the amorti-
zation schedule.)

Question. Will HUD impose additional program and/or fiscal policy requirements
that might not otherwise be imposed should the project owner not concur in the
with holding actions!

Answer. No The borrower has a binding HAP contract and Section 202 note and
mortgage. Unless the borrower requests modifications of those agreements, no addi-
tional requirements could be imposed.

QUESTIONS FROM CONGRESSMAN HAMMERSCHM1171'

Question. Since we are no longer constructing new public housing units and Sec-
tion s [other than what is in the pipeline) and the private sector is not building
many lower and moderate income housing unitshow do you explain your request
for only 10,000 units of Section 202?

Answer Within the limited resources available for housing programs the Depart-
ment has taken the position that the Section 202 program, while a very important
effort, is also the most expensive program we operate. We, therefore, serve the
greatest need with other programs and have thus limited our request to 10,000 addi
final units of Section 202.

Question. How many units of Section 202 has HUD recaptured since 1980?
Answer As of March 30, 1984. a total of 4,209 units have been recaptured.
Question. Could you provide us with some of the reasons for the recapture?
Answer. Sponsor was unable to develop a feasible project; sponsor did not proceed

in a timely fashion; information requested by the Department was not provided;
sponsor could not obtain an acceptable site or local opposition to the project.

Question Could you provide the Subcommittee with a breakdown of these figure's,
including whether it was elderly or handicapped and the number of recaptures per
field office"

Answer Breakdowns showing the number of projects and units cancelled for el-
derly and handicapped by Fiscal Year and Field Office are enclosed. National and
Regional summaries also are enclosed.

Question. What has the Department done formally to correct the lengthy time
period fur processing 212's in some field Offices?

Answer See enclosed copy of HUD Notice H 84-22 dated June 11, which
presently is heir .; printed and will be distributed shortly to all held Offices.

Question A letter was recently sent to Secretary Pierce from the American Asso-
c hit ion of Homes for the Aging which said that housing sponsors are finding it diffi-
cult t4. finance new projects because of the limits imposed by fair market rents It
said that a new lit'D rule bases fair market rents on data that do not mirror the
true costs associated with specialtird housing for the elderly and handicapped. How
%wild you re,pond to this"

answer We do not agree that there is a nationwide problem with respect to the
teitsitahtl, of Section 202 projects In fact. report of Section 202 projects being infea-
sible dot. to FM R. are greatly exaggerated So far this Fiscal Year, only two areas of
the count r .Fort Worth. Texas and the State of Georgia, have demonstrated that
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FMRs were too low based on market data and we have responded by increasing the
FM& in those areas. Our reviews of Section 202 projects have shown that, until the
Department began to strictly enforce its cost containment policies and procedures,
most Section 202 projects were designed with budgets in mind that required the use
of the Assistant Secretary for Housing's prerogative to exceed the published FMRs
by more than 110 percent. With our efforts to contain costs, we are finding that
fewer projects need the Assistant Secretary's prerogative and yet, we are continuing
to provide decent, safe and sanitary housing for elderly and handicapped families
and individuals.

Where it can be demonstrated that increases in the FMRs for a given market
area is warranted, we will continue to publish such increases. Further, the Assistant
Secretary will continue to exercise his prerogative where justified.

In accordance with the statute and the regulations, Fair Market Rents are based
on market data which reflects what a renter is willing to pay for a comparable, un-
assisted unit of similar structure type and size which offers similar amenities. Fair
Market Rents are not based on the cost of construction.

Question. With respect to processing times, does the data gathered from HUD
only reflect the time that a complete Section 202 application has been submitted to
HUD and is being processed?

Answer. No; however long delays on the part of the sponsor in providing clarifica-
tion or missing documentation probably would result in suspension of processing
and the project would be placed in a preliminary reject status. Thus, such time
delays on the part of the sponsor would not be reflected in the processing time.

Question. Does HUD keep a record of "sponsor time"?
Answer No. Sponsor time is not formally tracked in HUD's processing reports.

However. each HUD Field Office could identify on a project-by-project basis the
amount of "sponsor time."

Question. Accordingly to American Association of Homes for the Aging (AAHA)
FMRs were lowered in many areas of the country. How can HUD justify lowering
FMRs when many 202 projects are infeasible because FMRs are too low?

Answer. We do not agree that many Section 202 prof ets are infeasible. It is true
that FMRs for some areas of the country have been lowered. FMRs are not based on
cost of construction, but reflect the rent, including utilities (except telephone),
ranges and refrigerators, parking, and all maintenance, management, and other es-
sential housing services which would be required to obtain, in a particular market
area, privately developed and owned (i.e., unsubsidized) newly constructed or
substantially rehabilitated rental housing of modest design with suitable amenities.
In areas where there is a soft market for rental housing, e.g., areas overbuilt with
rental housing which must compete with condominiums being offered for rent due
to slow sales. rents that can be obtained in the marketplace will not normally sup-
port the cost of new construction and since FMRs are based on market data, our
review may result in lower FM& than those previously published. In such areas,
housing vouchers and/or existing housing certificates better address the needs of po-
tentially assisted families and individuals.

Question According to AAHA, HUD recently issued instructions that will require
'202 borrowers to infuse additional funds to cover unanticipated cost increases on
projerts where construction is by negotiated so( source contract?

How can HUD justify such actions in these projects when borrowers on projects
where construction is by competitive bid are not required to do so?

Is this HIJD's way of effectively requiring competitive bidding in all cases?
Answer. HUD has issued instructions requiring an addendum to the construction

contract on negotiated sole source contracts whereby the contractor agrees that it
will not cis art any claim against the Owner or HUD in connection with increased
costs resulting from changes in the drawings and specifications arising out of errors,
omissions and deficiencies in the drawings and specifications. (See copy enclosed.)

As you can see. not additional requirement has been imposed on the Section 202
Borrower

Questifm. Why has HUD eliminated automatic annual adjustments for Section 202
projects'

Answer The automatic annual adjustment factor was eliminated because it re-
..ulied in "injusted enrichment- to the nonprofit sponsor. Because the Section 202
projects must be operated on a nonprofit basis and the budgets are subject to HUD
approval. the automatic annual adjustments were resulting in Section 8 subsidies
far beyond that nectssary to maintain an efficient, well-run project. Excess project
income of several hundred thousand dollars resulted in some extreme cases after
of... .1 felt y ass of operation Those Section $ funds can be used more effectively
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than languishing in project reserve accounts or sponsor's inflating their operating
budgets with unnecessary expenses or services just to use the additional funds.

Question. Why is HUD proposing an increase in the Section 202 interest? (Accord-
ing to Conroy/McIver, a 1 percent interest rate increase would actually cost the gov-
ernment $120,000,000 in budget authority.)

Answer. See response to Congressman Honker's Question 5b.
Question. Explain the Department's rationale for requesting the debt service pay-

ments be offset from HAP payments. What will be the negative impact on projecte
of HUD's proposed off-set of Section 8 payments by the amount of debt service pay-
ment?

Answer. By requiring use of the off -set procedure, we are improving cash manage-
ment practices and are operating more efficiently. Many sponsors are continually
several months delinquent in their monthly payments. The off-set procedure is ex-
pected to substantially reduce the debt collection problem. If a sponsor is experienc-
ing rent-up problems, the Field Office would notify the Regional Accounting Divi-
sion to cease the off -set procedure until further notice. Thus, if the Section t3 funds
were necessary for basic project operation, and lack of such funds would produce a
negative impact, the off -set procedure would not be used.

Question. Why is HIM not requiring borrowers to proceed to final closing and
commence amortizf:ion?

Answer. Presently, there is no incentive for thz borrower to go to final loan clos-
ing and begin amortization. This has been particularly frustrating to the Depart-
ment in terms of our increased emphasis on debt collection and our efforts to reduce
fraud, waste and mismanagement. We currently are exploring several alternatives
which we believe may be effective in getting projects to final loan closing. Most, if
not all, of these would require regulatory amendments.

SFCTION 202 PROJECTS CANCELED IN FISCAL YEAR 1980 AND SUBSEQUENT FISCAL YEARS

(Arty Itisticamd

Fiscal year

Prticts Unrts Prclue.s Ufirts

Region All--Field office, M

1980 6 319 20 285

1981 6 443 34 591

198? 9 505 28 327

1983 13 740 38 414

1984 (through Mar 30. 1984) 5 300 9 165

Total 39 2.361 129 1.842

I Some offices have had no cancellations since fiscal year 1980 Only those offices which have cancellations are included in

the attached sneers

Fiscal year

1980

Region 1 Field office. AA

1181 I 10

1981 1 61

1983 2 41 1 78

1984 Ito dare 1 16

total

Rpm(' ' rwio office Boston MA

2 41 16 166

1 ,..11 vi,.ii
: ;Iii
I. i5: 1

if)

: iii.. z i5
iii i 1 14 3 39

sill ',1.Lirp.. 1 16

t ,r.i. 1 14 89

ItAg,or. I innki ailice Marimster NH

05.3'
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SECTION 202 PROJECTS CANCELED IN FISCAL YEAR 1980 AND SUBSEQUENT FISCAL YEARS

Continued

Moly Wiz*
frith Unds Prtoch Unih

1981

1982 3 18

1983 4 40
1984 (to date)

Total .. 7 58

Taal year
1980

1981

1982

Region 1Field office, Hartford, CT

1983 1 17

1984 (to date)

Total . 1 17

Region 1Field office, Ptoodence, RI

Fiscal year

1980

1981

1982 2 19

1983

1984 (to date)

Total 2 19

Region IIField office, AR

Fiscal year

1980 3 181

1981 4 357 4 42
1982 1 102 9 99
1983 1 6

1984 (to date) 1 42 1 5

Total 9 682 15 152

Region IIField office, Puerto Rico

Fiscal year

1980

1981 3 201

1982

1983

1984 f to date) 1 42 ..

Total 4 249

hiCd1 yeAr

1980

Region office. Buffalo

1 28 .

-61981 1

1982 1 102 4 31

1983

1984 to date)

fatal 2 130 5 43

Region II heni office New York

1,431 year

1980 2 153

1991 1 24
:98.)

:983 1 6
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SECTION 202 PROJECTS CANCELED IN FISCAL YEAR 1980 AND SUBSEQUENT FISCAL YEARS- -

Continued

MO/

Prgints Wits Avis* OM

Total 2 153 2 30

Row 11Field office, Newark

Focal ow
1910

1981 1 150 2 12

1982 5 62

1983

1984 (to date) 1 5

Total 1 150 8 79

Regal 111Fre Id office,

Ncal year
1980 1 100 3 75

1981 7 112

1982 2 65 1 10

1483

1984 (to date) 2 16

Total . . .

hp:o 111Field office, Fteladiettria

3 165 13 213

Fiscal year

1980

1981 1 48

1982 1 10

1983 .

1984 (to date) . 2 16

Tot* 4 74

Raw Ill Field office, httsturgh

FrSCJI year

1980 1 100
1981 1 6

1982

1983

1984 (to date)

Total

r,epon III- -Feld office. &Ulnae

1 100 1

Fiscal year

1980

1981

1982 35
1983

1984 (to dale)

total 1 35

Region Ice fled once. Washington

f 'scat year

1980

1981

1981

1983

7 5

2 34
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SECTION 202 PROJECTS CANCELED IN FISCAL YEAR 1980 AND SUBSEQUENT FISCAL YEARS

Continued

(tiny liodeeposl

Nolo no Niels Ileala

1984 (to date)

Total 2 34

Repn IllFiekl officio, Charleston

Fiscal you
1980 3 75

1981 2 19

1982 1 30

1983

1984 (to date)

Total 1 30 5 94

Repo 111.Field office, Rehrnond

Fiscal year

1980

1981 1 5

1982

1983

1984 (to date)

Total 1 5

Region NField office, M

Fiscal year

1980. 1 24

1981 1 14

1982 1 100 1 12

1983 2 198 8 116

1984 (to date) _____

Total .
3 298 11 166

Region NFieid office, lcutsvilie

Fiscal year

:980

1981

1982 1 12

1983 1 9

1984 (to date)

Total 2 21

fiscal year

1980

1981

Region held office, lacksormlle

1 14

198? 1 100

(983 2 198 4 55

1984 (to date) .

Total 3 298 5 69

Region held office. Jackson

11.4.31 year

1980

1981

1982

1383 1 '10

1984 Ito datel

Total 1 19
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SECTION 202 PROJECTS CANCELED IN FISCAL YEAR 1980 AND SUBSEQUENT FISCAL YEARS

Continued

DM* Itikkaggril

PROM IM Prowls Units

Focal yew
1910

1931

1982

Rom 111fiekl office, Granata*

1983 2 42

1984 (to date)

Total 2 42

Rego NFeld ofNa. Columbia

Focal year:

1980. 1 24

1981

1982

1983

1984 (to dale)

Total 1 24

Revco Yfield arks, AN

Feral year
1980. 1 50 12 149

1981 . 1 40 5 92
1932 . 2 90 5 10

1983 4 211 12 115

1984 (to date)

Total 8 3111 34 436

Rayon YField office, lilirinetota

Fiscal year

1980 5 40

1981 1 4t1

1982

1983

1984 (to date).

Total .. 1 40 5 40

Reim YField office. Nos

Fiscal year

1980

1981

1982 2 20

1983 2 140 5 82

1984 (to date)

Total 2 140 1 102

Revlon V NW office. Indiana

Fiscal year

1980 1 50 I 8

198! 2 15

1982 1 60 1 20

1983 1 41 1 10

1984 Ito date)

Total 3 151 5 53

Regan V held office. Wrsconn

Fiscal year

1980 4 63
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SECTION 202 PROJECTS CANCELED
IN FISCAL YEAR 1980 AND SUBSEQUENT FISCAL YEARS

Continued

Dirt reeletril

toes Deis Popo glib

1981 ... .. ................ . .......................................................
. .......................... 1 25

1982 .... .. ... ........................ .............. . .................... 1 io ................ ................_

1983 .. ...... .. ..............................................................
. 1 30 4 54

1984 (to fat) . .. ........ . ....................................................................
............. . ...............................................

2 60 9 142

Total

Itegkei vrd olio, an Ricet

1960 ....... . . ...... .



75

SECTION 202 PROJECTS CANCELED IN FISCAL YEAR 1980 AND SUBSEQUENT FISCAL YEARS

Continued

Weft

PrOscts lirab Propels UNts

fiscal yea 1984 (to date)

Total

Region V1Field din, San Antonio, TX

Fiscal year

1980

1

5

24

64

1981 3 130

1982

1983
1984 (to date) 1 24

4 154

Region VIFieid office, Oklahuma city, OK

Fiscal yea(

1980
1981 1 46

1982

198.3

1984 (to date) 1 34

Total 1 46 1 34

Region VIField office, Dallas, TX

real year
1980

1981 2 59

1982

1983 1 120

1984 (to date) 2 153 . . .

Total 3 273 2 59

Region VI- Field office. Little Rock, AR

F ado year

1980
1981

1982

1983 10

1984 (to date)

form

Region VI held office. New Orleans. LA

1 10

Fiscal year

1980

1981
1)82 1 12

1983 1 11

198, to date?

Total 2 23

Repo VII

hsui tear
1980

Field office. Regional Total

1 9

1981 1 12

1982 2 108 2 31

1983 1 41 2 11

1984 ilo date; 1 21

TQtai 3 149 1 91

79



76

SECTION 202 PROJECTS CANCELED IN FISCAL YEAR 1980 AND SUBSEQUENT FISCAL YEARS

Continued

eiwv tooleamed

Pnisc s b Plopcts

Fiscal mat

1980

1981 ...

1983

1984 (to date)

TOM

Region WFold otfa, Kansas City

1 41

1

1

2

2

9

12

31

24

1 41 6 16

Rayon WIFt* ea, St. Imes
Fiscal mat:

1980

1981 .

1982

1913..
1984 (to date) 1 21

Total 1 21

Rive VII--Fisid offa, Omaha

WA yes
1980

1981

M2 2 108

1983

1984 (to date)

Total 2 108

Rego V111Field OW Dow fniCtlal *fa

Focal Year

1980 1 12

1981 . 1 24

1982.
1983

1984 (to date)

Total 2 36

Reim 1XFold *Ka, *coal totals
Facal yeat

1980 1 48

1981 . 2 25

1982 1 24

1983 . . 2 94 3 24

1984 (to ate) 1 100 1 25

Total 4 242 1 98

Rego 1X Field ottiat Los Angeles

Ha VW

1980

1981 2 25

1982 1 24

1983 1 56 2 11

1984 (to date) 1 138 1 25

total 3 194 6 91

Region 1X Feld otfice, Havlulu

Fiscal mar

1980 48

su
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SECTION 202 PROJECTS CANCELED IN FISCAL YEAR 1980 AND SUBSEQUENT FISCAL YEARS

Continued

Eltarry

Prgocts urrts

kindearged

Preos Wits

1981

1982

1983
1

1984 (to date) . .

Total 1 48 1

Raton XFieed office, totals to mem

fiscal year

1980
2 16

1981
5 49

1982 ..... .... 1 1

1983 1 35

1984 (to date)

Total 1 35 8 12

Rego X field olio, Portland

FISChl year

1980
2 16

1981
1 10

1982
1 1

1983

1984 (to date)

Total
4 33

Region X field offrce, Seattle

Fiscal year

1980

1981
4

1982

1983 1 35

1984 Ito date)

Total 1 35 4 39

0

Si


